Rowan University Rowan Digital Works

Theses and Dissertations

5-6-2024

Investigating the Antibacterial and Immunomodulatory Effects of Resolvin D2 on Monocytes and Macrophages

Cristina Maria Padovani Rowan University

Follow this and additional works at: https://rdw.rowan.edu/etd

Part of the Cell Biology Commons, and the Neuroscience and Neurobiology Commons

Recommended Citation

Padovani, Cristina Maria, "Investigating the Antibacterial and Immunomodulatory Effects of Resolvin D2 on Monocytes and Macrophages" (2024). *Theses and Dissertations*. 3220. https://rdw.rowan.edu/etd/3220

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by Rowan Digital Works. It has been accepted for inclusion in Theses and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of Rowan Digital Works. For more information, please contact graduateresearch@rowan.edu.

INVESTIGATING THE ANTIBACTERIAL AND IMMUNOMODULATORY EFFECTS OF RESOLVIN D2 ON MONOCYTES AND MACROPHAGES

by

Cristina Maria Padovani, B.S., M.S.

A Dissertation

Submitted to the Department of Cell Biology and Neuroscience Rowan-Virtua School of Translational Biomedical Engineering and Sciences In partial fulfillment of the requirement For the degree of Doctor of Philosophy at Rowan University April 12, 2024

Dissertation Chair: Jessica Loweth, Ph.D., Assistant Professor, Department of Cell Biology & Neuroscience

Committee Members:

Kingsley Yin, Ph.D., Associate Professor, Department of Cell Biology & Neuroscience Bernd Spur, Ph.D., Associate Professor, Department of Cell Biology & Neuroscience Catherine Neary, Ph.D., Assistant Professor, Department of Molecular Biology Robert Nagele, Ph.D., Professor, Department of Cell Biology & Neuroscience © 2024 Cristina Maria Padovani

Acknowledgments

I would like to express my sincere gratitude to all those who have been instrumental in the completion of this dissertation.

First and foremost, I would like to express my deep appreciation to my advisor and mentor, Dr. Kingsley Yin. For the last three years, Dr. Yin has supervised, mentored, and advocated on my behalf in the graduate program. I want to thank Dr. Yin for all of the time and opportunities that he has given me, and I am thankful to have developed into a scientist in his lab. I also want to thank the Yin lab members for their support. To my thesis advisory committee, Drs. Jessica Loweth (Chair), Catherine Neary, Robert Nagele, and Bernd Spur: thank you. I am grateful for your endless guidance and constructive criticism. A special additional thank you to Dr. Neary, who allowed me to rotate in her lab.

Last but certainly not least, my entire graduate experience would not have been possible without my family and my friends. Thank you to my mom and dad, Roberta and Anthony, who have always supported my goals and been my biggest champions. This dissertation stands as a testament to your unconditional love. Thank you to my twin brother and sister-in-law, Alessandro and Jessica, who provided me with support and encouragement throughout my graduate career. Similarly, I want to thank my fiancé, Anthony Caruso, for his steadfast encouragement of me and my professional goals. His understanding and support were essential in finishing my degree. I deeply appreciate his patience and willingness to help in all ways possible. This dissertation would not have been possible without the contributions and support of all those mentioned above, as well as my friends and support system. Thank you all for being a part of this incredible journey.

Abstract

Cristina Maria Padovani INVESTIGATING THE ANTIBACTERIAL AND IMMUNOMODULATORY EFFECTS OF RESOLVIN D2 ON MONOCYTES AND MACROPHAGES 2023-2024 Jessica Loweth, Ph.D. Doctorate in Cell Biology and Neuroscience

In the late phase of sepsis, immunosuppression occurs, where the host is unable to clear the pre-existing infection and is susceptible to secondary infections. It is believed that the ideal treatments for sepsis should attenuate immunosuppression so that the host can get back to homeostasis. Specialized Pro-resolving Mediators (SPMs) are endogenouslyproduced fatty acids that resolve infectious inflammation without being immunosuppressive. We hypothesize that an SPM – Resolvin D2 (RvD2) – can augment exhausted macrophage function during the immunosuppressive phase of sepsis. We developed a two-hit model to establish macrophage exhaustion in vitro, and found that RvD2 increased NF- κ B activity, TNF- α release, and bacterial clearance in exhausted macrophages compared to controls. Toll-like receptor-2 (TLR2) inhibition abolished RvD2-mediated changes in exhausted macrophages. In a mouse sepsis model, splenic macrophage response to exogenous LPS was reduced compared to controls and was restored by in vivo administration of RvD2. However, if RvD2 was added to monocytes before differentiation to macrophages, RvD2 reduced LPS responses and increased bacterial clearance. The results showed that RvD2 can attenuate macrophage suppression in vitro and in vivo and that this effect was macrophage-specific.

Abstractiv	V
List of Figuresx	i
List of Tablesxiii	i
Chapter 1: Introduction1	
1.1 Sepsis1	
1.2 The Innate Immune System and Response to Infection	
1.3 The Adaptive Immune System and Response to Infection	3
1.4 Specialized Pro-Resolving Mediators and Inflammation Resolution1	6
1.5 Mechanisms of Immunosuppression in Sepsis	0
1.5.1 Monocyte/Macrophage Exhaustion2	1
1.5.2 Lymphocyte Apoptosis	0
1.5.3 Myeloid-Derived Suppressor Cells (MDSCs)	6
1.6 Biomarkers in Late-Phase Sepsis	9
1.6.1 IL-10	.3
1.6.2 GPR184	4
1.6.3 HLA-DR	4
1.7 Summary4	.5
Chapter 2: Resolvin D2 (RvD2) Influences Transcription Factor NF-κB Activity an Monocyte/Macrophage Functions After Lipopolysaccharide (LPS) Stimulation4	1d -8
2.1 Introduction	8
2.2 Rationale	.9
2.3 Materials and Methods5	1
2.3.1 RvD2 Synthesis	1

Table of Contents

2.3.2	Monocyte Cell Cultures and Differentiation to Macrophages52
2.3.3	Confirmation of Phenotypic Lineage of THP-1 Monocyte-Derived Macrophages with Flow Cytometry
2.3.4	Monocyte/Macrophage Treatments54
2.3.5	Luciferase Assay
2.3.6	Cytokine Production Assays
2.3.7	Monocyte Adhesion Assay56
2.3.8	Statistical Analysis
2.4 Experime	ntal Results
2.4.1	RvD2 Modulated Macrophage Function After One LPS Administration
2.4.2	Establishing Macrophage Exhaustion59
2.4.3	RvD2 Attenuated Macrophage Exhaustion Following Two LPS Administrations
2.4.4	RvD2's Effects on THP-1 Monocytes Prior to PMA Differentiation
2.4.5	RvD2's Effects on Exhausted Macrophages were Different if Given Before Differentiation
2.4.6	RvD2 Increased Monocyte Adhesion
2.5 Discussio	n67
Chapter 3: Resolvin Bacteria Stimulation	n D2 (RvD2) Effects on Monocyte/Macrophage Functions After Are Not Dependent on NF-κB Activity
3.1 Introducti	on72
3.2 Rationale	
3.3 Materials	and Methods75

3.3.1	RvD2 Synthesis
3.3.2	LxA ₄ Synthesis75
3.3.3	Monocyte Cell Cultures and Differentiation to Macrophages75
3.3.4	Monocyte/Macrophage Treatments76
3.3.5	Luciferase Assay77
3.3.6	Pseudomonas aeruginosa Bacterial Culture
3.3.7	Infection of THP-1 Monocytes/Macrophages with Live <i>P. aeruginosa</i> and Assessment of Bacterial Clearance
3.3.8	Infection of Exhausted THP-1 Macrophages with Live <i>P. aeruginosa</i> and Assessment of Bacterial Clearance
3.3.9	Statistical Analysis79
3.4 Experiment	ntal Results
3.4.1	RvD2 Did Not Modulate Macrophage NF-κB Activity After Acute Stimulation with Bacteria
3.4.2	RvD2 Increased Macrophage Ability to Clear Bacteria81
3.4.3	Further Establishing Macrophage Exhaustion83
3.4.4	RvD2 Increased Exhausted Macrophage Ability to Clear Bacteria
3.4.5	RvD2's Effects on THP-1 Monocytes Prior to PMA Differentiation
3.4.6	RvD2 Increased Exhausted Macrophage Ability to Clear Bacteria when Given Before Differentiation
3.5 Discussion	n
Chapter 4: Resolvin Monocyte/Macrophag	D2 (RvD2) Acts Through TLR-Mediated Signaling that Leads to ge Reprogramming
4.1 Introduction	on92

4.2 Rationale
4.3 Materials and Methods94
4.3.1 RvD2 Synthesis
4.3.2 Monocyte Cell Cultures and Differentiation to Macrophages94
4.3.3 TLR2 Inhibition
4.3.4 Monocyte/Macrophage Treatments
4.3.5 Luciferase Assay96
4.3.6 Cytokine Production Assay97
4.3.7 <i>Pseudomonas aeruginosa</i> Bacterial Culture97
4.3.8 Infection of THP-1 Macrophages with Live <i>P. aeruginosa</i> and Assessment of Bacterial Clearance
4.3.9 Infection of Exhausted THP-1 Macrophages with Live <i>P. aeruginosa</i> and Assessment of Bacterial Clearance
4.3.10 Statistical Analysis
4.4 Experimental Results
4.4.1 TLR2 Inhibition Differentially Affected Acute LPS-Stimulated Macrophage Activity
4.4.2 TLR2 Inhibition Did Not Affect Baseline Macrophage Functions
4.4.3 TLR2 Inhibition Abolished RvD2-Mediated Protection from 2-Hit LPS-Induced Macrophage Exhaustion
4.5 Discussion
Chapter 5: Resolvin D2 (RvD2) Attenuates Sepsis-Mediated Macrophage Exhaustion in vivo
5.1 Introduction

5.2 R	ationale	
5.3 M	laterials	and Methods109
	5.3.1	RvD2 Synthesis
	5.3.2	Cecal Ligation and Puncture (CLP) Surgery 109
	5.3.3	Isolation of Splenic Macrophages110
	5.3.4	Cytokine Production Assays 111
	5.3.5	Flow Cytometry Staining and Analysis 111
	5.3.6	Statistical Analysis 112
5.4 E	xperime	ntal Results 113
	5.4.1	Murine Spleen Sizes Did Not Significantly Affect Macrophage Numbers
	5.4.2	RvD2 Attenuated Macrophage Exhaustion in vivo 114
	5.4.3	Preliminary Data May Suggest that Surface Expression of TLR2 was Decreased in CLP Mice
5.5 D	iscussio	n
Chapter 6: Su	ummary	and Conclusions
6.1 Se	epsis-Ind	luced Immunosuppression122
6.2 R M St	esolvin lonocyte timulatio	D2 (RvD2) Influences Transcription Factor NF-κB Activity and /Macrophage Functions After Lipopolysaccharide (LPS) on
6.3 R B	esolvin acteria S	D2 (RvD2) Effects on Monocyte/Macrophage Functions After timulation Are Not Dependent on NF-κB Activity
6.4 R M	esolvin Ionocyte	D2 (RvD2) Acts Through TLR-Mediated Signaling that Leads to /Macrophage Reprogramming
6.5 R vi	esolvin] vo	D2 (RvD2) Attenuates Sepsis-Mediated Macrophage Exhaustion in

	6.6 Limitations and Future Directions	128
	6.7 Summary	130
Refere	ences	132
Appen	ndix A: List of Abbreviations	157
Appen	idix B: Attributes	161
Appen	dix C: List of Publications	164

List	of	Fig	ures
------	----	-----	------

Figure Page
Figure 1. The Timeline of Sepsis2
Figure 2. Host Barriers of Defense
Figure 3. The Innate Immune Response to Infection7
Figure 4. The NF-κB Pathway8
Figure 5. TLR2 and TLR4 Signaling Pathways11
Figure 6. The Two-Signal Hypothesis of T Cell Activation14
Figure 7. Endogenous SPM Biosynthesis17
Figure 8. Mechanisms of Sepsis-Induced Immunosuppression21
Figure 9. Monocyte Differentiation and Macrophage Polarization23
Figure 10. Mechanisms of Regulated Cell Death
Figure 11. Apoptosis
Figure 12. Confirmation of THP-1 Monocyte-Derived Macrophages with Flow Cytometry
Figure 13. Methods for Monocyte/Macrophage Incubations
Figure 14. RvD2 Differentially Affected Acute Macrophage Responses (1-Hit LPS)
Figure 15. 2-Hit LPS Treatments Established Macrophage Exhaustion in vitro
Figure 16. RvD2 Attenuated LPS-Mediated Macrophage Exhaustion in vitro62
Figure 17. RvD2's Effects on THP-1 Monocytes when Given Before Differentiation to Macrophages
Figure 18. RvD2's Effects on Exhausted THP-1 Monocytes when Given Before Differentiation to Macrophages

List of Figures (Continued)

Figure 19. Pre-treatment of Monocytes with RvD2 Significantly Increased Their Adhesion to Cell Culture Plates
Figure 20. Methods for Monocyte/Macrophage Incubations76
Figure 21. RvD2 Did Not Influence Macrophage Responses Following Acute Stimulation with Bacteria
Figure 22. RvD2 Increased Macrophage Ability to Clear Bacteria
Figure 23. 2-Hit LPS Treatments Established Macrophage Exhaustion in vitro
Figure 24. RvD2 Attenuated LPS-Mediated Macrophage Exhaustion in vitro
Figure 25. RvD2's and LxA4's Effects on THP-1 Monocytes when Given Before Differentiation to Macrophages
Figure 26. RvD2's Effects on Exhausted THP-1 Macrophages when Given Before Differentiation to Macrophages
Figure 27. Methods for Macrophage Incubations
Figure 28. TLR2 Inhibition Modulated RvD2's Effects in Acute Inflammatory Settings
Figure 29. TLR2 Inhibition Did Not Influence Effector Functions by Exhausted Macrophages
Figure 30. RvD2's Modulatory Effects on Exhausted Macrophages were Abolished with TLR2 Inhibition
Figure 31. CLP Surgery Protocol 110
Figure 32. Murine Spleen Weights
Figure 33. RvD2 Attenuated Macrophage Exhaustion in vivo
Figure 34. Preliminary Data May Suggest that Surface Expression of TLR2 was Decreased in CLP Mice
Figure 35. RvD2 Attenuates LPS-Induced Macrophage Exhaustion

List of Tables

Table	Page
Table 1. The Innate vs. Adaptive Immune Systems	4
Table 2. Biomarkers of Late-Sepsis	42

Chapter 1

Introduction

1.1 Sepsis

Sepsis is defined as a life-threatening infection that can lead to organ failure. It is the leading cause of death in U.S. hospitals, and its high mortality rate may be attributed to a lack of diagnostics and viable treatment regimens. The early phase of sepsis is characterized by immune overactivation, where release of pro-inflammatory mediators may lead to multi-organ dysfunction. In the late phase of sepsis, there is paradoxical immunosuppression, where the host is susceptible to opportunistic infections (See Figure 1). Sepsis management typically focuses on blunting the early, hyper-proinflammatory phase of sepsis, where the patient's tissues and organs are overwhelmed by a release of cytokines – a phenomenon known as cytokine release syndrome (CRS). CRS is a clinical syndrome that comprises the early phase of sepsis. CRS can be defined as a hyperproinflammatory immune response to a stimulus leading to elevated levels of proinflammatory cytokines, inflammation, and organ dysfunction (Athale et al., 2022). There is significant overlap between this definition and the consensus definition of the early phase of sepsis; however, in sepsis, this early phase typically is followed by a late phase of immunosuppression (Athale et al., 2022).



Figure 1. The Timeline of Sepsis. Sepsis is characterized by an early hyperproinflammatory phase and a paradoxical late immunosuppressive phase in the host. If the host is unable to recover following the late phase, he or she is susceptible to an amalgam of medical conditions, including but not limited to multi-organ dysfunction, opportunistic infections, and potentially death. *Please note that information about figure sources can be found in Appendix B*.

Historically, there was very little focus on management of the late, immunosuppressive phase of sepsis. In this stage, the patient's immune system is considered to be hypoactive, as these deaths are attributed to the patient being unable to clear the original infection or to the acquisition of secondary infections (Liu et al., 2022). At present, there is no one treatment that has consistently been shown to reduce morbidity and mortality in sepsis patients, despite decades of research and hundreds of clinical trials (Marshall, 2014). Even though there have been recent advancements in antibiotic therapy, there is still a need for new, effective treatments for sepsis; however, before effective modalities targeting the late phase of sepsis can be implemented, there needs to be a better understanding of the factors contributing to sepsis-induced immunosuppression.

1.2 The Innate Immune System and Response to Infection

Levels of defense against pathogens include host barriers and the human immune system (Esposito, 2021). Host barriers include physical, chemical, and biological obstacles that help prevent the entrance of pathogens. Physical barriers include the skin and mucous membranes, chemical barriers include pH and lysozymes, and biological barriers include the host's normal flora (Esposito, 2021). If these barriers are breached, then the pathogen will encounter the host's immune system (See **Figure 2**).



Figure 2. Host Barriers of Defense. Once a pathogen breaches the first line of defense (host barriers), it is then encountered by the innate immune system. Main cell players in the

innate immune system include neutrophils, basophils, eosinophils, mast cells, and innate lymphoid cells (ILCs; e.g., natural killer cells) (Chaplin, 2010; Esposito, 2021; Mazzurana et al., 2018). If the innate immune system is not successful at completely clearing this pathogen, the pathogen needs to contend with the adaptive immune system. Main cell players in the adaptive immune system include B cells, plasma cells, and T cells (Esposito, 2021). Monocytes/macrophages and dendritic cells are innate immune cells that are said to bridge both the innate and adaptive immune systems, as they are the main initiators of the adaptive immune system (Janeway et al., 2001). Once the adaptive immune system successfully removes the pathogen, immunological memory is established. Key: defense breach is depicted by a dotted arrow.

The human immune system can be subdivided into two systems: the innate immune system and the adaptive immune system. The innate immune response is quick-acting, does not discriminate, and does not develop memory, whereas the adaptive immune response is slow-acting, is highly specific, and develops memory (See **Table 1**) (Chaplin, 2010).

Table 1

The Innate vs. Adaptive Immune Systems

	Innate Immune System	Adaptive Immune System
Response Speed?	Quick	Slow (upon first exposure)
Nonspecific or Specific?	Nonspecific	Specific
Development of Traditional Immunologic Memory?	Νο	Yes

During infection, the immune system initiates a complex and tightly coordinated response not only to clear the infection from the host, but also to ensure it will be prepared the next time it encounters the same pathogen. The host's immune system utilizes a highly regulated balance of pro-inflammatory, anti-inflammatory, and resolution processes in order to achieve this. If one of these processes becomes dysregulated, the delicate homeostatic balance will become disrupted, ultimately leading to chronic disease and/or death.

The innate immune response acts first and is usually strong enough to clear an infection without triggering the adaptive immune response. A key feature of this immune system is that it must be able to differentiate between "self" and "non-self" so that it does not accidentally attack the body's own cells, thinking they are pathogens (Chaplin, 2010). It is able to perform such discrimination via recognition of pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs), conserved motifs found on a pathogen's surfaces, which help the immune system identify the pathogen as foreign, or "non-self" (Chaplin, 2010). Some examples of PAMPs are lipopolysaccharide (LPS) found in the outer membranes of gramnegative bacteria, peptidoglycans found in Gram-negative and Gram-positive bacterial cell walls, lipoteichoic acid from Gram-positive bacteria, single-stranded DNA and doublestranded RNA found in some viruses, and beta-glucans found in fungal cell walls (Chaplin, 2010). The innate immune system contains a series of pattern recognition receptors (PRRs), proteins that are able to recognize PAMPs; once activated, these PRRs elicit a series of cell signaling events that activate the cell's specific effector functions that will be helpful to rid the host of the invading pathogen – namely via the inflammatory response (Chaplin, 2010).

The inflammatory response is a crucial part of the body's innate immune system, and when it acts acutely, it is very effective at clearing an infection. The cardinal signs of inflammation include redness, heat, swelling, and pain (Zigterman and Dubois, 2022), and these are thought of as clinical manifestations of the protection offered by the innate immune system. The acute inflammatory response is dominated by neutrophils, white blood cells whose primary goals are to phagocytose the invading pathogen and to release pro-inflammatory mediators (Chen et al., 2018). They are able to travel to the site where the pathogen breached the first level of defense following the release of local mediators, such as histamine and nitric oxide, which both function to increase blood vessel vasodilation (Nedeva, 2021). Monocytes, which then differentiate into macrophages, are also recruited to the site of injury to assist with pathogen removal. Pro-inflammatory mediators are produced via activation of several signaling pathways, the most prevalent of which is the nuclear factor kappa light chain enhancer of activated B cells (NF- κ B) pathway (Liu et al., 2017). The pro-inflammatory mediators produced downstream of this pathway include cytokines, chemokines, free radicals, and inflammatory lipid mediators (e.g., prostaglandins, leukotrienes) (See Figure 3). Many immune cells operate normally by utilizing the NF-kB pathway; thus, NF-kB status is an accepted marker for the state of an immune cell's functional capabilities (Yang et al., 2014). This concept will be highlighted again in the discussion of immune cell exhaustion later on.



Figure 3. The Innate Immune Response to Infection. Activation of the innate immune system begins with sentinel cell recognition of "non-self." This usually occurs in the form of PAMP-PRR interactions. Many downstream signaling cascades can become triggered by this PAMP-PRR interaction (which are cell- and pathogen-specific), but one of the most important signaling pathways that becomes activated is the NF- κ B pathway. The effector molecules produced via this pathway are pro-inflammatory cytokines/chemokines, lipid mediators, and free radicals (Liu et al., 2017).

NF-κB is a family of transcription factors which are ultimately responsible for regulating various genes involved in the inflammatory response. There are five protein members within the NF-κB family: p50, p52, p65, RelB, and c-Rel (Liu et al., 2017). A family of NF-κB regulatory (inhibitory) proteins, called IκB, sequester members of the NFκB family into the cytoplasm (Liu et al., 2017). One mechanism of NF-κB activation involves ubiquitin-dependent degradation of IκB via phosphorylation (activation) of IKK (IκB kinase) complex (Liu et al., 2017). IKK complex becomes activated by various stimuli, including but not limited to cytokines, chemokines, and microbial components (such as PAMPs) (Liu et al., 2017). Once IκB is degraded, p50 and p65 rapidly translocate to the nucleus and turn on/off regulatory inflammatory genes (Liu et al., 2017) (See **Figure 4**). Activation of the NF- κ B pathway within innate immune cells such as macrophages involves detection of PAMPs via surface/intracellular PRRs (Liu et al., 2017). There are five families of PRRs, including the Toll-Like Receptor (TLR) family, which will be described below.



Figure 4. The NF- κ B Pathway. Activation of the NF- κ B pathway within innate immune cells involves recognition of microbial components (commonly PAMPs) by surface/intracellular PRRs (such as TLRs). The downstream signaling pathway that arises from the activation of PRRs by PAMPs ultimately leads to the translocation of active NF- κ B family members into the nucleus. Once present in the nucleus, these components can regulate genes necessary for inflammatory processes.

TLRs are a type of PRR located on the surface of or within the cytoplasm of white blood cells and sentinel cells in the body. Normally, TLRs are inert unless acted upon by their ligands (Hug et al., 2018). TLRs allow the white blood cells and sentinel cells to sense specific changes in their environment in the form of PAMPS or DAMPS (damageassociated molecular patterns; released by dying/damaged tissue and can be released if a microbe is causing harm to tissues), thereby allowing the cell to respond to that environmental change appropriately once activated – this is known as a PAMP-PRR interaction. Upon activation, TLRs homo- or hetero-dimerize, initiating a complex cell signaling cascade, ultimately culminating in the activation or inhibition of certain transcription factors, leading to downstream effector functions (Hug et al., 2018). If the TLR is located on an innate immune cell and becomes activated, the cell signaling cascade will ultimately lead to NF- κ B activation (Hug et al., 2018).

Some TLRs span the cell's plasma membrane with the cell surface side being responsible for recognition of PAMPs/DAMPs and the cytoplasmic side, called the TIR domain (Toll-IL-1 receptor domain), being responsible for the initiation of the signaling cascade (Hug et al., 2018). If TLRs on innate immune cells are activated, the signaling cascade involves various adaptors that depend on the type(s) of TLR(s) that is (are) activated. While many adaptors exist and can function with various TLRs, two very common ones utilized are MYD88 (myeloid differentiation primary response protein 88) and TRIF (TIR domain-containing adaptor inducing IFN- β) (Hug et al., 2018). MYD88 is an adaptor utilized by all TLRs, whereas TRIF is an adaptor utilized specifically by TLR3 and TLR4 (Hug et al., 2018). Involved in this complex cell signaling cascade are Rho GTPase proteins, which are cell signaling proteins that play a regulation role in both the innate and adaptive immune systems (Manukyan et al., 2009). Previously, it was thought that PAMP-PRR interactions will *always* produce the same result; however, studies have

shown that the location of the TLR at the time of activation can actually change the signal output (Hug et al., 2018; Mukherjee et al., 2016).

TLR2 and TLR4 are two of the most important TLRs in terms of responding to infections, as they are excellent at recognizing PAMPs, initiating the proper innate immune response, and bridging the gap between the innate and adaptive immune systems if necessary (Mukherjee et al., 2016). TLR2 activation is dependent on MYD88 adaptor, as TLR2 hetero-dimerization triggers MYD88 binding, ultimately leading to downstream activation of NF-kB and production of cytokines (Hug et al., 2018). Importantly, pro- or anti-inflammatory cytokine production by the MYD88-dependent TLR2 activation pathway depends on which co-receptor TLR2 dimerizes with (Hug et al., 2018). While TLR4 can also act through MYD88 (i.e., MYD88-dependent TLR4 signaling), TLR4 activation can also trigger signal transduction pathways in a TRIF-dependent, MYD88independent manner (Hug et al., 2018). LPS is a very potent activator of TLR4 homodimerization, as both MYD88-dependent and TRIF-dependent signal transduction pathways will become activated (Hug et al., 2018). The MYD88-dependent pathway leads to the translocation of NF- κ B proteins and the production of pro-inflammatory mediators; the TRIF-dependent pathway also leads to the production of pro-inflammatory mediators as well as important anti-viral mediators called type I interferons (Hug et al., 2018) (See Figure 5). While these two TLRs, once activated, both produce similar downstream effectors and have similar cell signaling pathways, studies have shown that their total protein levels (both surface and intracellular receptor expression) can change in response to the same stimulus (Skinner et al., 2005). This is an important concept for not only understanding how the same TLR can mediate different effects across diverse cell types,

but also for understanding how the same PAMP does not always have the same effect across immune cells with the same TLR.



Figure 5. TLR2 and TLR4 Signaling Pathways. Upon activation, TLR2 and TLR4 homoor hetero-dimerize, initiating a complex cell signaling cascade, ultimately culminating in the activation or inhibition of certain transcription factors. One transcription factor that lies downstream of TLR2 and TLR4's signaling pathways is NF- κ B. NF- κ B's activation leads to the production of cytokines and chemokines, upregulation of cell adhesion molecules, and presentation of co-stimulatory molecules (these molecules will be discussed in detail later when discussing the adaptive immune system).

Maintenance of the innate immune system relies on immunological homeostasis, whereby the host's pro- and anti-inflammatory responses balance one another in order to help return the host to homeostasis (Horwitz et al., 2019). Therefore, resolution circuits are activated in order to ensure that this response and other aspects of the innate immune response act acutely and do not persist, and these circuits function to reduce neutrophil activation and increase macrophage efferocytosis of apoptotic neutrophils (Kourtzelis et al., 2020; Serhan and Savill, 2005). This is a critical step in the acute inflammatory response – if this inflammatory response either persists for too long or fails to clear the pathogen, chronic inflammation can and will ensue (Chen et al., 2018). Because the innate immune system is always active within the host, it is typically not inhibited, but rather, it is regulated to help return the host to homeostasis; however, there are some ways in which the host can ensure its cessation as a backup mechanism (Rumpret et al., 2022). For example, in addition to increasing IL-10 (anti-inflammatory cytokine) levels and the activity of anti-inflammatory T cell subsets such as T-regulatory cells (Tregs), which both function to dampen the pro-inflammatory response, the innate immune system also modulates PRR expression on innate immune cells that favor inhibition rather than activation (Rumpret et al., 2022). These inhibitory PRRs (iPRRs) are said to fine-tune the degree of innate immune cell activation via inhibition of cell signaling pathways (Rumpret et al., 2022). The cell signaling pathways that will be explored in later chapters include NF- κ B and TLR2 signaling pathways.

If this innate inflammatory process is not successful at eliminating the body of the infection, then the adaptive immune response will become activated. The adaptive immune response primarily comprises B and T lymphocytes and memory functions. The activation

of these lymphocytes leads to the production of antibodies (B cells) and increased macrophage signaling to clear pathogens (T cells).

1.3 The Adaptive Immune System and Response to Infection

The adaptive immune system is the last line of defense against invading pathogens. This system is triggered directly by T cell recognition of foreign invaders or by presentation of foreign antigen(s) to T cells by one of the three antigen presenting cells (APCs; monocytes/macrophages, dendritic cells, and B cells) (Nedeva, 2021). APCs contain major histocompatibility complex (MHC) class II (MHC-II) on their surfaces, and these molecules are required for MHC-restricted antigen presentation to T cells and the subsequent activation of the adaptive immune response (Cheadle, 1993; Jendro et al., 1991). From here, the activated T cells can help stimulate other immune cells (including other types of T cells), can activate B cells to produce class-switched antigen-specific antibodies, and can clear the invading pathogen (Nedeva, 2021). Finally, completion of this response allows for the development of immunological memory.

Overactivation of the adaptive immune system is commonly implicated in the development of autoimmune diseases (Petersone et al., 2018). This is likely because the adaptive immune response is robust and produces memory. With that being said, there are many regulatory molecules in place to ensure proper functioning and activation (i.e., that T and B cells will not be inappropriately activated). One such mechanism occurs during T and B cell development: positive and negative selection (i.e., central tolerance) (Xing and Hogquist, 2012). These selection processes occur during development to ensure that T and B cells both recognize foreign antigens but do not recognize them too strongly (Xing and

Hogquist, 2012). Once these lymphocytes "pass" these selection processes, they are able to circulate in the body; however, there are more selection mechanisms in place in the periphery that the host subjects the naïve lymphocytes to (i.e., peripheral tolerance) (Xing and Hogquist, 2012). For example, in order to ensure that activation of a naïve T lymphocyte is warranted, this activation process in the periphery requires two signals (Tai et al., 2018) (See **Figure 6**).



Figure 6. The Two-Signal Hypothesis of T Cell Activation. Activation of the adaptive immune system can begin with T cell activation by an APC. This schematic highlights the important concept of peripheral tolerance, or the two-signal hypothesis.

The first signal is the "activation signal," which comprises the interaction of the T cell receptor (TCR) on the T cell with an MHC-II molecule on an APC (Tai et al., 2018).

The second signal is the "survival signal," which comprises the interaction of the CD28 molecule on the T cell with a co-stimulatory molecule (CD80/86) on the APC (Tai et al., 2018). Once the T cell becomes activated, it is able to carry out its effector functions, depending on what is needed at that time for pathogen clearance (Tai et al., 2018). Typically, the T cell is "told" what is needed at that time for pathogen clearance via cytokines released by the APC onto the T cell (Tai et al., 2018). These effector functions include the additional release of cytokines, activation of B cells, direct destruction of the pathogen, or activation of other cells or T cell subtypes (Tai et al., 2018). Additionally, some white blood cells (mostly lymphocytes) have molecules expressed on their surfaces known as "immune regulatory molecules" or "checkpoints," which can modulate T cell functions (Sharma and Allison, 2015). These regulatory molecules include cytotoxic Tlymphocyte-associated protein 4 (CTLA-4), programmed cell death protein 1 (PD-1), and programmed death ligand 1 (PD-L1) (Sharma and Allison, 2015). CTLA-4 and PD-1 are both located on the surfaces of T cells and act as halting mechanisms of T cell activation and function (Buchbinder and Desai, 2016). CTLA-4 interacts strongly with APC costimulatory molecules (i.e., signal two molecules), and this interaction inhibits T cell activation and functioning (Buchbinder and Desai, 2016). Similarly, PD-1 can interact with PD-L1 on the APC's surface, leading to T cell anergy and exhaustion (Buchbinder and Desai, 2016). The concepts of immune cell anergy and exhaustion will be discussed in detail later.

The adaptive immune response is maintained throughout the course of the host's lifetime via the development of immunological memory. Following an adaptive immune response, memory T cells and memory B cells are created; upon repeated exposure to the

same antigen in the future, these memory cells will be able to clear the pathogen quickly and efficiently (Janeway et al., 2001).

1.4 Specialized Pro-Resolving Mediators and Inflammation Resolution

Many studies have disproved the idea that inflammation resolution (also referred to as *catabasis*) is a passive process, whereby the mere cessation of the inflammatory response is adequate enough to return the body to homeostasis (Barnig et al., 2019; Basil and Levy, 2016). It is now widely accepted that inflammation resolution is an active process, whereby the body synthesizes endogenous pro-resolving compounds and activates or suppresses certain cells/mediators, ultimately resolving inflammation without being immunosuppressive (Serhan et al., 2000). These pro-resolving compounds are known as specialized pro-resolving mediators (SPMs) (Serhan et al., 2000). SPMs are a group of endogenously produced lipid mediators derived from fatty acids that work to resolve inflammation without being immunosuppressive (Abdulnour et al., 2016; Basil and Levy, 2016; Chen et al., 2020; Chiang et al., 2017; El Kebir et al., 2012; Seki et al., 2010; Serhan and Savill, 2005; Spite et al., 2009; Winkler et al., 2016). SPMs are produced mostly by cell-cell interactions between innate immune cells (Krishnamoorthy et al., 2018) and are enzymatically derived from arachidonic acid (AA), eicosapentaenoic acid (EPA), and docosahexaenoic acid (DHA) (Basil and Levy, 2016) (See Figure 7). SPMs are crucial for actively resolving acute inflammation following infection by interacting with their cognate receptors (i.e., receptor-ligand interactions) found on many cellular targets, including other immune cells (Basil and Levy, 2016; Krishnamoorthy et al., 2018; Serhan and Savill, 2005).



Figure 7. Endogenous SPM Biosynthesis. This schematic highlights the endogenous biosynthesis pathways of SPMs from their respective polyunsaturated fatty acids.

SPMs actively resolve inflammation in many ways. One way is by enhancing macrophage functions during inflammation by both increasing macrophage phagocytic and efferocytic abilities and dampening the macrophage-mediated release of pro-inflammatory cytokines (Gao et al., 2023; Serhan and Savill, 2005). SPM-mediated decreases in pro-inflammatory cytokine production work partly through regulation of the NF- κ B pathway (Croasdell et al., 2016; Sham et al., 2018). For example, RvD2 increases expression of the NF- κ B regulator molecule called single Ig IL-1R-related (SIGIRR) (Sham et al., 2018). Increased expression of SIGIRR decreases NF- κ B-mediated TLR responses (Sham et al., 2018). RvD2 also decreases expression of TLR4, which similarly dampens NF- κ B responses (Croasdell et al., 2016). However, some studies suggest that D-series resolvins

can also influence immune cell functions through additional signaling pathways, such as MAPK and PI3K/Akt, depending on the stimulus (Benabdoune et al., 2016; Gilbert et al., 2015; Ohira et al., 2010; Wang et al., 2011).

SPMs also reduce neutrophil activation and migration (Serhan and Levy, 2018; Serhan and Savill, 2005), while increasing their phagocytic ability (Jundi et al., 2021; Wu et al., 2009). Overall, they mediate inflammation resolution by acting on immune cells (mostly on neutrophils and macrophages) to limit tissue damage and promote healing (Basil and Levy, 2016). Defects in any SPM production pathway can lead to chronic inflammation and can contribute to immunopathology states, further highlighting the importance of endogenous SPM production in maintaining immune system homeostasis (Basil and Levy, 2016). Taken together, SPMs resolve acute inflammation and prevent chronic inflammation.

Resolvins are a type of SPM derived from EPA ("E-series resolvins") and DHA ("D-series resolvins") (Serhan and Levy, 2018), and their potent pro-resolving activities have been primarily studied in preclinical murine models in the context of early infection or sepsis (Seki et al., 2010; Spite et al., 2009; Walker et al., 2011). For example, Jundi et al. (2021) mapped resolution circuits in sepsis patients for two D-series resolvins, Resolvin D1 (RvD1) and Resolvin D2 (RvD2) (Jundi et al., 2021). They found from these studies that there is decreased bioavailability of endogenously produced SPMs present in these patients, ultimately leading to uncoupled inflammation resolution pathways in various immune cells (Jundi et al., 2021). When these septic patients were treated with ex vivo RvD1 and RvD2, their inflammation resolution pathways normalized (Jundi et al., 2021). Similarly, Dalli et al. (2017) reported that there was a measurable increase in SPM levels

in the blood of sepsis non-survivors (Dalli et al., 2017). Like the conclusions drawn in the article published by Jundi et al. (2021), the authors suggest this may likely reflect the dissociation of circulating SPMs and their receptors, leading to the uncoupling of inflammation resolution pathways (Dalli et al., 2017).

While there are many studies in the literature that focus on the roles of SPMs in early sepsis, there are very few studies that focus on the role of SPMs in late sepsis. An established and accepted model of late polymicrobial sepsis is the two-hit model of cecalligation and puncture (CLP) (hit one) followed by *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* secondary infection (hit two) (Richard S Hotchkiss et al., 2013; Muenzer et al., 2010; Sundarasivarao et al., 2022; Walker et al., 2022). This two-hit model enables the observation of how SPMs (administered late in an infection) may impact the host prior to a secondary bacterial lung infection (Sundarasivarao et al., 2022; Walker et al., 2022). In studies using this preclinical murine model, the administration of RvD2 increased secondary lung bacterial clearance, inflammation, and survival in mice after secondary infection (Sundarasivarao et al., 2022; Walker et al., 2022). While the exact mechanism of this protection is currently unknown, it can be postulated that the SPMs positively enhance the function of certain immune cells such as monocytes, macrophages, and neutrophils in order to help clear the infection without triggering excess inflammation. This possibility is further demonstrated by studies showing that SPM administration lowers the amount of antibiotics needed in order for the host to successfully clear the bacterial infection or bacteria-produced biofilm (Chiang et al., 2017, 2012; Thornton et al., 2023, 2021). Additionally, D-series resolvins were shown to directly increase macrophage phagocytic functions as a primary mechanism of clearing bacteria in late sepsis murine models (Walker et al., 2022), as well as in cystic fibrosis

murine models (Codagnone et al., 2018; Isopi et al., 2020). RvD2 was also reported to increase the number of monocytic myeloid-derived suppressor cells (M-MDSCs) in CLP mouse spleens compared with sham spleens, and this increase was associated with enhanced bacterial clearance and reduced mortality due to sepsis (Sundarasivarao et al., 2022). These studies provide evidence that SPMs may hold therapeutic value in the treatment of sepsis during the late, immunosuppressive phase.

Overall, the goal of inflammation resolution is to allow the body's tissues that have been harmed by a stimulus (e.g., pathogen, damaged tissue) or by the acute inflammatory response to the stimulus to return to homeostasis. Inflammation resolution is an active, coordinated process whereby certain molecular/cellular mechanisms take place in various immune cells in order to heal the harmed tissues (Barnig et al., 2019). One key event in this process is the recruitment and activation of macrophages to the site of infection (Barnig et al., 2019). Another key event in this process is the release of endogenous SPMs by various cells within the body. Expectedly, the loss of or the dysregulation of inflammation resolution mechanisms results in pathological chronic inflammation and disease (Barnig et al., 2019).

1.5 Mechanisms of Immunosuppression in Sepsis

Three hallmarks of sepsis-induced immunosuppression include: monocyte/macrophage exhaustion, lymphocyte apoptosis, and myeloid-derived suppressor cell (MDSC) migration (See **Figure 8**).



Figure 8. Mechanisms of Sepsis-Induced Immunosuppression. Illustration of three major mechanisms underlying the pathophysiology of sepsis-induced immunosuppression: lymphocyte apoptosis, monocyte/macrophage exhaustion, and migration of myeloid-derived suppressor cells (MDSCs). Key: TLR2: toll-like receptor 2; MDSC: myeloid-derived suppressor cell.

1.5.1 Monocyte/Macrophage Exhaustion

One hallmark of sepsis-induced immunosuppression is monocyte/macrophage exhaustion (Liu et al., 2022). Monocytes are circulating white blood cells derived from the bone marrow and are major players in the innate immune system. Their primary role is to detect changes in homeostasis (usually caused by an infection and/or tissue damage) and respond to these changes by replenishing the pool of macrophages that are present in the tissues (Yang et al., 2014). Once monocytes become activated, they turn into effector cells and produce cytokines, present antigens to adaptive immune cells, phagocytose, efferocytose, initiate inflammation, or resolve inflammation (Yang et al., 2014). They initiate inflammation by producing various pro-inflammatory cytokines, such as TNF- α and IL-6 (Duque and Descoteaux, 2014). In turn, these pro-inflammatory cytokines

function to enhance the inflammatory response in numerous ways, such as recruiting/activating other innate immune cells (i.e., neutrophils) (Jang et al., 2021; Rose-John et al., 2017). When monocytes initiate this process of tissue inflammation, they exit the blood and enter the tissues at the site of the inflammation, thereby becoming macrophages. Macrophages can either be recruited to a specific tissue (which is what happens during the inflammatory response), or they can exist as residents within the body's tissues. Macrophages can polarize into different subtypes depending on which subtype can best assist the host at that time. The previously accepted polarization classes are M0, M1like, and M2-like; an M0 macrophage is a nonactivated tissue resident macrophage, an M1like macrophage is a pro-inflammatory macrophage, and an M2-like macrophage is an antiinflammatory macrophage (See Figure 9) (Yang et al., 2014). It is understood that classical M1-like macrophages have increased production of pro-inflammatory cytokines, enhanced antigen presentation, and enhanced phagocytosis capabilities (Lam et al., 2016). M2-like macrophages have diminished pro-inflammatory cytokine output and weakened antigen presentation, but enhanced phagocytic capabilities (Lam et al., 2016; Rőszer, 2015). These phenotypes can be artificially induced in vitro via monocyte stimulation, with LPS and IFN-y leading to the development of a "classic" M1-like macrophage, and IL-4 leading to the development of a "classic" M2-like macrophage (Strizova et al., 2023; Watanabe et al., 2019). A non-classical but newly-reported class of macrophages are "pro-resolving" macrophages (Saas et al., 2020), and they will be discussed in detail below.


Figure 9. Monocyte Differentiation and Macrophage Polarization. This schematic highlights the classical monocyte differentiation scheme and polarization classes of macrophages. Each class has a unique role within the immune system. Key: GM-CSF: granulocyte macrophage colony-stimulating factor; M-CSF: macrophage colony-stimulating factor; LPS: lipopolysaccharide; IC: immune complex; GC: glucocorticoid; LIF: leukemia inhibitory factor.

M1-like macrophages are stimulated by IFN-γ and LPS; they are key initiators of the inflammatory response and are critical for the removal of bacteria (Sica and Mantovani, 2012). On the other hand, M2-like macrophages are highly phagocytic and are key drivers of tissue remodeling following damage, tumor progression via the production of angiogenic factors, and parasite removal (Sica and Mantovani, 2012). M2-like macrophages are also a main driver in the development of allergies. Additionally, the M2-like macrophage subtype can be further subclassified into M2a, M2b, M2c, and M2d (Yao et al., 2019; Zhang and Sioud, 2023). These subtypes vary in terms of what cytokines they

release, what surface markers they express, and what specific roles they play within M2like macrophage responses. M2a macrophages are stimulated by IL-4 and IL-13; they enhance cell growth and tissue repair and enhance macrophage endocytosis (Yao et al., 2019; Zhang and Sioud, 2023). M2b macrophages are stimulated via immune complexes (IC); they are able to regulate the host's immune status by secreting both pro- and antiinflammatory cytokines (Yao et al., 2019; Zhang and Sioud, 2023). M2b macrophages are also well known for their ability to promote tumor progression (Zhang and Sioud, 2023). M2c macrophages are stimulated by IL-10, TGF- β , or glucocorticoids (GCs); like M2b macrophages, they are highly immune-regulatory, but specialize in efferocytosis and phagocytosis of other apoptotic cells (Yao et al., 2019; Zhang and Sioud, 2023). M2d macrophages are stimulated by IL-6 and leukemia inhibitory factor (LIF); they promote angiogenesis and tumor progression via the release of vascular endothelial growth factors and dampening of the immune response (Yao et al., 2019; Zhang and Sioud, 2023).

While the M1/M2 paradigm is helpful for investigators studying these different capabilities of macrophages in vitro, many researchers find that limiting the description of macrophage phenotypes to only M1-like or M2-like is not clinically relevant, as this "tidy" polarization process does not occur at a tissue level (Guilliams et al., 2018; Nahrendorf and Swirski, 2016; Strizova et al., 2023; Watanabe et al., 2019; Xue et al., 2014). Current research explains that activated macrophages have high levels of plasticity and do not solely polarize into an M1-like or M2-like phenotype at the tissue level; rather, they adopt a phenotype that is highly dependent on both the environment they are in and their own ontogeny (Strizova et al., 2023; Watanabe et al., 2019). One such newly reported phenotype is the "pro-resolving" phenotype (Saas et al., 2020; Strizova et al., 2023; Vannella and

Wynn, 2017; Watanabe et al., 2019). These dynamic, pro-resolving macrophages function primarily to resolve inflammation so that the host can return to homeostasis, while simultaneously contributing to wound/tissue repair (Strizova et al., 2023; Watanabe et al., 2019). Interestingly, these pro-resolving macrophages are said to have qualities of the classic M1- and M2-like phenotypes, with aspects that contribute to both pro-inflammatory and anti-inflammatory pathways (Saas et al., 2020). Some studies even report that abnormal activation of this pro-resolving phenotype can lead to chronic organ dysfunction, highlighting their direct importance in the inflammation resolution process (Bah and Vergne, 2017; Cronan et al., 2016; Linke et al., 2017).

Monocytes/macrophages contribute to sepsis-induced immunosuppression in a number of ways. Monocytes/macrophages can modulate the expression of their immune regulatory markers, an action that has implications for other immune cells and physiological pathways (Zhang and Sioud, 2023). Changes in the expression of immune regulatory markers such as CTLA-4, PD-1, and PD-L1 can alter these interactions (Sharma and Allison, 2015). PD-1 (also referred to as CD279) is a transmembrane protein located on the surfaces of many immune cells; it is expressed in the highest concentration on activated T cells (Jiang et al., 2019). When PD-1 interacts with its ligand PD-L1, the T cell becomes anergic, or unresponsive to viable antigens (Alsaab et al., 2017; Karwacz et al., 2011; Song et al., 2014; Zhou et al., 2009). PD-L1 is expressed by certain APCs (such as monocytes/macrophages) in inflammatory scenarios as well as by tumor cells (Alsaab et al., 2017). Additionally, certain pro-inflammatory cytokines (especially IFN-γ) can trigger various signal transduction cascades within APCs (NF-κB pathway, PI3K/AKT pathway,

MAPK pathway, JAK/STAT pathway, WNT pathway, and Hedgehog pathway) leading directly to increased expression of PD-1/PD-L1 on their surfaces (Han et al., 2020).

Physiologically, the PD-1/PD-L1 pathway aids in controlling the degree of inflammation at the tissue level by deactivating T cells that are directly contributing to the inflammation so as to protect tissues from immune-mediated damage (Alsaab et al., 2017). Tumor cells overexpress PD-L1 in order to exist for longer periods of time without being "seen" by the adaptive immune system (Alsaab et al., 2017; Han et al., 2020). The PD-1/PD-L1 pathway has therefore become a major contributor to immunosuppression within the tumor microenvironment in many different types of cancers (notably melanoma and small-cell lung cancer) (Pardoll, 2012). Understanding this major contribution of PD-1/PD-L1 to cancer-induced immunosuppression has led to the development of a new class of cancer immunotherapies called checkpoint inhibitors (Pardoll, 2012; Sharma and Allison, 2015). Due to many parallels existing between cancer-induced immunosuppression and sepsis-induced immunosuppression (Liu et al., 2022), checkpoint inhibitors were tested in clinical trials of sepsis patients and cecal ligation and puncture (CLP) sepsis models (Hotchkiss et al., 2019; L. Yang et al., 2023). Hotchkiss et al. (2019) was the first to study the effects and safety profile of the anti-PD-1 immunotherapy agent nivolumab in a small clinical trial of sepsis patients (Hotchkiss et al., 2019). More recently, Yang et al. (2023) showed that blocking PD-L1 on monocytes led to a dramatic increase in survival of CLPseptic mice (L. Yang et al., 2023).

Additionally, many researchers have assessed the potential correlation between immune regulatory marker expression and outcomes due to sepsis. Ruan et al. (2020) found that there is an increased number of cells expressing both PD-1 and PD-L1 in CLP-septic mice (Ruan et al., 2020). This finding was also true for humans, as there are reported increases of expression in both PD-1 and PD-L1 in human septic patients (Patera et al., 2016; Ruan et al., 2020; Wilson et al., 2018; Zhang et al., 2011). While changes in immune regulatory marker expression on monocytes/macrophages contributes to sepsis-induced immunosuppression, this finding is *not* specific to septic patients. As previously mentioned, cancer cells can implement similar changes in regulatory marker expression levels in order to evade the immune system. A more explicit example of monocytes/macrophages contributing to immunosuppression due to sepsis is through monocyte/macrophage exhaustion (Liu et al., 2022). The concept of exhaustion does not include PD-1/PD-L1 signaling; however, the end result of exhaustion is similar to PD-1/PD-L1's systemic anergic effects on immune cells.

Exhausted monocytes/macrophages are "hypoactive," meaning that they have a decreased capacity to perform their normal effector functions when stimulated (Biswas and Lopez-Collazo, 2009; Cavaillon and Adib-Conquy, 2006; Hoppstädter et al., 2019; Pradhan et al., 2021). These normal effector functions include presenting antigens via HLA-DR, phagocytosing, efferocytosing, and releasing pro-inflammatory cytokines (e.g., TNF- α , IL-6, IL-8) via the NF- κ B pathway (Yang et al., 2014). Therefore, tracking cellular NF- κ B status is an accepted way to track exhaustion (Cavaillon et al., 2001). As monocytes/macrophages from septic patients also have similarly-reduced capacities of these normal functions, it can be inferred that septic monocytes/macrophages had decreased (Hotchkiss et al., 2013a). A recent study revealed that septic macrophages had decreased pro-inflammatory cytokine production in response to various ligands, including bacteria and LPS (Bick et al., 2022). In this study, the authors found that whole blood samples taken

from 61 septic patients (blood taken within 24h of meeting sepsis-3 criteria) had an overwhelming presence of inflammation (i.e., significantly increased levels of the proinflammatory cytokines TNF- α , IL-6, and IL-1 β/α), yet white blood cells from these samples had depressed responses to both LPS and bacteria (Bick et al., 2022), providing evidence that septic white blood cells were similar to the "exhausted" phenotype. This hypoactive phenotype present in septic monocytes/macrophages can be recapitulated in vitro by repetitively challenging monocytes/macrophages with isolated, low-dose bacterial endotoxins such as LPS (Boomer et al., 2011; Hoppstädter et al., 2019).

It is important to briefly discuss here that monocyte/macrophage exhaustion is different from the phenomenon called endotoxin tolerance (ET). ET has many similar characteristics to exhaustion (Hotchkiss et al., 2013a), and it is defined as reduced immune cell functional responsiveness to the bacterial endotoxin LPS after previously encountering LPS (Biswas and Lopez-Collazo, 2009; Cavaillon and Adib-Conquy, 2006). Blackwell et al. (1997) examined ET via monocyte cytokine production; they discovered that tolerized monocytes had impaired activation of NF-kB (Blackwell et al., 1997), which is also observed in exhaustion. Tolerized monocytes/macrophages also exhibit a reduced capacity to react to subsequent LPS challenge; primarily of note is the drastic decrease in NF-KBmediated TNF- α production upon LPS re-stimulation (Chan et al., 2005; Del Fresno et al., 2009; Deng et al., 2013; Dobrovolskaia and Vogel, 2002; Foster and Medzhitov, 2009; Hoogendijk et al., 2017). While monocytes/macrophages from late septic patients seem to have many aspects similar to monocytes/macrophages experiencing ET, the conventional understanding of ET does not encompass the fundamental characteristics of immunosuppression observed in septic patients (Pradhan et al., 2021). For example,

monocytes/macrophages experiencing ET have *enhanced* bacterial phagocytosis, as it has been theorized that ET monocytes/macrophages adopt a phenotype similar to M2-like macrophages (Biswas and Lopez-Collazo, 2009). However, exhausted monocytes/macrophages and monocytes from septic patients demonstrate *impaired* bacterial phagocytosis, even though the mechanism underlying this decline is not known (Huang et al., 2009; Zhou et al., 2022). For these reasons, the emerging literature more accurately describes septic monocytes/macrophages as *exhausted* rather than *tolerized* (Pradhan et al., 2021). However, the mechanism(s) underlying monocyte/macrophage exhaustion during the immunosuppressive stage of sepsis remains elusive.

Several possibilities for sepsis-induced monocyte/macrophage exhaustion include increased production of the anti-inflammatory cytokine IL-10, down-regulation of the NFκB signaling pathway, decreased HLA-DR expression, and reduced lymphocyte signaling due to lymphocyte cell death (Cavaillon and Adib-Conquy, 2006; Hoogendijk et al., 2017; Hotchkiss et al., 2013a). Another possibility is the high mobility group box 1 (HMGB1) protein, which has been shown to increase macrophage pyroptosis (Chen et al., 2018; G. Yang et al., 2023; Wendan Zhang et al., 2023), decrease macrophage efferocytosis ability (Wang et al., 2022), and enhance the suppressive activity of an immunosuppressive cell population called myeloid-derived suppressor cells (MDSCs) (Parker et al., 2014).

To overcome monocyte/macrophage exhaustion, research teams have tried to use IFN- γ in order to stimulate monocyte activity. In one study performed by Döcke et al. (1997), the authors were able to increase HLA-DR expression in anergic monocytes, leading to sepsis resolution in eight of nine septic patients (Döcke et al., 1997). On the other hand, a more recent study showed that increased plasma IFN- γ levels were associated

with secondary *Candida* species infections in late-sepsis patients (Kim et al., 2020). Surprisingly, the authors also showed that IFN- γ reduced macrophage phagocytosis of zymosan particles (Kim et al., 2020). Together, these two contradictory studies suggest that IFN- γ cannot reliably be regarded as an appropriate treatment to reverse sepsis-induced monocyte/macrophage exhaustion.

1.5.2 Lymphocyte Apoptosis

Another hallmark of sepsis-induced immunosuppression is lymphocyte apoptosis (Liu et al., 2022). Before apoptosis can be discussed in more detail, it is important to mention that there are numerous types of regulated and unregulated cell death processes involving complex signaling cascades. The regulated and clinically-relevant processes include, but are not limited to, autophagy, ferroptosis, pyroptosis, necroptosis, and apoptosis (See Figure 10). Autophagy is a cellular stress response that can lead to the regulated cell death process by which autophagosomes collect cell waste products and deliver them to lysosomes for destruction (Shen et al., 2023). This process is mainly employed to maintain homeostasis within the cell and to manage lipid metabolism (Gao et al., 2022). Ferroptosis is a process of regulated cell death that is primarily caused by the accumulation of iron (Bertheloot et al., 2021). This accumulation leads to the development of reactive oxygen species (ROS), which contribute to both cell membrane rupture and lipid peroxidation (Gao et al., 2022). Pyroptosis is a process of regulated cell death whereby destruction of the cell membrane is triggered by the activation of a multi-protein complex called the inflammasome (Bertheloot et al., 2021; Tang et al., 2019). Necroptosis is a process of regulated cell death that eventually leads to an influx of ions, swelling of the

cell, and eventual breakdown of the membrane (Bertheloot et al., 2021). Due to many similarities between necroptosis and apoptosis (apoptosis is described in detail below), it has been suggested that necroptosis exists as a backup mechanism for apoptosis (Gao et al., 2022).



Figure 10. Mechanisms of Regulated Cell Death. This schematic highlights some important processes of regulated cell death or precursor processes of regulated cell death: autophagy, ferroptosis, pyroptosis, necroptosis, and apoptosis. Key: Fe: iron; ROS: reactive oxygen species.

Apoptosis, or programmed cell death, is an active cellular process that is essential for proper functioning and regulation of many cells within the body, including immune cells (Green and Llambi, 2015). As discussed earlier, apoptosis of faulty lymphocytes during and following T and B cell development is crucial for proper immune functioning. There are two pathways that lead to lymphocyte apoptosis: "death by neglect" and "death by instruction" (Rathmell and Thompson, 2002). As previously mentioned, there are many mechanisms in place during lymphocyte development and activation to ensure proper performance and homeostasis within the population. If a lymphocyte fails to meet certain functional requirements, it will die via apoptosis ("death by neglect"). On the other hand, if a lymphocyte functions too aggressively, it will also die via apoptosis ("death by instruction"). These apoptosis pathways that regulate lymphocyte development and expansion are necessary to ensure there are no self-reactive and/or hyporesponsive lymphocytes present in the adaptive immune system's repertoire.

A defining feature of apoptosis is that the programmed cell death event does not trigger inflammation: the process occurs neatly and "quietly." This highly coordinated pathway involves two main groups of proteins that work with each other in concert to ensure that this organized process remains balanced: apoptosis activators and apoptosis regulators. There are two main pathways of apoptosis activation: the extrinsic pathway and the intrinsic pathway (Green and Llambi, 2015). (See **Figure 11**). Both pathways involve an apoptotic signal, which activates a protease called an initiator caspase, which in turn activates another protease called an executioner caspase (Green and Llambi, 2015). The two pathways differ in how the initiator caspase becomes activated, but the end result remains the same. The extrinsic pathway, also known as the death receptor pathway, involves receptor-ligand interactions (Green and Llambi, 2015). An example of a death receptor within this pathway is the Fas receptor; this death receptor interacts with its ligand, Fas ligand, and this interaction subsequently triggers apoptosis (Green and Llambi, 2015). The intrinsic pathway, also known as the mitochondrial pathway, involves the

mitochondrial release of cytochrome c into the cytoplasm, which carries out effector functions necessary for apoptosis completion (Tsujimoto, 1998). Two Bcl-2 family member proteins that assist in the activation of apoptosis (and hence are considered "pro-apoptotic" proteins) are Bax and Bak (Peña-Blanco and García-Sáez, 2018). When Bax and Bak interact/oligomerize, a channel within the mitochondrial membrane is formed; this leads to membrane destabilization and the subsequent release of cytochrome c into the cytoplasm (Peña-Blanco and García-Sáez, 2018). If Bax and Bak do not interact/oligomerize, the mitochondrial membrane remains stabilized, and there is no release of cytochrome c (Peña-Blanco and García-Sáez, 2018). Equally as important as apoptosis activation is the regulation of apoptosis by another protein within the Bcl-2 family called Bcl-2 (Green and Llambi, 2015). Bcl-2 is a regulatory protein within this family that functions to sequester Bax and Bak so that they cannot oligomerize (Green and Llambi, 2015), earning Bcl-2 its "anti-apoptotic" title (Tsujimoto, 1998). The level and location of Bcl-2, therefore, are good biomarkers to study changes in apoptosis within cells.



Figure 11. Apoptosis. This schematic demonstrates two pathways of apoptosis: the intrinsic (mitochondrial) pathway and the extrinsic (death receptor) pathway.

While some or all of the regulated cell death processes may be occurring in some way during the clinical course of sepsis, they are difficult to test for in a clinical setting. It is clear that cell death mechanisms are occurring in these patients, as one of the main features of late sepsis is a decreased white blood cell count, and more specifically, lymphopenia (Sheikh Motahar Vahedi et al., 2019). Of the many types of cell death described above, apoptosis of lymphocytes has been studied the most extensively in experimental settings of late sepsis (i.e., in CLP sepsis models).

Lymphopenia in late sepsis is partly caused by lymphocytes leaving the blood to enter tissues and participate in the inflammatory response; however, there are studies that suggest apoptosis of lymphocytes is the primary driver of lymphopenia observed in the late

phase of sepsis (Carrero and Unanue, 2006; Hotchkiss et al., 1999; Luan et al., 2015, 2014; Matsuda et al., 2010; Wang et al., 1994). While lymphocyte apoptosis is a normal physiologic process necessary for proper immune functioning, this process can become dysregulated or can be hijacked by microbes, leading to an unnecessary loss of lymphocytes. Microbes can induce apoptosis in lymphocytes and other types of white blood cells in order to artificially create a more permissive environment for their survival within the host cells (Carrero and Unanue, 2006). By triggering apoptosis within lymphocytes, microbes are able to thrive in the body because there are fewer immune cells capable of clearing them from the host. For example, *Bacillus anthracis*, the causative agent of anthrax, releases lethal toxin (LTx), which can lead to direct caspase activation within macrophages, deceptively triggering their cell death pathways (Van Hauwermeiren et al., 2022). In the CLP model of polymicrobial sepsis, there is $\sim 10\%$ increase in the number of apoptotic lymphocytes compared with control mice (Carrero and Unanue, 2006). Studies have shown that increased expression of Bcl-2 leads to increased survival of CLP-septic mice by approximately 40–50%, specifically through apoptosis prevention in splenic lymphocytes (Carrero and Unanue, 2006; Hotchkiss et al., 1999; Wang et al., 1994). Additionally, there are numerous accounts confirming apoptosis of lymphocytes in CLP-septic mice using specific transferase-mediated dUTP nick-end labeling (TUNEL) staining methods (Luan et al., 2015, 2014; Matsuda et al., 2010).

Another mechanism of lymphocyte suppression that is closely related to the apoptotic pathways is the PD-1/PD-L1 pathway that was described earlier. While this pathway does not lead to apoptosis of lymphocytes, it renders the lymphocytes inactive, producing a very similar outcome. While the application of checkpoint inhibitors (i.e., PD-

1 inhibitors) for sepsis-induced immunosuppression is still in its nascent stages, the enhancement of lymphocyte functionality in late sepsis may provide an exciting avenue for researchers moving forward.

In an attempt to target sepsis-induced immunosuppression, there have been several clinical trials whereby lymphocytes were targeted for restoration. In one study, recombinant GM-CSF or G-CSF was administered to late septic patients in order to increase their lymphocyte counts (Bo et al., 2011). These attempts initially seemed promising, but the beneficial effects did not persist long-term. In a similar clinical trial, IL-7 was administered to late septic patients in an attempt to increase their populations of T cells, but the patients did not improve long-term (Francois et al., 2018). In both of these instances, the failures were attributed to pathological migration and activation of MDSCs (Wendan Zhang et al., 2023). It was postulated that MDSCs suppressed T cell activity and proliferation, negating the beneficial action of the intervention.

1.5.3 Myeloid-Derived Suppressor Cells (MDSCs)

The third hallmark of sepsis-induced immunosuppression is increased myeloidderived suppressor cell (MDSC) production/migration (Liu et al., 2022). MDSCs are a group of heterogenous, immature cells of the myeloid lineage that work to suppress the innate and adaptive immune systems (Veglia et al., 2021). MDSCs can be divided into two main populations based on their lineage (although there are others that have been reported (Goldmann et al., 2017)): monocytic MDSCs (M-MDSCs) and polymorphic MDSCs (PMN-MDSCs) (Bronte et al., 2016; Talmadge and Gabrilovich, 2013; Veglia et al., 2021). Both M-MDSCs and PMN-MDSCs are able to exert their inhibitory effects on the innate and adaptive immune systems in similar ways, with the primary mechanisms being via the release of ROS, production of arginase-1, and release of IL-10 (Veglia et al., 2021). MDSCs exist in the bone marrow and are triggered to migrate into the blood and secondary lymphoid tissues via CXCL2 and IL-8 chemokine gradients (Veglia et al., 2021). Overall, MDSCs function as immunosuppressive cells, but their exact role and meaning behind their migration patterns in patients with sepsis remains to be seen.

There is some controversy regarding the significance of increased MDSC migration that is observed in septic patients (Brudecki et al., 2012; Cuenca et al., 2011; Delano et al., 2007; Mathias et al., 2017). Some studies report that the increase in MDSC migration out of the bone marrow in sepsis patients is partly responsible for the adverse clinical outcomes due to late sepsis (Landoni et al., 2016; Mathias et al., 2017; Tang et al., 2021; Wanying Zhang et al., 2023). In fact, Tang et al. (2021) suggests that inhibiting MDSCs would be one of the most effective treatments for sepsis-induced immunosuppression overall (Tang et al., 2021). In septic patients, having elevated numbers of MDSCs in the peripheral blood was associated in some patients with longer ICU hospital stays and a higher statistical likelihood of acquiring secondary infections (Wanying Zhang et al., 2023). In LPS-induced immunosuppression, MDSCs migrate from the bone marrow to the blood/secondary lymphoid tissues and inhibit the proliferation of lymphocytes (Landoni et al., 2016). Additional studies have shown that not only are MDSCs directly inhibitory on lymphocytes, but also their production of arginase-1 further disrupts T cell functions (Uhel et al., 2017). Similarly, MDSCs can indirectly cause immunosuppression by activating Tregs (Wanying Zhang et al., 2023). This anti-inflammatory T cell subset functions to

inhibit other innate and adaptive immune cells, primarily via the release of the antiinflammatory cytokine IL-10 (Wanying Zhang et al., 2023).

Conversely, there are also reports that MDSC migration during late sepsis could actually contribute to long-term survival in sepsis patients (Arocena et al., 2014; Brudecki et al., 2012; Cuenca et al., 2011; Mathias et al., 2017; Sander et al., 2010). This paradoxical function of MDSCs was studied extensively in CLP-sepsis models. In one study, MDSCs derived from late septic mice were adoptively transferred into CLP mice early in the infection timeline, and these mice had decreased mortality compared with sham animals (Brudecki et al., 2012). In another study, mouse MDSC expansion was inhibited by pre-treatment with the chemotherapeutic gemcitabine, and survival to CLP was dramatically reduced in the gemcitabine treatment group compared with the sham animals (Cuenca et al., 2011). Similarly, one study found that inhibition of CLP mouse MDSC populations (by targeting an MDSC cell-surface receptor) led to decreased survival compared with the sham animals (Sander et al., 2010). In another infection model system, in vivo depletion of MDSCs in mice infected with *Trypanosoma cruzi* (the causative agent of Chagas disease) led to increased mortality compared with the sham animals (Arocena et al., 2014).

A study by Schrijver et al. (2022) provides a strong case for the expansion and migration of M-MDSCs in particular correlating with improved survival in sepsis patients (Schrijver et al., 2022). In this study, blood was taken from patients in eight ICUs with pneumonia secondary to sepsis (Schrijver et al., 2022). The authors found that patients with high levels of M-MDSCs overall had significantly reduced 90-day mortality rates and improved survival compared with patients with high levels of PMN-MDSCs (Schrijver et al., 2022). The contention is that due to the heterogeneity of MDSC populations, perhaps

overall, MDSCs play a dual role during sepsis, with each unique MDSC population evolving over time after sepsis onset (Brudecki et al., 2012; Hollen et al., 2019; Schrijver et al., 2022).

Overall, in sepsis patients, there is an elevation in MDSC numbers in the blood and the secondary lymphoid tissues. While a simple explanation would be that the migrating MDSCs are acting as the trigger for sepsis-induced immunosuppression, perhaps what is actually occurring here is that the host is attempting to correct the early hyperproinflammatory phase of sepsis with MDSC migration. Due to unidentified dysregulation pathways in sepsis patients, this recruitment of MDSCs is not robust enough in these particular patients; therefore, the hyper-proinflammatory response persists until the late stage of sepsis sets in, and their presence then accentuates the immunosuppression. MDSC expansion and migration in sepsis appears to be a highly dynamic process, and these cells, conceivably, are malleable to the infection at hand. Although the complete consequences of increased MDSC production/migration in sepsis have not been fully elucidated, their presence in the blood as a biomarker of the immunosuppressive phase of sepsis cannot be disputed.

1.6 Biomarkers in Late-Phase Sepsis

One of the most difficult aspects of developing sepsis therapeutics is the heterogeneity of the disease. There have been decades of failed sepsis therapeutics in clinical trials that were based on promising preclinical research. The discrepancy likely lies in the understanding that there are many factors contributing to patient outcomes due to sepsis, and the challenge in moving toward successful interventions stems from the

variability of the immune system's actions. The way the immune system responds to infection can be influenced by the stage of the inflammatory timeline by which it is acting. Therefore, the therapeutics administered in sepsis rely heavily on specific biomarkers, which allow physicians to decipher the immune status of their patients. Then, the physicians can tailor treatments more accurately. For example, while common practice is to administer antibiotics in order to prevent detrimental outcomes due to sepsis, studies have shown that the antibiotics must be administered within the first hour of the sepsis diagnosis to provide any perceived benefit (Mayr et al., 2014; Rangel-Frausto, 1999); otherwise, administration of broad-spectrum antibiotics could actually facilitate the development of multi-drug-resistant infections, potentially causing an infection epidemic within the hospital (Mayr et al., 2014). Part of understanding the lack of favorable outcomes in sepsis due to antibiotic administration is appreciating that while microbial infections trigger sepsis, the main driver of sepsis is the patient's own immune system – not the infection itself. Since sepsis itself is a clinical diagnosis (i.e., there is no "one test" that can diagnose sepsis), many times it either goes undiagnosed or it is diagnosed outside the window of perceived benefit of antibiotic administration. Once this window passes, the risk of antibiotic resistance outweighs potential benefits (Mayr et al., 2014). The need for new, effective sepsis therapeutics will therefore depend heavily on quick thinking by the physician to test for specific biomarkers that could shed light on the patient's immune status, as well as what therapeutic would best be warranted for administration at that time. While there likely will not be a single treatment that will be equally effective for every single patient with sepsis, an ideal treatment would be one that supports the immune

system's intrinsic ability to combat the pathogen while also resolving the infectious inflammation before it further causes damage to the body (Tindal et al., 2021).

While there is no one test that definitively tells the physician that the patient has sepsis, there are certain reliable indictors that can shed light on a patient's immune status. These measurable indicators, or biomarkers, are reproducible, highly sensitive, and highly specific (Barichello et al., 2022). Some biomarkers that are indicative of the early, hyperproinflammatory phase of sepsis are similar to typical markers of inflammation: increased acute-phase reactant protein levels and increased pro-inflammatory cytokine/chemokine levels (Barichello et al., 2022). According to the Third International Consensus Definition for Sepsis and Septic Shock, elevated lactate is included as a biomarker for sepsis diagnosis (Singer et al., 2016), as increased lactate production is correlated with increased mortality in sepsis (Andersen et al., 2013). Of note, one innate immune system protein called pentraxin 3 (PTX3) was recently assessed for its potential as a biomarker for early sepsis (Chen et al., 2021; Hamed et al., 2017; Jie et al., 2017; Lee et al., 2018). PTX3 is an acutephase reactant that is highly expressed by phagocytes (such as monocytes/macrophages) following pro-inflammatory responses by the immune system (Davoudian et al., 2022). PTX3 expression was reported in many studies to be upregulated in septic patients compared with non-septic patients, and this increase correlated with clinical severity and unfavorable prognosis (Caironi et al., 2017; Chen et al., 2021; Davoudian et al., 2022; Hamed et al., 2017; Jie et al., 2017; Lee et al., 2018).

Observation shows that most of the accepted sepsis biomarkers are indicators of the early, hyper-proinflammatory stage of sepsis. This is because many of the sepsis therapeutics in development focus on blunting the infection-triggered hyper-

41

proinflammatory phase, with medications such as antibiotics, IL-6 inhibitors, and TNF- α inhibitors prevailing. The immunosuppressive stage of sepsis was not previously thought of as a potential area for therapeutic development, likely due to incomplete understanding of the underlying mechanisms leading to immunosuppression in sepsis. With that said, accurate diagnosis of the late, immunosuppressive stage via biomarkers is critical for the proper administration of therapeutics that could modulate one of the three main underlying sepsis-induced immunosuppressive mechanisms (See **Table 2**).

Table 2

Biomarkers of Late-Sepsis

Biomarker	Role and Correlation with Outcomes due to Late Sepsis
Decreased Lymphocyte Count	 Late-septic patients are reported to have a decreased lymphocyte count compared with non-septic patients. The decrease is thought to be due to inappropriate activation of apoptosis pathways. Correlated with a higher likelihood of developing secondary infections.
Increased MDSC Production/Migration	 Late-septic patients have higher levels of MDSCs in the blood and secondary lymphoid organs compared with non-septic patients. While the purpose of increased MDSC production remains controversial, these cells are thought to contribute to worse outcomes due to sepsis due to their immunosuppressive and anti-inflammatory nature.
Increased IL-10	 Late-septic patients have elevated levels of IL-10 compared with non-septic patients. Elevated anti-inflammatory responses suggest that the host will not be able to fight off a secondary infection. Correlated with worse severity/worse clinical outcomes due to sepsis.
Changes in GPR18 Expression	 Late-septic patients have changes in GPR18 expression on their immune cells compared with non-septic patients. These changes are attributed to SPM uncoupling in sepsis. Increased GPR18 expression on monocytes and decreased GPR18 expression on neutrophils is correlated with an increase in mortality
Decreased HLA-DR Expression	 Late-septic patients have 70% less HLA-DR expression compared with non-septic patients. Decreased HLA-DR expression suggests that the host will not be able to fight off a secondary infection. Correlated with worse SOFA scores due to sepsis.

Note. Citations for decreased lymphocyte count: (Bo et al., 2011; Carrero and Unanue, 2006; Francois et al., 2018; Hotchkiss et al., 1999; Liu et al., 2022; Wang et al., 1994; L. Yang et al., 2023). Citations for increased MDSC production/migration: (Arocena et al., 2014; Brudecki et al., 2012; Cuenca et al., 2011; Eriksson et al., 2016; Hotchkiss et al.,

2013a; Landoni et al., 2016; Law et al., 2020; Liu et al., 2022; Mathias et al., 2017; Sander et al., 2010; Schrijver et al., 2022; Tang et al., 2021; Uhel et al., 2017; Wendan Zhang et al., 2023). Citations for increased IL-10: (Gogos et al., 2000; Liu et al., 2022; Wu et al., 2009). Citations for changes in GPR18 expression: (Jundi et al., 2021; Zhang et al., 2019; Zhao et al., 2023). Citations for decreased HLA-DR expression: (Berry et al., 2011; Hoogendijk et al., 2017; Liu et al., 2022; Venet and Monneret, 2018).

1.6.1 IL-10

Two potential biomarkers of sepsis-induced immunosuppression that were already discussed in this chapter include decreased lymphocyte numbers in the blood (due to apoptotic mechanisms) and increased numbers of MDSCs in the blood and secondary lymphoid organs. Related to the aspect of immune cell exhaustion discussed earlier, another valuable marker of late sepsis that has been widely accepted is elevated levels of IL-10 in the serum (Wu et al., 2009). Not only does the patient's IL-10 level correlate with his/her sepsis severity score, but it also has been reported to be a major risk factor for increased clinical severity (Gogos et al., 2000). Many immune cells (both innate and adaptive) produce IL-10, as do epithelial cells and keratinocytes (Iyer and Cheng, 2012). Physiologically, IL-10 has an important anti-inflammatory role in immune system homeostasis by balancing the pro-inflammatory response. IL-10 exerts its antiinflammatory effect by inhibiting the release of pro-inflammatory cytokines, decreasing antigen presentation, and decreasing phagocytosis (Iyer and Cheng, 2012). While IL-10 is crucial for normal immune cell function, sustained release of IL-10 can lead to immunosuppression by artificially inhibiting the normal functioning of immune cells. This understanding contributes to elevated blood IL-10 levels acting as a possible marker of sepsis-induced immunosuppression.

1.6.2 GPR18

More recently, the transmembrane protein GPR18 has been identified as a potential biomarker of sepsis-induced immunosuppression. Elevations in GPR18, a G-proteincoupled receptor found on immune cells and most abundantly in the spleen, has only recently been considered a marker of late sepsis (Zhao et al., 2023). GPR18 is the receptor for the SPM RvD2 (Zhao et al., 2023). In sepsis patients, elevated GPR18 expression on monocytes correlates with a worse sepsis severity score (Jundi et al., 2021). Interestingly, low GPR18 expression on neutrophils correlates with increased severity and a worse prognosis due to sepsis (Zhang et al., 2019). Taken together, these data provide evidence that GPR18 expression in different cell types may provide a way of "fine-tuning" biomarkers in sepsis.

1.6.3 HLA-DR

Human leukocyte antigens (HLAs) are a group of genes in the MHC family that code for various proteins involved in the human immune system (Wang et al., 2007). HLA-DR is an MHC-II glycoprotein complex expressed on APCs (monocytes/macrophages, dendritic cells, and B cells) (Wang et al., 2007). Because HLA-DR is an MHC-II protein, it is required for adaptive immune system activation; therefore, researchers correlate increased expression of HLA-DR on APCs with a well-functioning immune system (Liu et al., 2022). Recent research has suggested that decreased HLA-DR expression can be a reliable biomarker for sepsis-induced immunosuppression for many reasons. For example, one study reported that septic patients express 70% less HLA-DR than non-septic patients, and this decrease is associated with an increase in the patient's sequential organ failure

assessment (SOFA) score (Berry et al., 2011). Similarly, another study found that decreased HLA-DR expression in immune cells within the bone marrow of septic patients was correlated with worse outcomes due to sepsis (Venet and Monneret, 2018). Another study found that following stimulation with LPS, immune cells with reduced expression of HLA-DR produce fewer pro-inflammatory cytokines than their immune cell counterparts with higher expression of HLA-DR (Hoogendijk et al., 2017); this phenomenon is suggestive of immune cell exhaustion. Taken together, the results of these studies suggest that decreased levels of HLA-DR can serve as a potential biomarker of one of the three major mechanisms underlying sepsis-induced immunosuppression (specifically monocyte/macrophage exhaustion).

1.7 Summary

Severe infection can lead to sepsis. Death by sepsis can occur during different stages of the sepsis timeline. Typically, infectious sepsis (i.e., sepsis triggered by an infectious agent) can lead to CRS, which is when a massive release of pro-inflammatory mediators leads to pathologic effects within the body. One such effect is life-threatening septic shock, which is characterized by hypotension and organ failure. If the patient is able to withstand this early stage of sepsis, they may be overwhelmed by the late stage of sepsis, which is characterized by the opposite phenomenon: immune suppression. During this late stage, mortality is increased because the host cannot fight against the presently-invading pathogens or any newly-acquired infections. While there have been promising advancements in antibiotic development and preclinical study designs and research techniques, there is still a great need for effective sepsis therapies. SPMs are a group of inflammatory "resolvers" derived from essential fatty acids. We have previously shown that the SPM RvD2 enhances macrophage functions in vivo (Walker et al., 2022). However, the molecular mechanism of how RvD2 enhances macrophage functions is currently unknown.

During the acute stages of inflammation (i.e., the early phase of sepsis), proinflammatory mediators are produced via activation of the transcription factor NF-kB. Previous work in other labs (Basil and Levy, 2016; Brennan et al., 2021; Pan et al., 2022; Recchiuti and Serhan, 2012; Zhang et al., 2020) have shown that SPMs can reduce acute inflammatory response by down-regulating NF-κB. Effects of SPMs such as RvD2 on the immunosuppressive phase of sepsis have not been elucidated. Our central hypothesis is that RvD2 enhances macrophage inflammatory responses and antimicrobial activities in exhausted macrophages and these effects are correlated with NF- κ B activity. We believe this to be the case as work by us and others have shown that resolvins resolve the acute inflammatory response by recruiting macrophages to the site of infection, by increasing macrophage efferocytic abilities, by decreasing neutrophil migration, and by increasing neutrophil apoptosis. Additionally, we have evidence showing that the actions of RvD2 on monocytes/macrophages is linked to changes in NF- κ B activity. The objective of this thesis work was to elucidate the molecular mechanisms (including signaling pathways) of how RvD2 enhances monocyte/macrophage function during both stages of sepsis; however, there was more of a focus on RvD2's effects on exhausted macrophages (present during the late phase of sepsis), as this has been historically understudied in comparison to sepsis's early phase.

Three main mechanisms underlying sepsis-induced immunosuppression include monocyte/macrophage exhaustion, lymphocyte apoptosis, and MDSC migration. These mechanisms have one commonality: persistence of the early, hyper-proinflammatory phase of sepsis, which eventually leads to a late, immunosuppressive state. Early recognition of late-sepsis biomarkers, such as decreased lymphocyte count, increased MDSC production/migration, increased IL-10 levels, changes in GPR18 expression, and decreased HLA-DR expression, will help with targeted diagnoses and treatments by clinicians in the future. If an SPM such as RvD2 can attenuate immunosuppression, then it is an intriguing possible therapeutic to protect the patient from secondary infections and death due to sepsis-induced immunosuppression.

Chapter 2

Resolvin D2 (RvD2) Influences Transcription Factor NF-кВ Activity and Monocyte/Macrophage Functions After Lipopolysaccharide (LPS) Stimulation

2.1 Introduction

Lipopolysaccharide (LPS), found in the outer membrane of Gram-negative bacteria, strongly stimulates monocytes and macrophages through surface and intracellular TLR4 (Meng and Lowell, 1997; Plevin et al., 2016). LPS is composed of a hydrophobic lipid region (Lipid A), an oligosaccharide core, and an O-Antigen chain (Plevin et al., 2016). LPS prompts immune cells such as monocytes/macrophages to release numerous pro-inflammatory mediators, such as IL-6 and TNF- α , via NF- κ B (Meng and Lowell, 1997). These pro-inflammatory mediators have crucial roles in orchestrating the immune response to infections and injuries, but dysregulated or excessive production can also have harmful effects on the body. IL-8 is another pro-inflammatory mediator produced via activation of NF- κ B that functions to recruit neutrophils to an area of infection, further increasing inflammation (Bickel, 1993).

While there are studies in the literature that focus on the roles of Specialized Proresolving Mediators (SPMs) such as Resolvin D2 (RvD2) in early sepsis (characterized by an overwhelming pro-inflammatory response), there are very few studies that focus on the roles of SPMs in late sepsis (characterized by an immunosuppressed phenotype of the host). An established and accepted model of late polymicrobial sepsis is the two-hit model of cecal-ligation and puncture (CLP) (hit one) and secondary lung *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* infection (hit two) (Hotchkiss et al., 2013a; Liu et al., 2022; Muenzer et al., 2010; Walker et al., 2022). In studies using this model, late RvD2 administration (48h after CLP) increased survival after secondary infection by 30-40% (Sundarasivarao et al., 2022; Walker et al., 2022). The mechanism for these beneficial effects is partially due to increased macrophage phagocytic ability, which helps reduce bacterial load in these murine models (Chiang et al., 2017; Walker et al., 2022). However, the full effects of RvD2 on exhausted monocytes/macrophages has not been elucidated.

We and others have also shown that SPMs can decrease bacterial virulence by inhibiting quorum sensing, a common bacteria-driven mechanism of antibiotic resistance. Lipoxin A₄ (LxA₄), another type of SPM, has been shown to increase Ciprofloxacin's (fluoroquinolone antibiotic) efficacy for *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*, a common bacterial cause of sepsis in U.S. hospitals and among immunocompromised patients (Thornton et al., 2021; Wu et al., 2016). Additionally, some studies have demonstrated that LxA₄ exhibits direct antimicrobial activity against certain pathogens. For example, research has shown that LxA₄ can inhibit the growth of certain bacteria, including *Escherichia coli* (Ali et al., 2021), *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* (Thornton et al., 2023), and *Staphylococcus aureus* (Boff et al., 2020), as well as fungi like *Candida albicans* (Mei et al., 2021).

2.2 Rationale

According to the literature, incubating neutrophils with D-series resolvins such as RvD2 increases neutrophil functionality (Jundi et al., 2021; Thornton and Yin, 2021) and macrophage phagocytosis and efferocytosis (Gao et al., 2023; Sundarasivarao et al., 2022). In some instances, RvD2 has been reported to enhance these particular immune cell functions through NF- κ B signaling (Li et al., 2020; Sham et al., 2018). However, other

studies suggest that D-series resolvins can also influence immune cell functions through additional signaling pathways, such as MAPK and PI3K/Akt, depending on the stimulus (Benabdoune et al., 2016; Gilbert et al., 2015; Ohira et al., 2010; Wang et al., 2011). In LPS-induced macrophage activation, the focus of the experiments in this chapter, a primary signaling pathway triggered is the NF-κB pathway (Meng and Lowell, 1997).

What is the timeline as to when in the monocyte-macrophage axis that RvD2 exerts this effect on cells: before monocyte differentiation into macrophages or after? Does RvD2 have the same effect on monocytes as it does on macrophages? In this chapter, we have designed several experiments to answer these questions and to explore if RvD2 mediates functional changes to monocyte/macrophage via NF-kB following LPS stimulation. Most importantly, we first wanted to establish in vitro models of acute inflammation and of macrophage exhaustion (as mentioned in Chapter 1, the latter is one of the accepted mechanisms underlying sepsis-induced immunosuppression). We established these scenarios by using LPS treatments (dubbed "hits"), and the specifics will be discussed in methods section below. We were interested in establishing in the vitro monocyte/macrophage *exhaustion* rather than *tolerance*, as we believe that monocyte/macrophage tolerance does not totally encompass all characteristics of immunosuppression observed in septic patients (as discussed in detail in **Chapter 1**).

In these studies, we used a monocyte reporter cell line that could help us discern NF- κ B activation in real-time. RvD2 was first administered to monocytes prior to differentiation into macrophages as well as to fully-differentiated macrophages, but prior to incubation with one LPS hit or two LPS hits. Then, changes in NF- κ B activity levels were assessed. Primarily, we were interested in the mechanism behind how RvD2

modulates monocyte/macrophage functionality when the cells encounter LPS (i.e., free endotoxin).

In this chapter, RvD2's stimulatory role on monocytes was also assessed, as it has been previously shown that LxA₄ can increase monocyte adhesion to laminin-coated plates (Maddox and Serhan, 1996) and to non-laminin-coated plates (Thornton et al., 2023). Additionally, there are numerous reports concluding that lipoxins display distinct stimulatory effects on human monocytes, encouraging cell migration and adhesion (Maddox and Serhan, 1996; Simões et al., 2010; Simões and Fierro, 2005). Monocyte adherence is an initial step towards differentiation into macrophages (Nielsen et al., 2020), as increased adherence can be thought of as an initial step of monocyte activation. Therefore, we designed experiments to study monocyte adherence following treatment with RvD2, as we were curious if RvD2 can directly activate monocytes and trigger their differentiation into macrophages.

2.3 Materials and Methods

2.3.1 RvD2 Synthesis

RvD2 was prepared by total organic synthesis as previously described with all spectroscopic data included (Rodríguez and Spur, 2004). Importantly, the synthesized RvD2 was compared with a commercial sample from Cayman Chemicals and found to be identical (Rodríguez and Spur, 2004). The purity of the compound was measured by HPLC-Mass Spectrometry and determined to have >98% purity (Rodríguez and Spur, 2004). 1 µg

of RvD2 was dissolved in 2.66 mL of sterile saline which had been bubbled with argon on days of experiments.

2.3.2 Monocyte Cell Cultures and Differentiation to Macrophages

All in vitro experiments used human THP-1 monocytes containing the NF-kB gene promoter coupled to a luciferase reporter (TIB-202-NFkB-LUC2TM; ATCC: Manassas, VA, USA), which were cultured and maintained in RPMI 1640 with L-glutamine (Corning: Manassas, VA, USA) supplemented with 10% heat-inactivated fetal bovine serum (FBS; Corning: Manassas, VA, USA), 0.05 mM 2-mercaptoethanol (VWR: Solon, OH, USA), 100 U/mL penicillin G (VWR: Solon, OH, USA), and 100 µg/mL streptomycin (VWR: Solon, OH, USA), and kept in an atmosphere of 37°C, 5% CO₂. THP-1 monocytes were seeded at 6 X 10⁴ cells/well in 96-well plates (Corning, Manassas, VA, USA) in FBS-free and penicillin-/streptomycin-free RPMI. Plated cells were subsequently differentiated into macrophages with treatment of 100 ng/mL phorbol 12-myristate 13-acetate (PMA; Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO, USA) for 48h as previously described (Takashiba et al., 1999). After differentiation, the media was aspirated, the cells were washed with saline three times, and RPMI media was replenished. Phenotypic lineage of the THP-1 monocytederived macrophages was confirmed by imaging using a Keyence BZ-X710 Scope (Keyence: Itasca, IL, USA) and flow cytometry (see below).

2.3.3 Confirmation of Phenotypic Lineage of THP-1 Monocyte-Derived Macrophages Using Flow Cytometry

Approximately 1 X 10^6 cells were aliquoted into microcentrifuge tubes and Fc receptors were blocked using 1 μ L of TruStain FcX anti-human antibody (BioLegend, Cat

#422301, San Diego, CA) for 30 min on ice. Next, cells were washed with cell staining buffer and 1 μ L of CD14 antibody (BioLegend, Cat #301807, San Diego, CA) and 1 μ L of CD11b antibody (BioLegend, Cat #101207, San Diego, CA), along with 1 μ L of live/dead cell stain (Invitrogen, Cat #L10119, Waltham, MA) and incubated for 80 min on ice. After incubation, cells were washed with cell staining buffer and resuspended. Attune Acoustic Focusing cytometer (Applied Biosystems, Waltham, MA) was used to analyze samples. For flow cytometry compensation of multiple fluorophores, ABC anti-rat capture beads (Invitrogen, Waltham, MA) and ArC amine reactive capture beads (Invitrogen, Waltham, MA) were used for accurate separation of overlapping emission wavelengths of multiple fluorophores. Cells were gated based on size (forward scatter) and granularity (side scatter), single population, live cells, and CD14 and CD11b expression. FlowJo software (Version 10) was used to analyze flow cytometry data (Figure 12). The data show that there is a clear change in cell phenotype with a substantial increase in CD11b expression (an important protein in cell adhesion). Overall, the plots have clearly altered, indicating a change in phenotype.



Figure 12. Confirmation of THP-1 Monocyte-Derived Macrophages with Flow Cytometry. THP-1 monocytes were seeded in a 96-well plate and stimulated with 100 ng/mL PMA for 48h. Following stimulation, the media and non-adherent cells were removed, and adherent cells were washed with PBS. Fresh RPMI media containing 10% heat-inactivated FBS was added for 24h. After 24h of rest, the media was removed, and the cells were washed with PBS. Serum-free RPMI was added, and the cells were taken for flow cytometry analysis. Flow cytometry analysis revealed that THP-1 monocyte-derived macrophages had increased cell surface expression of CD11b and CD14, which are two cell surface markers specific to macrophages (Starr et al., 2018). The increased presence of these particular cell surface markers confirms that 100 ng/mL of PMA was adequate and successful at differentiating THP-1 monocytes into macrophages.

2.3.4 Monocyte/Macrophage Treatments

The protocol for these studies is outlined in **Figure 13**. These studies were performed to evaluate the effect(s) of RvD2 on acute LPS stimulation (1-hit LPS) and on exhausted monocyte/macrophage responses (i.e., NF- κ B activity, TNF- α production, and IL-8 production) to a 2nd hit of LPS. Briefly, THP-1 monocytes or THP-1 monocyte-derived macrophages were pre-incubated with RvD2 or saline vehicle for 1h at 37°C, 5% CO₂. Cells were then exposed to various treatments. These treatments included: 1) "one hit": 50 ng/mL of LPS (O111.B4 from *E. coli*; EMD Millipore Corporation: Burlington,

MA, USA) for 3h or 2) "two hits": 50 ng/mL of LPS for 24h followed by an additional 2nd hit for 3h with 50 ng/mL of LPS. All studies were performed in triplicate.



* timeline of RvD2 incubation depended on experiment

Figure 13. Methods for Monocyte/Macrophage Incubations. This schematic outlines the experiments conducted for RvD2 treatments on THP-1 monocytes prior to and following differentiation with PMA. In this chapter, cells were stimulated with free endotoxin (LPS).

2.3.5 Luciferase Assay

To elucidate the cellular mechanism by which RvD2 affects NF- κ B activity following LPS stimulation, the THP-1 NF- κ B-LUC2 (ATCC TIB-202-NF κ B-LUC2TM) cell line was used. In this cell line, the firefly luciferase gene, *luc2*, was placed under the control of the NF- κ B promoter, such that NF- κ B activity could be measured via luciferase

luminescence. Following treatments, Firefly Luc One-Step Glow Assay Kit (Pierce: Rockford, IL, USA) was used per the manufacturer's protocol. Briefly, the cells were lysed and incubated with D-Luciferin substrate for 15 min. The Biotek Synergy H1 plate reader was programmed to measure chemiluminescence with an integration time of 1 sec at 135 gain. In addition, THP-1 monocytes and THP-1 monocyte-derived macrophages that were not expressing luc2 were used as negative controls. To validate the assay, QuantiLum Recombinant Luciferase (Promega, Madison, WI, USA) in Firefly Luc One-Step assay buffer (Pierce, Rockford, IL, USA) with 1% bovine serum albumin (BSA; BioVision, Milpitas, CA, USA) was serially-diluted and luminescence measured every 5 min for a 30 min period. The data showed that the Pierce Firefly Luc One-Step Glow assay accurately detected luminescence from firefly luciferase, and that the luminescence of the diluted recombinant luciferase was stable for a 20 min duration (Wilson et al., 2021)

2.3.6 Cytokine Production Assays

The concentrations of human TNF- α (Thermo Fisher Scientific: Waltham, MA, USA) and human IL-8 (i.e., CXCL8) (RayBiotech: Peachtree Corners, GA, USA) were determined by enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) according to the manufacturers' instructions. Absorbance (450 nm) was read on a BioTek Synergy H1 plate reader (Biotek: Winooski, VT, USA).

2.3.7 Monocyte Adhesion Assay

To evaluate the effect of RvD2 on monocyte adherence, laminin coated 24-well plates (Corning, Manassas, VA, USA) were blocked with 0.1% bovine serum albumin

(BSA; BioVision, Milpitas, CA, USA) for 1h at 37°C, 5% CO₂ and washed with phosphatebuffered saline (PBS) before use. Briefly, THP-1 monocytes were seeded into laminin coated plates at 3 X 10⁵ cells/well in FBS-free and penicillin-/streptomycin-free RPMI. RvD2 (1, 10, or 100 nM) or saline vehicle was added and incubated for 1h at 37°C, 5% CO₂. After incubation, non-adherent cells were removed by aspirating the media and washing with saline three times. FBS-free and penicillin-/streptomycin-free RPMI media was replenished, 10 µL of CellBrite Blue Cytoplasmic stain (Biotium, Fremont, CA, USA) was added to each well, and the cells were incubated for 20 min at 37°C, 5% CO₂. The stain was removed, the cells were washed with saline three times, and RPMI media was replenished. Adherent cells were then imaged using a Keyence BZ-X7010 (Keyence: Itasca, IL, USA). The number of adherent cells per well was quantified using ImageJ software. Briefly, each z plane was split into its component colors, but only the blue fluorescent channel (representing the area covered by adherent monocytes) was used. All z planes were stacked and converted to 8-bit grayscale. Using the Comstat2 plug-in, background noise was excluded from quantification. Using these merged z stacks, fluorescence intensity and/or % increased adhesion was quantified.

2.3.8 Statistical Analysis

All analyses were performed using GraphPad Prism version 9.4.1 for Mac (GraphPad Software: San Diego, CA, USA). All data are expressed as mean ± SEM. For data sets that were normally distributed, data were subjected to one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) with Dunnett's multiple comparisons post-hoc test. For data sets that were not normally distributed (i.e., luciferase assays), data were subjected to Kruskal-

Wallis test with Dunn's multiple comparisons post-hoc test. Data from 1-hit vs. 2-hit LPS treatments were subjected to unpaired t-tests. A p value < 0.05 was taken as significant for at least three independent studies.

2.4 Experimental Results

2.4.1 RvD2 Modulated Macrophage Function After One LPS Administration

THP-1 macrophages were incubated with RvD2 (1 or 10 nM) or saline vehicle for 1h. The macrophages were then acutely stimulated with LPS for 3h. The results showed that RvD2 decreased NF- κ B activity in macrophages following 3h treatment with LPS compared to the control (**Figure 14A**). In addition, RvD2 decreased TNF- α production by LPS-stimulated macrophages (**Figure 14B**) but did not influence IL-8 production (**Figure 14C**). These results suggest that RvD2 reduced macrophage inflammatory response to LPS in an NF- κ B-dependent manner.



58


Figure 14. RvD2 Differentially Affected Acute Macrophage Responses (1-Hit LPS). THP-1 macrophages were treated with either saline vehicle or RvD2 (1 and 10 nM) for 3h. *A.* RvD2 reduced NF- κ B activity compared to saline controls. Values are mean \pm SEM. ***P < 0.001, *P < 0.05; n = 6. *B.* RvD2 dampened macrophage LPS-induced TNF- α production compared to saline controls. Values are mean \pm SEM. ***P < 0.001, *P < 0.01; n = 3. *C.* IL-8 levels were not significantly different from saline controls following pre-incubation with RvD2. Values are mean \pm SEM; n = 6.

2.4.2 Establishing Macrophage Exhaustion

THP-1 monocytes were differentiated into macrophages with PMA (100 ng/mL) for 48h and allowed to rest for an additional 24h. For 2-hit LPS treatments, macrophages were incubated with 50 ng/mL of LPS for 24h and then incubated again with 50 ng/mL of LPS for 3h. This 2-hit protocol is different from one 27h incubation with LPS. That scenario does not allow for observation of cell exhaustion since the cells are not induced to respond to a stimulus. Our 2-hit protocol remedies this, as it allows for observation of the stimulated macrophage's response to a subsequent LPS challenge (i.e., the 2nd hit). When THP-1 macrophages were incubated with 50 ng/mL of LPS for 24h without a 2nd LPS hit, the NF-κB activity remained elevated, similar to acutely-stimulated THP-1

macrophages, rather than to exhausted macrophages (**Figure 15A**). To ensure that the 2-hit LPS treatments effectively established macrophage exhaustion, macrophage functions were assessed. The results showed that 1-hit LPS treatments acutely increased NF- κ B activity 11-fold, whereas NF- κ B activity was increased only 6-fold after two LPS hits, a drop of 45% (**Figure 15B**). Similarly, TNF- α and IL-8 secretion were also significantly reduced after two LPS hits compared to one LPS hit (**Figures 15C** and **15D**, respectively). These results suggest that 2-hit LPS treatments caused a significant level of macrophage exhaustion in vitro.



Figure 15. 2-Hit LPS Treatments Established Macrophage Exhaustion in vitro. *A*. Macrophages exposed one 3h LPS hit had 11-fold increased NF-κB activity compared to saline controls. Macrophages exposed to one 24h LPS hit had 9-fold increased NF-κB

activity compared to saline controls. Macrophages exposed to two LPS hits had 6-fold increased NF- κ B activity compared to saline controls. Values are mean \pm SEM. *P < 0.05; n = 3. *B*. Macrophages exposed to one LPS hit had 11-fold increased NF- κ B activity compared to saline controls. In comparison, macrophages exposed to two LPS hits only increased NF- κ B activity 6-fold compared to unstimulated controls. Values are mean \pm SEM. *P < 0.05; n = 3. *C*. Macrophages exposed to one LPS hit had 61-fold increased TNF- α production. In comparison, macrophages exposed to two LPS hits only increased TNF- α production 15-fold compared to unstimulated controls. Values are mean \pm SEM. *P < 0.01; n = 3. *D*. Macrophages exposed to one LPS hit had 4-fold increased IL-8 production. In comparison, macrophages exposed to two LPS hits had 3-fold increased IL-8 production compared to unstimulated controls. Values are mean \pm SEM. *P < 0.05; n = 3.

2.4.3 RvD2 Attenuated Macrophage Exhaustion Following Two LPS Administrations

THP-1 macrophages were incubated with RvD2 (1 or 10 nM) or saline vehicle for 1h, followed by two LPS treatments to induce exhaustion. The results showed that RvD2 increased NF- κ B activity (**Figure 16A**), TNF- α production (**Figure 16B**), and IL-8 production (**Figure 16C**) in exhausted macrophages compared to saline controls. These results suggest that RvD2 can attenuate macrophage suppression. Taken together, the results from **Figure 15** and **Figure 16** suggest that RvD2 modulates macrophage responses, where it reduces macrophage LPS-mediated acute inflammatory responses (1-hit LPS) but helps preserve macrophage functional activity during LPS-mediated exhaustion (2-hit LPS).



Figure 16. RvD2 Attenuated LPS-Mediated Macrophage Exhaustion in vitro. *A.* RvD2 increased NF- κ B activity in exhausted macrophages compared to saline controls. Values are mean \pm SEM. **P < 0.01; n = 6. *B.* RvD2 significantly increased TNF- α production by exhausted macrophages compared to saline controls. Values are mean \pm SEM. **P < 0.001; n = 6. *C.* RvD2 increased IL-8 production by exhausted macrophages compared to saline controls. Values are mean \pm SEM. **P < 0.01; n = 6. *C.* RvD2 increased IL-8 production by exhausted macrophages compared to saline controls. Values are mean \pm SEM. **P < 0.01; n = 3.

2.4.4 RvD2's Effects on THP-1 Monocytes Prior to PMA Differentiation

In these experiments, we investigated if the effects of RvD2 treatment on THP-1 monocytes (RvD2 administered to cells prior to differentiation with PMA) is different from RvD2 treatment on THP-1 monocyte-derived macrophages (RvD2 administered to cells after differentiation with PMA) following stimulation with LPS. THP-1 monocytes were plated and immediately treated with saline vehicle or RvD2 (1 or 10 nM) for 1h. Following this 1h incubation, the monocytes were then differentiated into macrophages with PMA (100 ng/mL) for 48h. After 24h of rest, the macrophages were incubated with LPS for 3h. The results showed that RvD2 significantly decreased macrophage NF- κ B activity following a single LPS administration (**Figure 17A**). Interestingly, while there was no effect of RvD2 on macrophage TNF- α , RvD2 did decrease IL-8 production (**Figures 17B** and **17C**, respectively).





Figure 17. RvD2's Effects on THP-1 Monocytes when Given Before Differentiation to Macrophages. Saline vehicle or RvD2 was administered before THP-1 monocyte differentiation into macrophages. *A.* When given prior to monocyte differentiation into macrophages, RvD2 reduced 1-hit LPS-induced NF- κ B activity compared to saline controls. Values are mean \pm SEM. **P < 0.01, *P < 0.05; n = 6. *B.* When given prior to monocyte differentiation into macrophages, RvD2 did not alter LPS-induced TNF- α production compared to saline controls. Values are mean \pm SEM; n = 3. *C.* When given prior to monocyte differentiation into macrophages, RvD2 reduced 1-hit LPS-induced IL-8 production compared to saline controls. Values are mean \pm SEM. **P < 0.001, **P < 0.01; n = 3.

2.4.5 RvD2's Effects on Exhausted Macrophages were Different if Given Before Differentiation

THP-1 monocytes were plated and immediately treated with saline vehicle or

RvD2 (1 or 10 nM) for 1h. Following this 1h incubation, the monocytes were then

differentiated into macrophages with PMA (100 ng/mL) for 48h. After 24h of rest, the

macrophages were incubated with 2-hit LPS treatments. The results showed that when

given to monocytes instead of differentiated macrophages, RvD2 significantly decreased

NF-κB activity (Figure 18A), TNF-α production (Figure 18B), and IL-8 production

(Figure 18C). These results indicate that RvD2 was not uniform in its actions. RvD2's modulatory effects were dependent on whether the RvD2 was added to monocytes or to monocyte-derived macrophages.



Figure 18. RvD2's Effects on Exhausted THP-1 Monocytes when Given Before Differentiation to Macrophages. *A*. When given prior to monocyte differentiation into macrophages, RvD2 reduced NF- κ B activity compared to saline controls in LPS-induced exhausted (2-hit) macrophages. Values are mean ± SEM. **P < 0.01; n = 6. *B*. When given prior to monocyte differentiation into macrophages, RvD2 decreased TNF- α production

compared to saline controls in LPS-induced exhausted (2-hit) macrophages. Values are mean \pm SEM. **P < 0.01, *P < 0.05; n = 3. C. When given prior to monocyte differentiation into macrophages, RvD2 decreased IL-8 production compared to saline controls in LPS-induced exhausted (2-hit) macrophages. Values are mean \pm SEM. ***P < 0.001; n = 3.

2.4.6 RvD2 Increased Monocyte Adhesion

THP-1 monocytes were plated onto BSA-blocked laminin-coated plates and subsequently incubated with saline vehicle or RvD2 (1, 10, 100 nM) for 1h. Monocytes were stained with CellBrite Blue Cytoplasmic Membrane Dye according to the manufacturer's instructions. Wells were imaged to visualize and quantitate adherence to the plate. The fluorescence intensity results showed that increasing concentrations of RvD2 significantly increased adherence of monocytes to the wells (**Figure 19**). Since the first step of monocyte differentiation into macrophages is adhesion, this result suggests that RvD2 can directly trigger monocyte differentiation.



Figure 19. Pre-treatment of Monocytes with RvD2 Significantly Increased Their Adhesion to Cell Culture Plates. Fluorescently labeled THP-1 monocytes were treated with saline vehicle or RvD2 for 1h. RvD2 increased monocyte adhesion to laminin-coated plates compared to saline controls, as can be observed by quantifying fluorescence intensity. Values are mean \pm SEM. **P < 0.01, *P < 0.05; n = 3.

2.5 Discussion

It is important to note that we tried to recapitulate an in vivo "scenario" of exhausted macrophage responses to LPS by using 2 doses of LPS rather than 1 high dose (100 - 1000 ng/mL) over a long period of time. We believe the latter does not provide a physiological cell model of exhaustion. In real life, the host gets infected by bacteria, and this small bacterial stimulus builds as the bacteria multiply. Similarly, our 2-hit LPS protocol is different from one 27h LPS incubation because the latter scenario does not allow for observation of cell exhaustion since the cells are not induced to respond to a stimulus. When THP-1 macrophages were incubated with 50 ng/mL of LPS for 24h without a second

LPS hit, their NF- κ B activity remained elevated, similar to acutely-stimulated THP-1 macrophages, rather than to exhausted macrophages (**Figure 15A**).

The results from this chapter suggest that RvD2 can modulate macrophage functions in inflammation/infection, where it can reduce the acute inflammatory response to LPS (1-hit treatments) (Figure 14), but can increase effector responses in exhausted macrophages (2-hit LPS treatments) (Figure 16). Our results showing that RvD2 reduced macrophage inflammatory responses to LPS are consistent with work by us and others where RvD2 and other SPMs (such as LxA₄ and RvD1) were able to resolve inflammation in different in vivo models of inflammation/infection (Chiang et al., 2017; Codagnone et al., 2018; Spite et al., 2009; Walker et al., 2011; Zhuo et al., 2018). Interestingly, our results showed that in an acute inflammatory setting, RvD2 decreased NF- κ B activity and TNF- α production, but IL-8 production was unaffected. There could be several explanations for this discrepant observation. First, the production of TNF- α and IL-8 can be regulated independently and therefore can be differentially expressed (despite their involvement in similar inflammatory processes) via different signaling pathways and transcription factors (Jundi and Greene, 2015; Osawa et al., 2002; Villarete and Remick, 1996). Second, negative feedback mechanisms may specifically regulate the production of one cytokine without affecting the other (Carballo et al., 1998; Lowin et al., 2020). Third and most convincingly, the kinetics of TNF- α and IL-8 production can differ (DeForge and Remick, 1991; Villarete and Remick, 1996). Studies have shown that they are transcribed at different times during the inflammatory response and/or their concentrations peak at different time points (DeForge and Remick, 1991). Additionally, there are studies reporting that transcription of IL-8 can be induced by changes in TNF- α levels (Kim et al., 2009;

O'Hara et al., 2009; Osawa et al., 2002). Perhaps in our experiments, a 3h LPS incubation was long enough to prompt changes in TNF- α production, but not long enough to induce changes in IL-8 production (either directly or indirectly).

Macrophage exhaustion in sepsis-induced immunosuppression is characterized by a reduced response to LPS stimulation, an inability to clear bacteria, and impaired antigen presentation (Chapter 1). There are several reports which show that impairment of the host's immune system to mount an inflammatory response to a secondary infection is responsible for the increased morbidity and mortality observed in sepsis (Cavaillon et al., 2001; Hotchkiss et al., 2013b; Jundi et al., 2021; Liu et al., 2022; López-Collazo and del Fresno, 2013; Muenzer et al., 2010; Pena et al., 2014). In addition, the host's ability to produce TNF- α (Liu et al., 2022) or IFN- γ (Fu and Wang, 2023) was reported to be beneficial in late-sepsis. In this chapter, we show that macrophages which were stimulated twice with LPS had decreased NF- κ B activity, TNF- α production, and IL-8 production compared to cells that were stimulated once. This finding provides evidence of cell exhaustion similar to suppressed macrophages found in the late phase of sepsis. Here, RvD2 treatment increased NF- κ B activity and TNF- α and IL-8 production, suggesting that RvD2 can augment effector responses in exhausted macrophages. These increased effector responses are biologically relevant, as they suggest that RvD2-treated exhausted macrophages are more active than exhausted macrophages given saline vehicle.

One interesting finding from our work is the observed difference if RvD2 was administered to THP-1 monocytes before differentiation and following differentiation to macrophages. When RvD2 was administered prior to differentiation with PMA, it led to decreased NF- κ B activity, reduced TNF- α production, and reduced IL-8 production regardless of whether cells were undergoing an acute inflammatory response (1-hit LPS) or were exhausted (2-hit LPS). One possibility for this effect is that RvD2 is priming and "pre-polarizing" the monocytes into an M2-like phenotype; therefore, following subsequent differentiation with PMA, regardless of the stimulus (1-hit LPS or 2-hit LPS), monocytes are already differentiated into M2-like macrophages, which have lowered inflammatory responses (Yunna et al., 2020) (See Chapter 1). Polarization of macrophages is highly dependent on their immediate environment, and repolarization can be triggered if necessary (Anand et al., 2023). During acute infection, M1-like macrophages dominate, and assist the host in clearing pathogens by triggering NF-kB-mediated inflammatory responses via the release of pro-inflammatory cytokines such as IL-6 and TNF- α (Yunna et al., 2020). Following cessation of infection, M2-like macrophages dominate, and their main functions are to repair tissue damage, decrease inflammation, and clear debris left from the infection/inflammatory response (Yunna et al., 2020). Our data suggest that RvD2 potentially polarizes monocytes into M2-like macrophages, and that this action is distinctly different from its effect on exhausted macrophages.

As discussed in **Chapter 1**, there is evidence that macrophages with a pro-resolving phenotype could exist (Saas et al., 2020). These pro-resolving macrophages are said to have qualities of the classic M1-like and M2-like phenotypes and contribute to both pro- and anti-inflammatory pathways (Saas et al., 2020). Considering this, our results suggest that when RvD2 is administered to macrophages after differentiation, the macrophages seem to become polarized to this pro-resolving phenotype, such that when exhausted (i.e., hit twice with LPS), the cells are able to increase relative NF- κ B activity, TNF- α production, and IL-8 production.

Another interesting finding from this work is that RvD2 increased THP-1 monocyte adherence to laminin-coated plates, consistent with previous work performed using LxA4 on laminin-coated plates (Maddox and Serhan, 1996). Under physiologic conditions, monocytes adhere to multiple basement membrane proteins such as laminin (Tobias et al., 1987). Additionally, one of the first steps of monocyte differentiation into macrophages is adherence (Nielsen et al., 2020). Taken together, our results suggest that RvD2 given to monocytes exerts a strong "pre-polarizing" effect which differentiates monocytes into adherent M2-like macrophages.

Chapter 3

Resolvin D2 (RvD2) Effects on Monocyte/Macrophage Functions After Bacteria Stimulation Are Not Dependent on NF-kB Activity

3.1 Introduction

Gram-negative sepsis, a severe and potentially life-threatening condition, arises from the systemic spread of bacterial infections caused by Gram-negative bacteria (DiPiro, 1990). These bacteria possess an outer membrane containing lipopolysaccharide (LPS) (i.e., endotoxin), which plays a significant role in triggering the body's inflammatory response. Among the various Gram-negative bacteria implicated in sepsis, *Escherichia coli, Klebsiella pneumoniae*, and *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* are notable pathogens frequently encountered in clinical settings (Holmes et al., 2021).

The pathogenesis of Gram-negative sepsis involves complex interactions between bacterial virulence factors and the host immune system. Upon invasion into the bloodstream, Gram-negative bacteria promptly activate immune cells such as monocytes and neutrophils. This activation triggers the release of pro-inflammatory cytokines, such as TNF- α and IL-6, initiating a cascade of inflammatory responses (as discussed in **Chapter 1**). This profound release of pro-inflammatory cytokines encompasses the early phase of sepsis and can lead to septic shock. Septic shock is characterized by profound hypotension and inadequate tissue perfusion, and is a critical stage of Gram-negative sepsis with a mortality rate of 30-50% (Hotchkiss et al., 2016).

Management of Gram-negative sepsis includes prompt administration of broadspectrum antibiotics, fluid resuscitation, vasopressor support to maintain adequate blood pressure, and targeted therapy aimed at attenuating the inflammatory response (Hotchkiss et al., 2016). Despite advances in medical care and antibiotic development, Gram-negative sepsis remains one of the leading causes of morbidity and mortality in the ICU even now in 2024 (CDC, 2024; Holmes et al., 2021; Plevin et al., 2016).

3.2 Rationale

Previously published work in our lab has assessed the antimicrobial ability of the Specialized Pro-resolving Mediators (SPMs) Resolvin D2 (RvD2) and Lipoxin A₄ (LxA₄). We have previously reported that alveolar macrophages were able to more effectively clear *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* bacteria in septic mice following CLP-sepsis if those mice were also given RvD2 (Sundarasivarao et al., 2022; Walker et al., 2022). We have also previously reported that LxA₄ has direct effects on *P. aeruginosa*, whereby it reduced biofilm formation and promoted Ciprofloxacin antibiotic efficacy in a static biofilm-forming system (Thornton et al., 2021). We also showed that LxA₄ increased monocyte ability to kill biofilm-associated *P. aeruginosa* (Thornton et al., 2023).

In this chapter, we designed several experiments to explore how RvD2's (and to a lesser extent, LxA₄'s) effects on monocytes/macrophages did or did not differ when the cells encountered whole bacteria (instead of free LPS). We once again used a monocyte reporter cell line that helped us discern NF-κB activation in real-time. RvD2 (or LxA₄ in some experiments) were first administered to monocytes prior to differentiation into macrophages as well as to fully differentiated macrophages, and the cells were then incubated with *P. aeruginosa* bacteria. Changes in their NF-κB activity and in their ability to clear bacteria were assessed. We were interested in studying exactly how RvD2 exerted

its effect(s) by looking at mechanisms in vitro and by using *P. aeruginosa* as the stimulus. More specifically, in this chapter, we studied the relationship between bacterial clearance and NF- κ B activity.

Additionally, in the experiments within this chapter, two concentrations of *P. aeruginosa* were utilized (denoted by "MOI"). MOI, or Multiplicity of Infection, is a method utilized to standardize in vitro bacterial/viral infections as best as possible (Bailer and Lieber, 2013). The MOI number reflects an estimated number of bacterial cells per every one non-bacterial cell. For example, an MOI of 15 (or 15:1) means that for every 1 monocyte/macrophage per well, there are around 15 *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* bacteria; an MOI of 5 (or 5:1) means that for every 1 monocyte/macrophage per well, there are around the per well, there are around 5 *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* bacteria. The idea behind having two concentrations of *P. aeruginosa* in these experiments was to mimic two severities of infection: severe infections were represented with MOI 15 *P. aeruginosa* concentrations.

Determining which MOIs will best correlate to various infection severities is not a standardized process. It is recommended that MOIs should be determined by in-house pilot studies, as these numbers may differ depending on 1) what bacteria and host cells are being used for those experiments and 2) what host cell responses are being assessed (Bailer and Lieber, 2013). In general, one should aim for at least a 3-fold difference between MOIs in order to be analogous with different infection severities (Mistry et al., 2018), as this *should* lead to a statistical difference in the host cell response of interest. One should also consider not choosing an MOI that is too high, as that may overwhelm/kill the cells (Mistry et al., 2018).

3.3 Materials and Methods

3.3.1 RvD2 Synthesis

RvD2 was prepared by total organic synthesis as described in **Chapter 2**. 1 μ g of RvD2 was dissolved in 2.66 mL of sterile saline which had been bubbled with argon on days of experiments.

3.3.2 LxA₄ Synthesis

LxA₄ was prepared by total organic synthesis as previously described (Thornton et al., 2021; Wu et al., 2016). The purity of the compound was measured by HPLC-Mass Spectrometry and determined to have >98% purity. 1 μ g of LxA₄ was dissolved in 2.84 mL of sterile saline which had been bubbled with argon on days of experiments.

3.3.3 Monocyte Cell Cultures and Differentiation to Macrophages

All in vitro experiments used human THP-1 monocytes containing the NF-κB gene promoter coupled to a luciferase reporter (TIB-202-NFκB-LUC2TM; ATCC: Manassas, VA, USA), which were cultured and maintained in RPMI 1640 with L-glutamine (Corning: Manassas, VA, USA) supplemented with 10% heat-inactivated fetal bovine serum (FBS; Corning: Manassas, VA, USA), 0.05 mM 2-mercaptoethanol (VWR: Solon, OH, USA), 100 U/mL penicillin G (VWR: Solon, OH, USA), and 100 µg/mL streptomycin (VWR: Solon, OH, USA), and kept in an atmosphere of 37°C, 5% CO₂. THP-1 monocytes were seeded at 6 X 10⁴ cells/well in 96-well plates (Corning, Manassas, VA, USA) in FBS-free and penicillin-/streptomycin-free RPMI. Plated cells were subsequently differentiated into macrophages with treatment of 100 ng/mL phorbol 12-myristate 13-acetate (PMA; Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO, USA) for 48h as previously described (Takashiba et al., 1999). After differentiation, the media was aspirated, the cells were washed with saline three times, and RPMI media was replenished.

3.3.4 Monocyte/Macrophage Treatments

The protocol for these studies is outlined in **Figure 20**. These studies were performed to evaluate firstly the effect(s) of RvD2 on acute bacteria stimulation (1h *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* (ATCC 27853TM) incubation) and on 2-hit LPS-mediated exhausted macrophage clearance of *P. aeruginosa* bacteria. Briefly, THP-1 monocytes or THP-1 monocyte-derived macrophages were pre-incubated with RvD2 or saline vehicle for 1h at 37°C, 5% CO₂. Cells were then exposed to various treatments. These treatments included: 1) *P. aeruginosa* at MOIs of 15:1 and 5:1 for 1h at 37°C and 2) 2-hit LPS treatments (50 ng/mL of LPS for 24h followed by an additional 2nd hit for 3h with 50 ng/mL of LPS) followed by incubation with *P. aeruginosa* at MOIs of 15:1 and 5:1 for 1h at 37°C. All studies were performed in triplicate.



* timeline of RvD2 incubation depended on experiment

Figure 20. Methods for Monocyte/Macrophage Incubations. This schematic outlines the experiments conducted for RvD2 treatments on THP-1 monocytes prior to and following differentiation with PMA. In this chapter, cells were stimulated with whole bacteria at two concentrations (in order to replicate different infection severities).

3.3.5 Luciferase Assay

To elucidate the cellular mechanism by which RvD2 affects NF- κ B activity following bacteria stimulation, the THP-1 NF- κ B-LUC2 (ATCC TIB-202-NF κ B-LUC2TM) cell line was used. In this cell line, the firefly luciferase gene, *luc2*, was placed under the control of the NF- κ B promoter, such that NF- κ B activity could be measured via luciferase luminescence. Following treatments, Firefly Luc One-Step Glow Assay Kit (Pierce: Rockford, IL, USA) was used per the manufacturer's protocol. Briefly, the cells were lysed and incubated with D-Luciferin substrate for 15 min. The Biotek Synergy H1 plate reader was programmed to measure chemiluminescence with an integration time of 1 sec at 135 gain.

3.3.6 Pseudomonas aeruginosa Bacterial Culture

P. aeruginosa (ATCC 27853TM) was grown on tryptic soy agar (TSA; Ward's Scientific: Rochester, NY, USA) overnight at 37°C. Liquid cultures were inoculated by depositing *P. aeruginosa* colonies into Luria-Bertani broth (Gibco: Gaithersburg, MD, USA). The cultures were incubated for 5h at 37°C with shaking (180 rpm) and then centrifuged for 6 min at 9100 X g. Culture supernatants were removed and pellets were washed three times in M63 minimal medium. The cultures were diluted in M63 minimal medium to OD_{600} 0.1 using a BioTek Synergy H1 plate reader (Biotek: Winooski, VT, USA). To confirm MOI, cultures were serially-diluted in sterile saline, spread onto TSA plates, and incubated overnight at 37°C. Colony forming units (CFUs) were then counted by a blinded operator, and MOIs were subsequently calculated.

3.3.7 Infection of THP-1 Monocytes/Macrophages with Live P. aeruginosa and Assessment of Bacterial Clearance

THP-1 monocytes or THP-1 monocyte-derived macrophages were pre-incubated with RvD2, LxA₄, or saline vehicle as described above. Then, cells were treated with M63 minimal media (control) or M63 minimal media containing *P. aeruginosa* at MOIs of 15:1 and 5:1 as described above. After this incubation, supernatants were collected, serially-diluted using sterile saline, spread on TSA plates, and incubated overnight at 37°C. CFUs were then counted by a blinded operator to evaluate bacterial clearance.

3.3.8 Infection of Exhausted THP-1 Macrophages with Live P. aeruginosa and Assessment of Bacterial Clearance

THP-1 monocytes or THP-1 monocyte-derived macrophages were pre-incubated with RvD2, LxA4, or saline vehicle as described above. Then, cells were incubated with 2-hit LPS treatments as described above. These two LPS hits were utilized with the intention of exhausting the macrophages. These 2-hit LPS-mediated exhausted macrophages were then incubated with M63 minimal media (control) or M63 minimal media containing *P. aeruginosa* at MOIs of 15:1 or 5:1 for 1h at 37°C. After this incubation, supernatants were collected, serially-diluted in sterile saline, spread onto TSA plates, and incubated overnight at 37°C. CFUs were then counted by a blinded operator to evaluate bacterial clearance.

3.3.9 Statistical Analysis

All analyses were performed using GraphPad Prism version 9.4.1 for Mac (GraphPad Software: San Diego, CA, USA). All data are expressed as mean \pm SEM. For data sets that were normally distributed, data were subjected to one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) with Dunnett's multiple comparisons post-hoc test. For data sets that were not normally distributed (i.e., luciferase assays), data were subjected to Kruskal-Wallis test with Dunn's multiple comparisons post-hoc test. Data from basal vs. 2-hit LPS treatments and basal vs. *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* at MOI 15 were subjected to unpaired t-tests. A p value < 0.05 was taken as significant for at least three independent studies.

3.4 Experimental Results

3.4.1 RvD2 Did Not Modulate Macrophage NF-KB Activity After Acute Stimulation with Bacteria

THP-1 macrophages were incubated with RvD2 (1 or 10 nM) or saline vehicle for 1h. The macrophages were then acutely stimulated with P. aeruginosa (MOIs 15 and 5) for 1h. The results showed that P. aeruginosa (MOI 15) alone raised macrophage NF-κB activity 4-fold (Figure 21A), but RvD2 had no effect on P. aeruginosa-stimulated NF-KB activity (Figures 21B and 21C, respectively). These results suggest that RvD2 does not influence macrophage inflammatory response to bacteria in an NF-kB-dependent manner.

A.



Basal vs. P. aeruginosa (MOI 15) incubation



Figure 21. RvD2 Did Not Influence Macrophage Responses Following Acute Stimulation with Bacteria. *A*. Macrophages incubated with *P. aeruginosa* at MOI 15 (PA (15)) increased NF-κB by 4-fold compared to unstimulated controls (basal levels). Values are mean \pm SEM. *P < 0.05; n = 3. *B*. THP-1 macrophages were incubated with *P. aeruginosa* at MOI 15 (PA (15)) for 1h. RvD2 did not significantly affect NF-κB activity compared to saline controls. Values are mean \pm SEM; n = 3. *C*. THP-1 macrophages were incubated with *P. aeruginosa* at MOI 5 (PA (5)) for 1h. RvD2 did not significantly affect NF-κB activity compared to saline controls. Values are mean \pm SEM; n = 3.

3.4.2 RvD2 Increased Macrophage Ability to Clear Bacteria

Despite the fact that RvD2 does not influence macrophage NF-κB activity following acute stimulation with bacteria (**Figure 21**), bacterial clearance was increased in RvD2-treated macrophages following acute stimulation with bacteria compared to saline controls (**Figures 22A** and **22B**). Interestingly, we found that LxA₄ did not have any effect on macrophage bacterial clearance compared to saline controls (**Figures 22C** and **22D**).



Figure 22. RvD2 Increased Macrophage Ability to Clear Bacteria. *A.* RvD2-treated macrophages were able to clear more bacteria (MOI 15) compared to saline vehicle-treated macrophages. Values are mean \pm SEM. ***P < 0.001, *P < 0.05; n = 3. *B.* RvD2-treated macrophages were able to clear more bacteria (MOI 5) compared to saline vehicle-treated macrophages. Values are mean \pm SEM. **P < 0.01, *P < 0.05; n = 3. *C.* Pre-treatment with LxA₄ did not affect macrophage ability to clear bacteria (MOI 15) compared to saline vehicle-treated macrophages. Values are mean \pm SEM; n = 3. *D.* Pre-treatment with LxA₄ did not affect macrophage ability to clear bacteria (MOI 5) compared to saline vehicle-treated macrophage. Values are mean \pm SEM; n = 3. *D.* Pre-treatment with LxA₄ did not affect macrophage ability to clear bacteria (MOI 5) compared to saline vehicle-treated macrophage. Values are mean \pm SEM; n = 3. *D.* Pre-treatment with LxA₄ did not affect macrophage ability to clear bacteria (MOI 5) compared to saline vehicle-treated macrophage. Values are mean \pm SEM; n = 3.

3.4.3 Further Establishing Macrophage Exhaustion

As discussed in **Chapter 2**, various macrophage functions were assessed as a means of observing successful induction of in vitro exhaustion. To build on this concept further, we measured the ability of exhausted macrophages to clear *P. aeruginosa* bacteria. The results revealed that after two LPS hits, THP-1 macrophage ability to clear bacteria was reduced compared to acutely-stimulated cells (**Figure 23**). These results confirm the findings in **Chapter 2**, whereby we concluded that our 2-hit LPS treatments caused a significant level of macrophage exhaustion in vitro.



Figure 23. 2-Hit LPS Treatments Established Macrophage Exhaustion in vitro. *A.* On average, CFU counts on supernatants from wells containing macrophages that were not previously exposed to LPS (basal clearance) were approximately 5,000 CFUs/well. In comparison, CFU counts from wells containing macrophages that were exposed to 2-hit LPS treatments were approximately 10,000 CFUs/well. Values are mean \pm SEM. *P < 0.05; n = 3. *B.* On average, CFU counts on supernatants from wells containing macrophages that were have exposed to LPS (basal clearance) were approximately 800 CFUs/well. In comparison, CFU counts from wells containing macrophages that were exposed to 2-hit LPS treatments were approximately 2,500 CFUs/well. Values are mean \pm SEM. ***P < 0.001; n = 3.

3.4.4 RvD2 Increased Exhausted Macrophage Ability to Clear Bacteria

THP-1 macrophages were incubated with RvD2 (1 or 10 nM) or saline vehicle for 1h, followed by two LPS treatments to induce exhaustion as described above. The results showed that RvD2 increased bacterial clearance by exhausted macrophages compared to saline controls (**Figure 24**). These results suggest that RvD2 either augments macrophage functions during exhaustion or prevents macrophage exhaustion, partly by increasing their ability to clear bacteria.



Figure 24. RvD2 Attenuated LPS-Mediated Macrophage Exhaustion in vitro. *A.* RvD2-treated exhausted macrophages were able to clear more *P. aeruginosa* at MOI 15 (PA (15)) compared to saline vehicle-treated exhausted macrophages. Values are mean \pm SEM. *P < 0.05; n = 3. *B.* RvD2-treated exhausted macrophages were able to clear more *P. aeruginosa* at MOI 5 (PA (5)) compared to saline vehicle-treated exhausted macrophages. Values are mean \pm SEM. *P < 0.001; n = 3.

3.4.5 RvD2's Effects on THP-1 Monocytes Prior to PMA Differentiation

In these experiments, we investigated if the effects of RvD2 treatment on THP-1 monocytes (RvD2 administered to cells prior to differentiation with PMA) following bacteria addition are different from RvD2 treatment on THP-1 monocyte-derived macrophages (RvD2 administered to cells after differentiation with PMA) following bacteria addition. THP-1 monocytes were plated and immediately treated with saline vehicle or RvD2 (1 or 10 nM) for 1h. Following this 1h incubation, the monocytes were then differentiated into macrophages with PMA (100 ng/mL) for 48h. After 24h of rest, the macrophages were incubated with *P. aeruginosa* at MOIs 15:1 and 5:1 for 1h. The results showed that RvD2 had no effect on macrophage NF-κB activity following incubation with *P. aeruginosa* (Figures 25A and 25B). On the other hand, RvD2 increased bacterial clearance of *P. aeruginosa* (Figures 25C and 25D). Interestingly but consistently, LxA4 did not increase bacterial clearance of *P. aeruginosa* (Figures 25E and 25F). These results suggest that RvD2 and LxA4 do not possess the same bacterial clearance properties.





Figure 25. RvD2's and LxA4's Effects on THP-1 Monocytes when Given Before Differentiation to Macrophages. A. P. aeruginosa at MOI 15 (PA (15)) was given to cells treated with saline vehicle or RvD2. When given prior to monocyte differentiation into macrophages, RvD2 had no effect on NF- κ B activity compared to saline controls. Values are mean \pm SEM; n = 6. B. P. aeruginosa at MOI 5 (PA (5)) was given to cells treated with saline vehicle or RvD2. When given prior to monocyte differentiation into macrophages, RvD2 had no effect on NF- κ B activity compared to saline controls. Values are mean \pm SEM; n = 3. C. When given prior to monocyte differentiation into macrophages, RvD2 increased bacterial clearance (MOI 15) compared to saline vehicle-treated macrophages. Values are mean \pm SEM. ***P < 0.001, **P < 0.01; n = 3. D. When given prior to monocyte differentiation into macrophages, RvD2 increased bacterial clearance (MOI 5) compared to saline vehicle-treated macrophages. Values are mean \pm SEM. **P < 0.01, *P < 0.05; n = 3. E. When given prior to monocyte differentiation into macrophages, LxA_4 did not significantly affect bacterial clearance (MOI 15). Values are mean \pm SEM; n = 3. F. When given prior to monocyte differentiation into macrophages, LxA₄ did not significantly affect bacterial clearance (MOI 5). Values are mean \pm SEM; n = 3.

3.4.6 RvD2 Increased Exhausted Macrophage Ability to Clear Bacteria when Given Before Differentiation

THP-1 monocytes were plated and immediately treated with saline vehicle or RvD2 (1 or 10 nM) for 1h. Following this 1h incubation, the monocytes were then differentiated into macrophages with PMA (100 ng/mL) for 48h. After 24h of rest, the macrophages were incubated with 2-hit LPS treatments, followed by 1h *P. aeruginosa* treatment (at MOIs 15:1

and 5:1). The results showed that even when given to monocytes instead of differentiated macrophages, RvD2 still significantly increased their ability to clear bacteria (**Figure 26**). These results are different from LPS-induced inflammatory responses (**Chapter 2**), where RvD2 given before differentiation had significantly different effects compared to RvD2 given to differentiated macrophages.



Figure 26. RvD2's Effects on Exhausted THP-1 Macrophages when Given Before Differentiation to Macrophages. *A.* When given prior to monocyte differentiation into macrophages, RvD2-treated exhausted (2-hit) macrophages were able to clear more bacteria (MOI 15) compared to saline vehicle-treated exhausted macrophages. Values are mean \pm SEM. ****P < 0.0001, **P < 0.01, *P < 0.05; n = 4. *B.* When given prior to monocyte differentiation into macrophages, RvD2-treated exhausted (2-hit) macrophages were able to clear more bacteria (MOI 5) compared to saline vehicle-treated exhausted (2-hit) macrophages were able to clear more bacteria (MOI 5) compared to saline vehicle-treated exhausted (2-hit) macrophages were able to clear more bacteria (MOI 5) compared to saline vehicle-treated exhausted macrophages. Values are mean \pm SEM. ***P < 0.001, **P < 0.001, **P < 0.001, **P < 0.01; n = 4.

3.5 Discussion

Our work showed that while macrophage-mediated bacterial clearance was significantly increased by RvD2-treated cells, this increase was not dependent on NF-κB activation (**Figure 21**). This is consistent with other reports which show that RvD2's enhancement of macrophage-mediated bacterial phagocytosis acts through the STAT3 pathway instead of the NF-κB pathway (Chiang et al., 2017). On the other hand, investigators have reported that RvD1 increased human macrophage phagocytosis of *E. coli* (Palmer et al., 2011) through a TLR4-dependent increase in TNF-α production, which enhanced phagocytosis. Our results are not consistent with this study, as increases in *P. aeruginosa* clearance were not associated with any alteration in NF-κB activity by RvD2. Taken together, our results are consistent with the notion that RvD2-mediated increase in bacterial clearance acts through an NF-κB-independent signaling pathway.

One interesting finding from these studies is the fact that LxA₄ did not improve bacterial clearance by macrophages. This result aligns with a previous study which reported that LxA₄ did not impact macrophages' phagocytic ability when administered before bacterial addition, but did enhance macrophage phagocytosis when given <u>simultaneously</u> (Prescott and McKay, 2011). Additionally, this result differs from reports by several investigators showing that LxA₄ can increase macrophage phagocytosis of apoptotic neutrophils (Godson et al., 2000). The mechanism for this increased action is thought to be via a direct effect on macrophage redistribution of myosin IIA and cdc42 (Reville et al., 2006). Therefore, it could be plausible that LxA₄ does improve macrophage-mediated bacterial clearance, but this improvement occurs through NF-κB-independent mechanisms that stem from cytoskeletal rearrangements. Perhaps in this in vitro setting, the cell culture plates did not provide a dynamic enough environment for these required rearrangements to successfully take place. Overall, the variance in results may stem from LxA₄'s role in promoting inflammation resolution before exerting its antimicrobial effects.

RvD2's effects on monocyte/macrophage effector responses differed if they encountered free LPS (Chapter 2) or bacteria-bound LPS (i.e., whole bacteria) (Chapter 3). Considering this discrepancy from a teleological standpoint, the distinct effects of RvD2 in these scenarios could be attributed to the varying and specific immune cell requirements during that particular infection. These requirements are dictated by the local conditions in which the body encounters bacterial LPS (Palmer et al., 2011). For example, during a bacterial infection, monocytes/macrophages may encounter free LPS more frequently if the bacteria have already been killed by host defense mechanisms, as LPS shedding is a characteristic of dead bacteria (Palmer et al., 2011). In other words, LPS shedding could be an indication to the monocytes/macrophages that most of the bacteria causing the infection are dead. In this local condition, further TNF- α production may be harmful, and the immune system may favor inflammation resolution (Palmer et al., 2011). Our results from Chapter 2 support this concept, whereby RvD2 decreased monocyte/macrophage inflammatory responses to acute (1-hit) LPS administration. Conversely, however, in the context of whole bacteria, RvD2 may trigger monocytes/macrophages to favor swift clearance of bacteria. Perhaps in these settings (and depending on the severity of infection), monocytes/macrophages are more apt to assume their role as antigen presenting cells (APCs) rather than as inflammation-inducers, so that they can facilitate activation of an adaptive immune response (Palmer et al., 2011). The monocytes/macrophages, in the meantime, may still want to clear the bacteria without further causing inflammation, and

they increase their ability to phagocytose in an NF- κ B-independent mechanism. The cellular mechanism(s) by which macrophages differentiate their responses to the two different stimuli has not been elucidated.

Chapter 4

Resolvin D2 (RvD2) Acts Through TLR-Mediated Signaling that Leads to Monocyte/Macrophage Reprogramming

4.1 Introduction

Toll-like receptor (TLR) signaling through NF- κ B is a crucial pathway in the immune response. When a TLR recognizes a pathogen-associated molecular pattern (PAMP), it activates intracellular signaling cascades that lead to the activation of transcription factors such as NF- κ B (Hug et al., 2018). NF- κ B regulates the expression of cytokines, chemokines, and other molecules that recruit immune cells to the site of infection and enhance their activity against pathogens (Liu et al., 2017).

TLR2 is a type of pattern recognition receptor (PRR) and plays a critical role in detecting and responding to microbial infections, shaping both innate and adaptive immune responses, and influencing the outcome of host-pathogen interactions (Oliveira-Nascimento et al., 2012). TLR2 binding to specific damage associated molecular patterns (DAMPs) and/or PAMPs is crucial for mediating both the inflammatory response and clearance of various infections (Chen et al., 2016; Oliveira-Nascimento et al., 2012; Reba et al., 2014). Excessive TLR2 signaling through NF- κ B, however, may hyperactivate the inflammatory response, causing tissue damage (Cowardin et al., 2016; Lima et al., 2015). On the other hand, TLR2 agonism has also been reported to cause immunosuppression (Netea et al., 2004; Nguyen et al., 2020).

4.2 Rationale

Just as monocytes undergo a form of reprogramming when they differentiate into macrophages, macrophages can also "repolarize" from one type of macrophage to another type of macrophage (i.e., from an M1-like macrophages to an M2-like macrophage) depending on external stimuli (van Dalen et al., 2018). This repolarization process is driven by transcription factor NF-κB upstream signaling cascades such as TLRs (van Dalen et al., 2018). Can RvD2 specifically affect this controlled process of macrophage repolarization via a TLR-mediated pathway, leading to macrophage reprogramming?

RvD2 reduced TLR4 expression in human macrophages (Croasdell et al., 2016), and RvD1, specifically, reduced LPS-mediated inflammatory responses in macrophages through a TLR4-mediated mechanism (Palmer et al., 2011). As seen in **Chapter 2**, RvD2 reduced NF- κ B activity and TNF- α production, suggesting that the reduction in TNF- α was through NF- κ B signaling.

Additionally, we have previously shown that late administration of RvD2 in the CLP model of polymicrobial sepsis increased splenic cell TLR2 gene expression (Walker et al., 2022). This increase was associated with improved primary bacterial clearance from circulation and better clearance of *P. aeruginosa* secondary lung infection (Sundarasivarao et al., 2022; Walker et al., 2022).

In this chapter, we designed several experiments with the goal of identifying if and when RvD2 plays an active role in macrophage repolarization, with a particular focus on the role of TLR2. In other words, we wished to determine if RvD2-mediated actions on the TLR2 pathway leads to functional macrophage reprogramming. RvD2 and a selective TLR2 inhibitor, MMG-11, were administered to fully differentiated macrophages prior to incubation with free LPS and whole bacteria, and then changes in NF- κ B activity, TNF- α production, and bacterial clearance were assessed. We also assessed if there were any differences in RvD2-mediated reprogramming if the cells were acutely-stimulated (i.e., 1-hit LPS or 1h *P. aeruginosa* treatment) or were exhausted (2-hit LPS-induced).

4.3 Materials and Methods

4.3.1 RvD2 Synthesis

RvD2 was prepared by total organic synthesis as described in **Chapter 2**. 1 μ g of RvD2 was dissolved in 2.66 mL of sterile saline which had been bubbled with argon on days of experiments.

4.3.2 Monocyte Cell Cultures and Differentiation to Macrophages

All in vitro experiments used human THP-1 monocytes containing the NF-κB gene promoter coupled to a luciferase reporter (TIB-202-NFκB-LUC2TM; ATCC: Manassas, VA, USA), which were cultured and maintained in RPMI 1640 with L-glutamine (Corning: Manassas, VA, USA) supplemented with 10% heat-inactivated fetal bovine serum (FBS; Corning: Manassas, VA, USA), 0.05 mM 2-mercaptoethanol (VWR: Solon, OH, USA), 100 U/mL penicillin G (VWR: Solon, OH, USA), and 100 µg/mL streptomycin (VWR: Solon, OH, USA), and kept in an atmosphere of 37°C, 5% CO₂. THP-1 monocytes were seeded at 6 X 10⁴ cells/well in 96-well plates (Corning, Manassas, VA, USA) in FBS-free and penicillin-/streptomycin-free RPMI. Plated cells were subsequently differentiated into macrophages with treatment of 100 ng/mL phorbol 12-myristate 13-acetate (PMA; Sigma-
Aldrich, St. Louis, MO, USA) for 48h as previously described (Takashiba et al., 1999). After differentiation, the media was aspirated, the cells were washed with saline three times, and RPMI media was replenished.

4.3.3 TLR2 Inhibition

TLR2 receptors were inhibited with 25 μ M of the selective TLR2 inhibitor MMG-11 (ethyl 5-[2-oxo-2-(2,3,4-trihydroxyphenyl)ethyl]furan-2-carboxylate; Vitas M, Hong Kong, China). For 1-hit experiments, MMG-11 was given simultaneously with RvD2 for 1h. For 2-hit experiments, MMG-11 was given 1h before the 2nd LPS hit.

4.3.4 Monocyte/Macrophage Treatments

The protocol for these studies is outlined in **Figure 27**. These studies were performed to determine if TLR2 is involved in RvD2's effects on macrophages. Briefly, RvD2 (1 or 10 nM) \pm MMG-11 (25 μ M) or saline vehicle was added to THP-1 monocyte-derived macrophages for 1h at 37°C, 5% CO₂. Cells were then exposed to various treatments. These treatments included: 1) "one hit": 50 ng/mL of LPS (O111.B4 from *E. coli*; EMD Millipore Corporation: Burlington, MA, USA) for 3h, 2) *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* (ATCC 27853TM) at Multiplicity of Infection (MOI) of 15:1 for 1h, 3) "two hits": 50 ng/mL of LPS for 24h followed by an additional 2nd hit for 3h with 50 ng/mL of LPS, and 4) 2-hit LPS treatment followed by incubation with *P. aeruginosa* at MOI of 15:1 for 1h. All studies were performed in triplicate.



Figure 27. Protocol for Macrophage Incubations. This schematic outlines the experiments conducted for RvD2 treatments on THP-1 monocyte-derived macrophages following differentiation with PMA. In this chapter, cells were stimulated with both free endotoxin (LPS) as well as with whole bacteria.

4.3.5 Luciferase Assay

To elucidate the cellular mechanism by which MMG-11 affects RvD2-mediated changes in NF- κ B activity, the THP-1 NF- κ B-LUC2 (ATCC TIB-202-NF κ B-LUC2TM) cell line was used. In this cell line, the firefly luciferase gene, *luc2*, was placed under the control of the NF- κ B promoter, such that NF- κ B activity could be measured via luciferase luminescence. For 1-hit LPS treatments, THP-1 monocyte-derived macrophages were pre-incubated with RvD2 ± MMG-11 or saline vehicle as described above. For 2-hit LPS treatments, THP-1 monocyte-derived with RvD2 or saline vehicle for 1h prior to the 1st LPS hit. MMG-11 was added to the wells 1h before the

2nd LPS hit. Following treatments, Firefly Luc One-Step Glow Assay Kit (Pierce: Rockford, IL, USA) was used per the manufacturer's protocol. Briefly, the cells were lysed and incubated with D-Luciferin substrate for 15 min. The Biotek Synergy H1 plate reader was programmed to measure chemiluminescence with an integration time of 1 sec at 135 gain.

4.3.6 Cytokine Production Assay

The concentration of human TNF- α was determined by enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA; Thermo Fisher Scientific: Waltham, MA, USA) according to the manufacturer's instructions. Absorbance (450 nm) was read on a BioTek Synergy H1 plate reader (Biotek: Winooski, VT, USA).

4.3.7 Pseudomonas aeruginosa Bacterial Culture

P. aeruginosa (ATCC 27853TM) was grown on tryptic soy agar (TSA; Ward's Scientific: Rochester, NY, USA) overnight at 37°C. Liquid cultures were inoculated by depositing *P. aeruginosa* colonies into Luria-Bertani broth (Gibco: Gaithersburg, MD, USA). The cultures were incubated for 5h at 37°C with shaking (180 rpm) and then centrifuged for 6 min at 9100 X g. Culture supernatants were removed and pellets were washed three times in M63 minimal medium. The cultures were diluted in M63 minimal medium to OD_{600} 0.1 using a BioTek Synergy H1 plate reader (Biotek: Winooski, VT, USA). To confirm MOI, cultures were serially-diluted in sterile saline, spread onto TSA plates, and incubated overnight at 37°C. Colony forming units (CFUs) were then counted by a blinded operator, and MOI was subsequently calculated.

4.3.8 Infection of THP-1 Macrophages with Live P. aeruginosa and Assessment of Bacterial Clearance

THP-1 monocyte-derived macrophages were pre-incubated with RvD2 (1 or 10 nM) \pm MMG-11 (25 μ M) as described above. Then, the cells were incubated with M63 minimal media (control) or M63 minimal media containing *P. aeruginosa* at MOI of 15:1 for 1h at 37°C. After this incubation, supernatants were collected, serially-diluted in sterile saline, spread onto TSA plates, and incubated overnight at 37°C. CFUs were then counted by a blinded operator to evaluate bacterial clearance.

4.3.9 Infection of Exhausted THP-1 Macrophages with Live P. aeruginosa and Assessment of Bacterial Clearance

THP-1 monocyte-derived macrophages were incubated with RvD2 (1 or 10 nM) \pm MMG-11 (25 μ M) and 2-hit LPS treatments as described above. These two LPS hits were utilized with the intention of exhausting the macrophages. These 2-hit LPS-mediated exhausted macrophages were then incubated with M63 minimal media (control) or M63 minimal media containing *P. aeruginosa* at MOI of 15:1 for 1h at 37°C. After this incubation, supernatants were collected, serially-diluted in sterile saline, spread onto TSA plates, and incubated overnight at 37°C. CFUs were then counted by a blinded operator to evaluate bacterial clearance.

4.3.10 Statistical Analysis

All analyses were performed using GraphPad Prism version 9.4.1 for Mac (GraphPad Software: San Diego, CA, USA). All data are expressed as mean \pm SEM. For data sets that were normally distributed, data were subjected to one-way ANOVA with

Tukey's multiple comparisons post-hoc test. For data sets that were not normally distributed (i.e., luciferase assays), data were subjected to Kruskal-Wallis test with Dunn's multiple comparisons post-hoc test. Data from (-) MMG-11 vs. (+) MMG-11 treatments were subjected to unpaired t-tests. A p value < 0.05 was taken as significant for at least three independent studies.

4.4 Experimental Results

4.4.1 TLR2 Inhibition Differentially Affected Acute LPS-Stimulated Macrophage Activity

In 1-hit LPS experiments, THP-1 macrophages were incubated with RvD2 (1 or 10 nM), the selective TLR2 inhibitor MMG-11 (25 μ M), and saline vehicle for 1h. Then, the cells were incubated with LPS (50 ng/mL) for 3h. The results showed that TLR2 inhibition did not affect LPS-induced NF- κ B activity (**Figure 28A**). RvD2 reduced NF- κ B activity and TLR2 inhibition had no effect on this reduction (**Figure 28A**). The results similarly showed that RvD2 reduced TNF- α production and TLR2 inhibition had no effect (**Figure 28B**). However, the results showed that the RvD2-mediated increase in bacterial clearance was eliminated with TLR2 blockade (**Figure 28C**). Taken together, these results suggest that in acute inflammatory stimulation with LPS (1-hit LPS treatments), TLR2 inhibition does not influence RvD2's effects on macrophage NF- κ B-dependent inflammatory activity.









Figure 28. TLR2 Inhibition Modulated RvD2's Effects in Acute Inflammatory Settings. *A.* TLR2 blockade had minimal effects on baseline NF-κB activity. Acute (1-hit) LPS treatment increased NF-κB activity 19-fold compared to vehicle. RvD2 reduced NF-κB activity compared to saline controls. In this acute LPS-induced inflammatory setting, reduction in macrophage NF-κB activity by RvD2 was not affected by TLR2 blockade. Values are mean ± SEM; ****P < 0.0001, ***P < 0.001, **P < 0.01, **P < 0.05; n = 6. *B.* Acute (1-hit) LPS treatment increased TNF-α production 20-fold compared to vehicle. RvD2 reduced TNF-α production compared to saline controls. In this acute LPS-induced inflammatory setting, reduction in macrophage TNF-α production by RvD2 was not affected by TLR2 blockade. Values are mean ± SEM; ****P < 0.0001, ***P < 0.001, ***P < 0.001; n = 3.

4.4.2 TLR2 Inhibition Did Not Affect Baseline Macrophage Functions

In 2-hit LPS experiments, the macrophages were incubated with RvD2 (1 or 10 nM) or saline vehicle for 1h. They were then incubated with LPS (50 ng/mL) (hit one) for 24h. Then, the macrophages were incubated with or without MMG-11 (25 μ M) for 1h, followed by a 3h incubation with LPS (50 ng/mL) (hit two). The results showed that MMG-11 incubation with LPS-induced exhausted macrophages did not lead to a significant

difference in NF- κ B activity (**Figure 29A**), TNF- α production (**Figure 29B**), or bacterial clearance (**Figure 29C**) compared to exhausted macrophages without TLR2 inhibition.



Figure 29. TLR2 Inhibition Did Not Influence Effector Functions by Exhausted Macrophages. Macrophages were subjected to 2-hit LPS. 1h before the 2nd hit of LPS, 25 μ M of MMG-11, a TLR2 inhibitor, was added to the macrophages. *A*. TLR2 blockade had no significant effect on saline controls for NF- κ B activity. Values are mean \pm SEM; n = 6. *B*. TLR2 blockade had no significant effect on saline controls for TNF- α production. Values are mean \pm SEM; n = 3. *C*. TLR2 blockade had no significant effect on saline controls for Sector Se

4.4.3 TLR2 Inhibition Abolished RvD2-Mediated Protection from 2-Hit LPS-Induced Macrophage Exhaustion

Macrophages were incubated with saline vehicle or RvD2 (1 or 10 nM) for 1h. They

were then incubated with LPS (50 ng/mL) (hit one) for 24h. Then, the macrophages were

incubated with MMG-11 (25 μ M) for 1h, followed by a 3h incubation with LPS (50 ng/mL) (hit two). The results revealed that RvD2's ability to maintain normal macrophage function (via activation of NF- κ B) in exhausted cells was abolished when TLR2 was blocked (**Figure 30A**). Similarly, the results showed that in exhausted macrophages, RvD2's modulatory effects on TNF- α release (**Figure 30B**) and on bacterial clearance (**Figure 30C**) were eliminated with TLR2 blockade.





Figure 30. RvD2's Modulatory Effects on Exhausted Macrophages were Abolished with TLR2 Inhibition. Macrophages were subjected to 2-hit LPS. 1h before the 2nd hit of LPS. 25 µM of MMG-11, a TLR2 inhibitor, was added to the macrophages. A. Exhausted macrophages exposed to two LPS hits had 8-fold increased NF-KB activity compared to unstimulated controls. RvD2 increased NF-kB activity compared to saline controls. TLR2 blockade abolished RvD2 effects on NF-κB activity in these exhausted (2-hit LPS) macrophages compared to saline controls. Values are mean \pm SEM % 2-hit LPS + saline control; **P < 0.01; n = 6. B. Exhausted macrophages exposed to two LPS hits had 19-fold increased TNF- α production compared to unstimulated controls. RvD2 increased TNF- α production compared to saline controls. TLR2 blockade abolished RvD2 effects on TNFa production in these exhausted (2-hit LPS) macrophages compared to saline controls. Values are mean \pm SEM. **P < 0.01. *P < 0.05; n = 3. C. 2-hits of LPS reduced bacterial clearance compared to macrophages not previously exposed to LPS (basal clearance; PA (15) only). RvD2 increased bacterial clearance compared to saline controls. TLR2 blockade abolished RvD2 effects on bacterial clearance in these exhausted (2-hit LPS) macrophages. Values are mean \pm SEM. ****P < 0.0001, ***P < 0.001, **P < 0.01; n = 3.

4.5 Discussion

Our results indicate that TLR2 inhibition had no effect on RvD2-induced changes in NF-κB activity under acute inflammation conditions with a single LPS treatment. This provides evidence that RvD2-induced effects on acute inflammation were not mediated through TLR2 signaling. RvD2-mediated decrease in inflammatory response, however, did not lead to a continued reduction in macrophage activity. In fact, with a subsequent LPS hit, cells that had been treated with RvD2 had an increased response to LPS and were still able to clear bacteria better than saline vehicle-treated cells. Overall, our results suggest that in acute inflammatory responses, TLR2 plays a part in RvD2-mediated increase in bacterial clearance but does not play a role in RvD2-mediated reduction in acute (1-hit) LPS-stimulated macrophage responses.

Our results showing that a TLR2 antagonist abolished the enhanced macrophage response to LPS in exhausted macrophages is consistent with the notion that RvD2 improves LPS responses by exhausted macrophages through a TLR2-mediated mechanism. One interesting observation from our TLR2 studies is that TLR2 inhibition blunted RvD2's protective effect on NF-κB activity in exhausted macrophages, but not in acutely-stimulated macrophages. This suggests that TLR2 does not play a direct role in LPS-induced macrophage responses, yet does play a direct role in RvD2-induced protection from exhaustion. Taken together, the results from this chapter suggest that TLR2-mediated effects of RvD2 are dependent on the activation state/phenotype of the macrophage (i.e., acutely-stimulated vs. exhausted) as well as the type of the stimulus (LPS or bacteria).

Chapter 5

Resolvin D2 (RvD2) Attenuates Sepsis-Mediated Macrophage Exhaustion in vivo

5.1 Introduction

The gold standard of inducing murine polymicrobial sepsis is by a procedure called cecal-ligation and puncture (CLP) (Dejager et al., 2011). Ligation of mouse ceca results in the production of inflammation and necrotic factors, which contributes to the immunosuppression observed after the procedure (Dejager et al., 2011). CLP-induced polymicrobial sepsis serves as a valuable model for studying sepsis because it initiates infection by a broad range of bacteria, including both Gram-positive and Gram-negative strains. This procedure also triggers hyper-inflammation, leading to the gradual release of pro-inflammatory cytokines over an extended period, as opposed to the sudden release of inflammatory mediators which is observed in acute infections (Dejager et al., 2011). It is important to note that the CLP model of sepsis is subject to variability in terms of infection severity due to factors such as the type of mouse/batch of mouse used, the duration of ligation, and the procedural differences (Rittirsch et al., 2009). For this reason, in the experiments in this chapter, we conducted repeated measurements of various cellular and molecular changes before drawing conclusions.

During CLP-induced polymicrobial sepsis, several cellular changes occur as a result over a period of time. Acutely, the procedure triggers the activation of various immune cells, including neutrophils and macrophages, which can lead to the production of pro-inflammatory mediators (such as IL-6 and TNF- α) (Dejager et al., 2011). Over the

course of the next 48h, there is a shift towards immunosuppression, when the immune cells become overworked, and eventually, exhausted (Dejager et al., 2011).

Overall, the cellular changes occurring in a mouse experiencing CLP reflect a complex interplay between the host immune response and the invading pathogens, leading to early inflammation and tissue damage, and a later immunosuppression. Studying these cellular changes is crucial for understanding the pathophysiology of sepsis, especially from a clinical standpoint. While Specialized Pro-resolving Mediators (SPMs) have been studied extensively in the setting of acute inflammation/infections, there are not many studies focusing on their roles in sepsis, where there is a complex interplay of pro- and anti-inflammatory responses. Resolvin D2 (RvD2) has been reported to increase survival of CLP-septic mice by increasing bacterial clearance (i.e., decreasing bacterial load) in CLP-induced polymicrobial sepsis (Chiang et al., 2017, 2015; Serhan et al., 2000; Spite et al., 2009; Sundarasivarao et al., 2022; Walker et al., 2022). Additionally, it has been previously reported that when LxA4 is administered prior to CLP-sepsis, murine peritoneal macrophages have a reduction in NF-κB activity levels (Walker et al., 2011).

5.2 Rationale

It is important to remember that the cell line utilized in the in vitro experiments in earlier chapters is an immortal human monocyte cell line derived from the peripheral blood of a patient with acute myeloid leukemia (AML; a type of blood cancer). Studies have shown that despite being an immortal cell line, THP-1 cells still behave similarly to monocytes/macrophages in healthy patients, and are likewise an excellent monocyte/macrophage proxy (Bosshart and Heinzelmann, 2016). However, we find that it is important to recapitulate our in vitro work in non-transformed monocytes/macrophages, such as macrophages from mice. It is also important to consider that differentiating monocytes to macrophages in vitro with PMA may be analogous to investigating inflammatory macrophages, which have differentiated from blood monocytes on entry into the infected tissue, but may not be analogous to looking at resident macrophage function in vivo.

In this chapter, we designed experiments with the goal of assessing the effects of in vivo administration of RvD2 on septic splenic macrophages. We performed CLP-sepsis surgery on mice using methods previously described by our lab (Yin et al., 1999; Walker et al., 2022; Sundarasivarao et al., 2022). Briefly, mice were given RvD2 48h after CLP-sepsis surgery. 24h after this, the mice were sacrificed, and the splenic macrophages were isolated and cultured. At this time point (72h after CLP), we believe that the splenic macrophages are "exhausted" and therefore will have a decreased ability to produce pro-inflammatory cytokines following subsequent immune stimulation. The cells were then incubated with lipopolysaccharide (LPS) for 4h (in order to stimulate them), and NF- κ B activity was determined by quantitating downstream cytokine production (IL-6, TNF- α , and IL-10).

5.3 Materials and Methods

5.3.1 RvD2 Synthesis

RvD2 was prepared by total organic synthesis as described in Chapter 2. 1 μ g of RvD2 was dissolved in 2.66 mL of sterile saline which had been bubbled with argon on days of experiments.

5.3.2 Cecal Ligation and Puncture (CLP) Surgery

The protocol for these studies is outlined in **Figure 31**. CLP surgery was performed on C57BL/6 mice (11-13 weeks old) using modified methods as previously published (Sundarasivarao et al., 2022). Mice were anesthetized with isoflurane (+ O₂), a midline incision was made in the abdominal wall, and the cecum was exposed. The distal 1/3rd of the cecum was ligated with 4.0 surgical silk. The cecum was then punctured twice, through and through, with a 27-gauge needle. The cecum was re-placed into the abdomen, and the incision was closed in 2 layers. For sham controls, ceca were isolated but not ligated nor punctured. Saline (8 mL/100g; s.c.) was injected to replace any fluid loss during surgery. Buprenorphine extended release (Ethiqa-XR, 3.25 mg/kg, s.c.) was injected. 48h after surgery, CLP mice were anesthetized and injected intravenously with either RvD2 (100 ng/mouse) or saline vehicle via the tail vein. 24h after this, the mice were euthanized, and the spleens were taken for analyses.



Figure 31. CLP Surgery Protocol. This schematic outlines the methods conducted for murine CLP-sepsis experiments and the control/experimental groups.

5.3.3 Isolation of Splenic Macrophages

Isolation of macrophages from spleens was performed as previously reported (Sundarasivarao et al., 2022). Briefly, whole spleens were passed through a 70 µm cell strainer placed inside a petri dish containing 10 mL ice-cold PBS (with 0.38% sodium citrate). Spleens were homogenized using the flat end of 3 mL syringes. The homogenate was centrifuged at 600 X g for 8 min at 4°C and supernatant discarded. Cells were then resuspended in 5 mL of ACK cell lysis buffer (Life Technologies: Grand Island, NY, USA) and incubated on ice for 5 min. After incubation, cells were centrifuged at 600 X g for 8 min at 25°C and supernatant discarded. Cells were then resuspended in RPMI 1640 containing L-glutamine, 10% heat-inactivated fetal bovine serum, 0.05 mM 2-

mercaptoethanol, 100 U/mL penicillin G, and 100 μ g/mL streptomycin. Suspended cells (1.5 mL) were seeded into 12-well plates (Corning: Manassas, VA, USA) and incubated for 90 min at 37°C, 5% CO₂. Preliminary work had ascertained that 1.5 mL of this suspension provided 5-8 X 10⁵ macrophages. We also confirmed this after each experiment by counting adherent macrophages (detailed below). Following incubation, the media was aspirated, and wells were washed 3 times with sterile saline (to remove nonadherent cells), and RPMI media was replenished. Cells were then incubated with or without 50 ng/mL LPS (LPS O111.B4 from *E. coli*) for 4h at 37°C, 5% CO₂. Following incubation, supernatants were collected and stored at -70°C. Cells were scraped from wells using cell scrapers following the addition of 250 μ L of 5 mM EDTA (Promega: Madison, WI, USA) in 1X ice-cold PBS solution, and placed on ice for 3 minutes. Cells were collected into microcentrifuge tubes and counted in a Countess cell counter (Countess II FL; Invitrogen: Waltham, MA, USA). Gate sizes were adjusted to count cells between 15 and 25 μ m.

5.3.4 Cytokine Production Assays

The concentrations of murine IL-6, $TNF-\alpha$, and IL-10 were determined by enzymelinked immunosorbent assay (ELISA; Thermo Fisher Scientific: Waltham, MA, USA) according to the manufacturers' instructions. Absorbance (450 nm) was read on a BioTek Synergy H1 plate reader (Biotek: Winooski, VT, USA).

5.3.5 Flow Cytometry Staining and Analysis

Approximately 1 X 10^6 cells were aliquoted in microcentrifuge tubes and Fc receptors were blocked using 1 μ L of TruStain FcX (anti-mouse CD16/32) antibody

(BioLegend, Cat #15660, San Diego, CA) for 30 min on ice. Next, cells were washed with cell staining buffer and 1 μ L of TLR2 antibody (BioLegend, Cat #148604, San Diego, CA) along with 1 μ L of live/dead cell stain (Invitrogen, Cat #L10119, Waltham, MA) and incubated for 80 min on ice. After incubation, cells were washed with cell staining buffer and resuspended. Attune Acoustic Focusing cytometer (Applied Biosystems, Waltham, MA) was used to analyze samples. For flow cytometry compensation of multiple fluorophores, ABC anti-rat capture beads (Invitrogen, Waltham, MA) and ArC amine reactive capture beads (Invitrogen, Waltham, MA) were used for accurate separation of overlapping emission wavelengths of multiple fluorophores. Cells were gated based on size (forward scatter) and granularity (side scatter), single population, live cells, followed by expression of TLR2. FlowJo software (Version 10) was used to analyze flow cytometry data.

5.3.6 Statistical Analysis

All analyses were performed using GraphPad Prism version 9.4.1 for Mac (GraphPad Software: San Diego, CA, USA). All data are expressed as mean \pm SEM. Spleen weight data was subjected to two-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) with Šídák's multiple comparisons post-hoc test. All other data was subjected to one-way ANOVA with Bonferroni's multiple comparisons post-hoc test. A p value < 0.05 was taken as significant for at least six independent studies.

5.4 Experimental Results

5.4.1 Murine Spleen Sizes Did Not Significantly Affect Macrophage Numbers

Following treatments (delineated in **Figure 31**), mouse spleen weights were removed and processed to isolate the macrophages. Prior to processing, the spleens were weighed. The results revealed that there was no significant difference in the spleen sizes (in g) of mice between different groups and different sexes (**Figure 32**). Since it is plausible that bigger spleens would have more cells (and therefore, more macrophages), these results suggest that the observed differences in macrophage cytokine production could not be attributed to spleen size.



Figure 32. Murine Spleen Weights. Following removal and prior to processing, the spleens had excess fat removed and were then weighed. We found that there was no significant difference in the spleen sizes (in g) of mice between different groups (sham vs. CLP vs. CLP+RvD2) and between different sexes (male vs. female). n=7-8 per group.

5.4.2 RvD2 Attenuated Macrophage Exhaustion in vivo

In these studies, we investigated the in vivo effect(s) of RvD2 on LPS-stimulated splenic macrophages after CLP-induced infectious peritonitis. Mice were administered either an IV infusion of RvD2 or saline 48h after CLP surgery. The mice were sacrificed 24h after these injections. Macrophages were plated from the harvested spleens and subsequently treated with 50 ng/mL of LPS for 4h. Cytokine analysis revealed that proinflammatory cytokines IL-6 (Figure 33A) and TNF- α (Figure 33B) were decreased in CLP mice compared to sham controls, suggesting that the CLP macrophages were exhausted similar to our in vitro experiments. Pre-incubation with RvD2 increased the production of pro-inflammatory cytokines IL-6 and TNF-a. This result confirms our in vitro results from Chapter 2, whereby RvD2 attenuated macrophage exhaustion by maintaining and/or augmenting their pro-inflammatory responses to acute challenge. Cytokine analysis also revealed that the anti-inflammatory cytokine IL-10 (Figure 33C) was increased in CLP mice compared to sham controls, also suggesting that the CLP macrophages were exhausted, as elevated IL-10 is a biomarker of immunosuppression (Chapter 1). Interestingly, pre-incubation with RvD2 further increased the production of IL-10 compared to sham mice (Figure 33C). This result suggests that RvD2-treated macrophages are unique, in that they can increase production of both pro-inflammatory and anti-inflammatory cytokines in times of suppression.



Figure 33. RvD2 Attenuated Macrophage Exhaustion in vivo. CLP surgery was performed on mice. RvD2 (100 ng/mouse) or saline was infused intravenously 48h after surgery. 24h after injections, mice were euthanized, and spleens were isolated. *A.* Following stimulation

with 50 ng/mL LPS, splenic macrophages from CLP mice produced less IL-6 compared to sham animals, and RvD2 increased IL-6 production. Values are mean \pm SEM. **P < 0.01, *P < 0.05; n = 7-8 per group. *B*. Following stimulation with 50 ng/mL LPS, splenic macrophages from CLP mice produced less TNF- α compared to sham animals, and RvD2 restored TNF- α production. Values are mean \pm SEM. *P < 0.05; n = 7-8 per group. *C*. Following stimulation with 50 ng/mL LPS, splenic macrophages from mice that were infused with RvD2 had increased IL-10 production compared to sham mice. Values are mean \pm SEM. **P < 0.01; n = 7-8 per group. *Note*: each circle represents one mouse.

5.4.3 Preliminary Data May Suggest that Surface Expression of TLR2 was Decreased in CLP Mice

In these very preliminary studies, we investigated the effect of sepsis induction on TLR2 surface expression of splenic macrophages after CLP-induced infectious peritonitis. Mice were subjected to a sham surgery (laparotomy only) or to CLP surgery. The mice were sacrificed 72h later. Macrophages were plated from the harvested spleens. Cells were scraped, counted, and stained as described above, and then processed for flow cytometry analysis. Flow cytometry analysis revealed that sham mice had a median TLR2 expression level of 1251 (Figure 34A), whereas CLP mice had a median TLR2 expression of 239 (Figure 34B), a drop of 81%. Previously, we have shown that in vivo administration of RvD2 improves survival of CLP mice, promotes inflammation resolution in CLP-sepsis, and leads to a significant increase in TLR2 gene expression in splenocytes (Sundarasivarao et al., 2022; Walker et al., 2022). With that being said, we hypothesize that the beneficial effects of RvD2 on CLP mice could be due to an increase in TLR2 total protein levels (both intracellular and surface expression). While there is not enough data to draw conclusions from these studies, this is an interesting avenue that will be explored further in the lab (implications and future directions are discussed further in Chapter 6).



Figure 34. Preliminary Data May Suggest that Surface Expression of TLR2 was Decreased in CLP Mice. *A.* Sham mice were subjected to laparotomy only (sham) surgery. 72h later, the spleens were removed, and the macrophages were isolated and stained for TLR2 expression; n = 1. *B.* CLP mice were subjected to CLP surgery. 72h later, the spleens were removed, and the macrophages were isolated and stained for TLR2 expression; n = 1. While true conclusions cannot be drawn from these data due to them being underpowered, this work will provide an interesting starting point for future experiments within the lab.

5.5 Discussion

In these studies, splenic macrophages taken from septic mice had significantly diminished LPS-induced responses compared to sham controls, and RvD2 administration attenuated this macrophage suppression. These in vivo results completely support our in vitro studies.

These studies primarily focused on murine CLP-induced peritoneal infections leading to sepsis. CLP is considered a strong method for studying polymicrobial sepsis for several reasons. First, CLP mimics the complex nature of polymicrobial infections commonly encountered in clinical settings. Unlike other models that use a single microbial strain, CLP induces sepsis by introducing a mixture of bacteria from the gastrointestinal tract into the peritoneal cavity, closely resembling the diverse microbial populations observed in humans. Second, this model allows researchers to study the cascade of events that occur during the development and progression of sepsis, including the release of proinflammatory cytokines, activation of immune cells, and eventual immunosuppression. Third, CLP is a well-established and standardized model with reproducible outcomes across different laboratories and animal species. Standardized protocols for CLP surgery ensure consistency in experimental procedures, making it easier to validate experimental findings.

In these studies, we decided to isolate splenic macrophages for a few reasons. For one, the spleen plays a significant role in both clearing bacteria from the body and regulating the immune system (Tiron and Vasilescu, 2008). Splenic macrophages in particular are known for their role in clearing bacteria from the body via phagocytosis, while working alongside other immune cells such as dendritic cells to present antigens and initiate the activation, differentiation, and expansion of lymphocytes (Barker et al., 2002; Prendergast et al., 2018).

Spite et al. (2009) found that in microbial sepsis induced by CLP, RvD2 significantly reduced both the local and systemic bacterial load, while enhancing macrophage phagocytosis in the peritoneal cavity (Spite et al., 2009). In the aforementioned study, the RvD2 was administered very early (1h after CLP surgery). In contrast, we administered RvD2 48h after CLP surgery, when there was clearly a reduction in the LPS-induced macrophage response. RvD2 significantly enhanced this response (**Figures 33A** and **33B**).

One interesting finding from this work is that while RvD2-treated exhausted splenic macrophages increased production of pro-inflammatory cytokines following LPS stimulation compared to exhausted splenic macrophages not previously exposed to RvD2, RvD2-treated macrophages also had significantly increased production of the antiinflammatory cytokine IL-10 (**Figure 33C**). As described in **Chapter 1**, IL-10 is a potent anti-inflammatory cytokine that limits the host immune response to pathogens (Iyer and Cheng, 2012). This seemingly-contradictory role of RvD2 may actually give credence to the idea that unique, pro-resolving macrophages could exist. As discussed in **Chapter 2**, these pro-resolving macrophages are said to have qualities of the classic M1-like and M2like phenotypes (**Chapter 1**) and contribute to both pro- and anti-inflammatory pathways (Saas et al., 2020). In **Chapter 2**, our results suggested that when RvD2 is administered to macrophages following differentiation with PMA, the macrophages seem to become polarized to this pro-resolving phenotype, such that when exhausted (i.e., hit twice with LPS), the cells are able to increase relative NF- κ B activity, TNF- α production, and bacterial clearance. Here, our results suggest that when RvD2 is administered to mice 48h after CLPsepsis induction, the splenic macrophages seem to also become polarized to this proresolving phenotype, such that they can increase production of both pro-inflammatory cytokines as well as anti-inflammatory cytokines following subsequent stimulation with LPS. While the exact role of these pro-resolving macrophages is currently unknown in physiologic settings, it can be inferred that RvD2-treated macrophages are highly plastic and can undergo phenotype switching in response to changing environmental cues. This high level of plasticity would allow these macrophages to dynamically modulate their function and tailor their response to different stages of infection, tissue repair, or inflammation resolution (Bonnefoy et al., 2018).

While no conclusions can be drawn from the flow cytometry studies at this point (due to the studies being preliminary and therefore underpowered), we believe this is an exciting avenue for future studies on TLR2 protein levels. As mentioned in **Chapter 4**, we have previously shown that RvD2 increases gene expression of TLR2, and this increase was associated with improved primary bacterial clearance from circulation and better clearance of *P. aeruginosa* secondary lung infection (Sundarasivarao et al., 2022; Walker et al., 2022). One thing to keep in mind is that increased gene expression does not necessarily mean increased protein production. Therefore, future flow cytometry studies can shed light on TLR2 protein levels following these in vivo experiments. Since TLR2 is found intracellularly as well as on the surface of macrophages, future flow cytometry studies may want to stain for both intracellular TLR2 and cell-surface TLR2 within/on macrophages.

Interestingly, recent studies have found that TLR2 can be released (i.e., shed) by macrophages following treatment with glucocorticoids and LPS, potentially leading to glucocorticoid- and LPS-induced immunosuppression (Hoppstädter et al., 2019). Since glucocorticoids can polarize macrophages to anti-inflammatory, M2-like macrophages (Figure 9), perhaps macrophages shed TLR2 to act as "decoy receptors" in times of overwhelming immune stimulation (Hoppstädter et al., 2019). Other possibilities for TLR2 shedding are that shedding can regulate TLR2 signaling by competing with membranebound TLR2 for ligand binding or by altering the availability of TLR2 on the cell surface. The concept of TLR2 shedding could be further studied in our lab by performing TLR2 ELISAs on the supernatants of wells containing murine splenic macrophages plated from in vivo CLP experiments. Considering these findings, it is worth reflecting on the potential interplay between the mechanisms described and the actions of RvD2. In certain instances (such as overwhelming immune stimulation), TLR2 shedding may occur as an adaptive immune mechanism as described above. Since we have previously shown that RvD2 can increase murine TLR2 gene expression in splenocytes (Walker et al., 2022) and this upregulation is correlated with better outcomes due to sepsis, it is plausible that this action by RvD2 can override the infection-mediated shedding of TLR2 by macrophages. Perhaps RvD2-mediated enhancement of TLR2 gene expression can compromise the "loss" of TLR2 from macrophages via shedding. Investigating the effects of RvD2 on TLR2 shedding and its implications on immune regulation could provide valuable insights into the intricate mechanisms governing inflammation resolution during sepsis.

Chapter 6

Summary and Conclusions

The studies in this dissertation were designed to investigate the antibacterial and immunomodulatory properties of Resolvin D2 (RvD2) on monocytes and macrophages. In **Chapters 2 and 3**, we investigated the immunomodulatory role of RvD2 on THP-1 monocyte and monocyte-derived macrophage activation and pro-inflammatory cytokine secretion in different models of in vitro infection (free LPS and whole bacteria). Studies in **Chapter 4** focused on the signaling mechanism underlying the differences in monocyte/macrophage activation state/phenotype. In **Chapter 5**, we assessed RvD2's role in a mouse model of sepsis and measured LPS-induced IL-6, TNF- α , and IL-10 secretion. In this chapter, we will summarize the significance of these findings in the sepsis field. Furthermore, the limitations of these data and future directions of this work will also be discussed below.

6.1 Sepsis-Induced Immunosuppression

Characteristics of macrophage exhaustion in sepsis-induced immunosuppression include a reduced response to LPS stimulation, an inability to clear bacteria, and impaired antigen presentation (Pena et al., 2014). There are several reports which show that impairment of the host's immune system to mount an inflammatory response to a secondary infection is responsible for the increased morbidity and mortality observed in sepsis (Cavaillon et al., 2001; Hotchkiss et al., 2013a; Jundi et al., 2021; Liu et al., 2022; LópezCollazo and del Fresno, 2013; Muenzer et al., 2010; Pena et al., 2014). In addition, the host's ability to produce TNF- α (Liu et al., 2022) or IFN- γ (Fu and Wang, 2023) was reported to be beneficial in late-sepsis.

6.2 Resolvin D2 (RvD2) Influences Transcription Factor NF-κB Activity and Monocyte/Macrophage Functions After Lipopolysaccharide (LPS) Stimulation

Using THP-1 monocyte-derived-macrophages, we showed that RvD2 given 1h before an acute (1-hit) LPS treatment reduced NF- κ B activity and TNF- α production (**Chapter 2**), but increased clearance of *P. aeruginosa* (**Chapter 3**). Macrophages which were stimulated twice with LPS had decreased NF- κ B activity, TNF- α production, IL-8 production, and *P. aeruginosa* clearance compared to cells that were stimulated once. This finding provides evidence of cell exhaustion similar to suppressed macrophages found in the late phase of sepsis. Here, RvD2 treatment increased NF- κ B activity, TNF- α production, IL-8 production, and *P. aeruginosa* clearance. These results suggest that RvD2 can modulate macrophage functions in inflammation/infection, where it can reduce the acute inflammatory response to LPS (1-hit treatments) but can increase effector responses in exhausted macrophages (2-hit LPS treatments). These increased effector responses are biologically relevant, as they suggest that RvD2-treated exhausted macrophages are more active than exhausted macrophages given saline vehicle.

Our results showing that RvD2 reduced macrophage inflammatory responses to LPS (**Chapter 2**) while increasing macrophage ability to clear *P. aeruginosa* (**Chapter 3**) are consistent with work by us and others where RvD2 and other SPMs (such as LxA₄ and RvD1) were able to resolve inflammation in different in vivo models of inflammation/infection. In addition, RvD2 reduces TLR4 expression in human

macrophages (Croasdell et al., 2016) and RvD1 reduces LPS-mediated inflammatory responses by macrophages through a TLR4-mediated mechanism (Palmer et al., 2011). As RvD2 reduced NF- κ B activity and TNF- α production in our studies, the results suggest that the reduction in TNF- α was through NF- κ B signaling. RvD2-mediated decrease in inflammatory responses, however, did not lead to a continued reduction in macrophage activity. In fact, with a subsequent LPS hit, cells that had been treated with RvD2 had an increased response to LPS and were still able to clear bacteria better than saline vehicle-treated cells. These results suggest that RvD2 can directly attenuate LPS-induced suppression of macrophages.

One interesting finding from **Chapter 2** and **Chapter 3** is the observed difference if RvD2 was administered to THP-1 monocytes before differentiation and following differentiation into macrophages. When RvD2 was given prior to PMA administration, there was decreased NF- κ B activity, reduced TNF- α production, and increased bacterial clearance regardless of whether cells were acutely stimulated (1-hit LPS) or were exhausted (2-hit LPS). One possibility for this effect is that RvD2 is priming and prepolarizing the monocytes into an M2-like phenotype; therefore, following subsequent differentiation with PMA, regardless of the stimulus (1-hit LPS or 2-hit LPS), monocytes are already differentiated into M2-like macrophages, which have lowered inflammatory responses and increased bacterial clearance (Yunna et al., 2020). Polarization of macrophages is highly dependent on changes within their immediate environment, and repolarization can be triggered if necessary (Anand et al., 2023). During acute infection, M1-like macrophages dominate, and assist the host in clearing pathogens by triggering NF- κ B-mediated inflammatory responses via the release of pro-inflammatory cytokines such as IL-6 and TNF- α (Yunna et al., 2020). Following cessation of infection, M2-like macrophages dominate, and their main functions are to repair tissue damage, decrease inflammation, and clear debris left from the infection/inflammatory response (Yunna et al., 2020). Our data suggest that RvD2 polarizes monocytes into M2-like macrophages and that this action is distinctly different from its effect on exhausted macrophages. An interesting finding from **Chapter 2** is that RvD2 increased THP-1 monocyte adherence to laminin-coated plates. This is consistent with previous work performed using LxA4 (Maddox and Serhan, 1996; Thornton et al., 2021). Under physiologic conditions, monocytes adhere to multiple basement membrane proteins such as laminin (Tobias et al., 1987). Additionally, one of the first steps of monocyte differentiation into macrophages is adherence (Nielsen et al., 2020). Taken together, our results suggest that RvD2 exerts a strong pre-polarizing effect on monocytes and can differentiate monocytes into adherent M2-like macrophages.

6.3 Resolvin D2 (RvD2) Effects on Monocyte/Macrophage Functions After Bacteria Stimulation Are Not Dependent on NF-κB Activity

Our work showed that while macrophage-mediated bacterial clearance was significantly increased by RvD2-treated cells, this increase was not dependent on NF- κ B activation (**Chapter 3**). This is consistent with other studies which reported that RvD2's enhancement of macrophage bacterial phagocytosis acts through the STAT3 pathway instead of the NF- κ B pathway (Chiang et al., 2017). On the other hand, investigators have reported that RvD1 increased human macrophage phagocytosis of *E. coli* (Palmer et al., 2011) through a TLR4-dependent increase in TNF- α production, which enhanced phagocytosis. Our results are not consistent with this study, as increases in *P. aeruginosa*

clearance were not associated with any alteration in NF- κ B activity by RvD2. RvD2mediated increase in macrophage bacterial clearance, however, was dependent on TLR2 (**Chapter 4**). Taken together, our results are consistent with the notion that RvD2-mediated increase in bacterial clearance acts through a TLR2-dependent, NF- κ B-independent signaling pathway.

6.4 Resolvin D2 (RvD2) Acts Through TLR-Mediated Signaling that Leads to Monocyte/Macrophage Reprogramming

TLR2 is a type of pattern recognition receptor (PRR) (Oliveira-Nascimento et al., 2012). TLR2 binding to specific damage associated molecular patterns (DAMPs) and/or pathogen associated molecular patterns (PAMPs) is crucial for mediating both the inflammatory response and clearance of various infections (Chen et al., 2016; Oliveira-Nascimento et al., 2012; Reba et al., 2014). Upon activation, TLRs homo- or hetero-dimerize; this initiates a complex cell signaling cascade which leads to downstream cell-specific effector functions (Hug et al., 2018). TLR2 activation by PAMPs such as LPS, lipoteichoic acid, and peptidoglycan leads to NF-κB activation (Hug et al., 2018). Excessive TLR2 signaling through NF-κB, however, may hyperactivate the inflammatory response, causing tissue damage (Cowardin et al., 2016; Lima et al., 2015). On the other hand, TLR2 agonism has also been reported to cause immunosuppression (Netea et al., 2004; Nguyen et al., 2020).

We have previously shown that late administration of RvD2 in the CLP model of polymicrobial sepsis increased splenocyte TLR2 gene expression (Walker et al., 2022). This increase was associated with improved primary bacterial clearance from circulation and better clearance of *P. aeruginosa* secondary lung infection (Sundarasivarao et al., 2022;

Walker et al., 2022). Our results showing that a TLR2 antagonist abolished the enhanced macrophage responses to LPS by exhausted macrophages is consistent with the notion that RvD2 improves LPS responses by exhausted macrophages through a TLR2-mediated mechanism. The enhanced functions of LPS-induced exhausted THP-1 macrophages was abolished by TLR2 inhibition, which is consistent with the notion that these beneficial actions of RvD2 were TLR2-dependent.

In contrast, our results indicate that TLR2 inhibition had no effect on RvD2-induced changes in NF-κB activity under acute (1-hit) LPS stimulation (**Chapter 4**). These results provide evidence that RvD2-induced effects on acute LPS stimulation were not mediated through TLR2 signaling. TLR2 inhibition, however, abolished RvD2-mediated increase in bacterial clearance (**Chapter 4**). These results suggest that in acute inflammatory responses, TLR2 plays a part in RvD2-mediated increase in bacterial clearance but does not play a role in RvD2-mediated reduction in acute (1-hit) LPS-induced macrophage responses. Taken together with our results showing RvD2's effect on 2-hit LPS-induced exhausted macrophages, these results suggest that TLR2-mediated effects of RvD2 are dependent on the activation state/phenotype of the macrophage (i.e., acutely-stimulated vs. exhausted) as well as the type of the stimulus (LPS or bacteria).

6.5 Resolvin D2 (RvD2) Attenuates Sepsis-Mediated Macrophage Exhaustion in vivo

In these in vivo studies, splenic macrophages taken from septic mice had significantly diminished LPS-induced responses compared to sham controls, and RvD2 administration attenuated this macrophage suppression. These results were completely consistent with our in vitro data showing that RvD2 increased LPS-induced production of pro-inflammatory cytokines by exhausted macrophages.

Interestingly, RvD2-treated macrophages also produced significantly increased levels of IL-10, an anti-inflammatory cytokine. These results further provide evidence that RvD2-treated macrophages seemingly polarize into pro-resolving macrophages, as they have qualities of both M1-like and M2-like macrophages. Perhaps septic macrophages treated with RvD2 exhibit higher-than-normal plasticity, enabling them to switch phenotypes in response to their direct environment. This flexibility would empower these macrophages to adjust their activities dynamically, catering to various stages of infection and inflammation resolution.

6.6 Limitations and Future Directions

One limitation of these studies is that the investigation of the NF- κ B response in THP-1 monocytes/macrophages was limited to the analysis of a transformed cell line. Although immortal cell lines provide many practical benefits, their transformed features may influence the functionality of NF- κ B. On the other hand, there are still limitations if we were to obtain and culture primary monocytes/macrophages for this study. For example, there are restrictions in terms of their lifespan, cell numbers, and heterogeneity within the population among various human donors (Sharif et al., 2007). Many studies have concluded that despite being an immortal cell line, THP-1 cells behave similarly to monocytes/macrophages from humans and are likewise an excellent monocyte/macrophage proxy for in vitro work (Bosshart and Heinzelmann, 2016; Prehn et al., 1992; Reyes et al., 1999; Schreiber et al., 2006; Sharif et al., 2007). Importantly, we

used this cell line to investigate the effects of RvD2 on <u>basic</u> effector functions of macrophages (LPS responses, bacterial clearance) and are not using this cell line for drug screening studies or comprehensive immunological experiments (Bosshart and Heinzelmann, 2016; Prehn et al., 1992; Reyes et al., 1999; Schreiber et al., 2006; Sharif et al., 2007).

While our in vivo work assessed polymicrobial sepsis, our in vitro work was limited to Gram-negative infections (*Pseudomonas aeruginosa*). While Gram-negative bacterial infections are one of the most common causes of hospital-acquired sepsis (CDC, 2018) and can likewise provide valuable insights into specific aspects of sepsis pathogenesis, one limitation of these studies was that the broader spectrum of microbial pathogens (i.e. Grampositive infections) was not investigated. Different pathogens elicit distinct host immune responses, which may vary in intensity, duration, and nature. We cannot rule out the possibility that the results from these studies may be pathogen-specific, as important insights into host responses triggered by other types of pathogens, including Gram-positive bacteria, fungi, or viruses, may be different.

One future direction of this work can be to assess total protein levels of TLR2 (including intracellular levels as well as surface levels), and to ascertain how TLR2 expression changes in response to pre-treatment with RvD2. Previous work in the lab has shown that splenic TLR2 gene expression was increased following in vivo infusion with RvD2 (Walker et al., 2022) and very preliminary flow cytometry data has shown that TLR2 surface expression was decreased on CLP animal splenic macrophages (**Chapter 5**).

6.7 Summary

In summary, we developed a clinically-relevant in vitro model of LPS-mediated macrophage exhaustion (rather than tolerance), which represents macrophages in the immunosuppressive stage of sepsis. We showed that RvD2 can modulate the host defense by directly acting on monocytes and macrophages in various ways. RvD2's differential actions depend on the context by which LPS is administered to the cells and if the cells were administered LPS or whole bacteria. In an acute LPS-mediated inflammatory setting, RvD2 reduced NF- κ B activity and TNF- α production, while increasing bacterial clearance. In an immunosuppressed setting, RvD2 preserved/enhanced macrophage functionality via increased NF- κ B activation, TNF- α production, and bacterial clearance. These actions of RvD2 were abolished by TLR2 inhibition (See Figure 35). Interestingly, the attenuation of macrophage suppression was absent if the RvD2 was given to monocytes before differentiation to macrophages, suggesting that these effects of RvD2 on the exhausted macrophages is dependent on whether the RvD2 was given before or after differentiation. To the best of our knowledge, there are no therapies which can directly attenuate macrophage immunosuppression. We believe that further studies into this action of RvD2 is warranted and is important in order to develop new therapies for sepsis.


Figure 35. RvD2 Attenuates LPS-Induced Macrophage Exhaustion. This schematic summarizes the main findings from this thesis work. The late phase of sepsis is characterized by immunosuppression, which can be recapitulated in vitro with low-dose, repetitive LPS hits, and in vivo with CLP (for at least 72h). One hallmark of this sepsis-induced immunosuppression is monocyte/macrophage exhaustion. The SPM RvD2 can attenuate exhaustion by increasing macrophage NF- κ B activity, TNF- α production, and bacterial clearance in a TLR2-dependent manner.

References

- Abdulnour, R.E., Sham, H.P., Douda, D.N., Colas, R.A., Dalli, J., Bai, Y., Ai, X., Serhan, C.N., Levy, B.D., 2016. Aspirin-triggered resolvin D1 is produced during selfresolving gram-negative bacterial pneumonia and regulates host immune responses for the resolution of lung inflammation. Mucosal Immunol 9, 1278–1287. https://doi.org/10.1038/mi.2015.129
- Ali, M., Kucko, N., Jansen, J.A., Yang, F., Walboomers, X.F., 2021. The effect of lipoxin A4 on E. coli LPS-induced osteoclastogenesis. Clin Oral Investig 25, 957–969. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00784-020-03385-3
- Alsaab, H.O., Sau, S., Alzhrani, R., Tatiparti, K., Bhise, K., Kashaw, S.K., Iyer, A.K., 2017. PD-1 and PD-L1 Checkpoint Signaling Inhibition for Cancer Immunotherapy: Mechanism, Combinations, and Clinical Outcome. Front. Pharmacol. 8, 561. https://doi.org/10.3389/fphar.2017.00561
- Anand, N., Peh, K.H., Kolesar, J.M., 2023. Macrophage Repolarization as a Therapeutic Strategy for Osteosarcoma. IJMS 24, 2858. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms24032858
- Andersen, L.W., Mackenhauer, J., Roberts, J.C., Berg, K.M., Cocchi, M.N., Donnino, M.W., 2013. Etiology and therapeutic approach to elevated lactate levels. Mayo Clin Proc 88, 1127–1140. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mayocp.2013.06.012
- Arocena, A.R., Onofrio, L.I., Pellegrini, A.V., Carrera Silva, A.E., Paroli, A., Cano, R.C., Aoki, M.P., Gea, S., 2014. Myeloid-derived suppressor cells are key players in the resolution of inflammation during a model of acute infection. Eur J Immunol 44, 184–194. https://doi.org/10.1002/eji.201343606
- Athale, J., Busch, L.M., O'Grady, N.P., 2022. Cytokine Release Syndrome and Sepsis. Infectious Disease Clinics of North America 36, 735–748. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.idc.2022.07.001
- Bah, A., Vergne, I., 2017. Macrophage Autophagy and Bacterial Infections. Front. Immunol. 8, 1483. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2017.01483
- Bailer, S.M., Lieber, D. (Eds.), 2013. Virus-host interactions: methods and protocols, Methods in molecular biology. Humana Press; Springer, New York.
- Barichello, T., Generoso, J.S., Singer, M., Dal-Pizzol, F., 2022. Biomarkers for sepsis: more than just fever and leukocytosis—a narrative review. Crit Care 26, 14. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13054-021-03862-5

- Barker, R.N., Erwig, L.-P., Hill, K.S.K., Devine, A., Pearce, W.P., Rees, A.J., 2002. Antigen presentation by macrophages is enhanced by the uptake of necrotic, but not apoptotic, cells. Clinical and Experimental Immunology 127, 220–225. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2249.2002.01774.x
- Barnig, C., Bezema, T., Calder, P.C., Charloux, A., Frossard, N., Garssen, J., Haworth, O., Dilevskaya, K., Levi-Schaffer, F., Lonsdorfer, E., Wauben, M., Kraneveld, A.D., te Velde, A.A., 2019. Activation of Resolution Pathways to Prevent and Fight Chronic Inflammation: Lessons From Asthma and Inflammatory Bowel Disease. Front. Immunol. 10, 1699. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2019.01699
- Basil, M.C., Levy, B.D., 2016. Specialized pro-resolving mediators: endogenous regulators of infection and inflammation. Nat Rev Immunol 16, 51–67. https://doi.org/10.1038/nri.2015.4
- Benabdoune, H., Rondon, E.-P., Shi, Q., Fernandes, J., Ranger, P., Fahmi, H., Benderdour, M., 2016. The role of resolvin D1 in the regulation of inflammatory and catabolic mediators in osteoarthritis. Inflamm. Res. 65, 635–645. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00011-016-0946-x
- Berry, P.A., Antoniades, C.G., Carey, I., McPhail, M.J.W., Hussain, M.J., Davies, E.T., Wendon, J.A., Vergani, D., 2011. Severity of the compensatory anti-inflammatory response determined by monocyte HLA-DR expression may assist outcome prediction in cirrhosis. Intensive Care Med 37, 453–460. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00134-010-2099-7
- Bertheloot, D., Latz, E., Franklin, B.S., 2021. Necroptosis, pyroptosis and apoptosis: an intricate game of cell death. Cell Mol Immunol 18, 1106–1121. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41423-020-00630-3
- Bick, A., Buys, W., Engler, A., Madel, R., Atia, M., Faro, F., Westendorf, A.M., Limmer, A., Buer, J., Herbstreit, F., Kirschning, C.J., Peters, J., 2022. Immune hyporeactivity to bacteria and multiple TLR-ligands, yet no response to checkpoint inhibition in patients just after meeting Sepsis-3 criteria. PLoS ONE 17, e0273247. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0273247
- Bickel, M., 1993. The role of interleukin-8 in inflammation and mechanisms of regulation. J Periodontol 64, 456–460.
- Biswas, S.K., Lopez-Collazo, E., 2009. Endotoxin tolerance: new mechanisms, molecules and clinical significance. Trends in Immunology 30, 475–487. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.it.2009.07.009

- Blackwell, T.S., Blackwell, T.R., Christman, J.W., 1997. Induction of endotoxin tolerance depletes nuclear factor-κB and suppresses its activation in rat alveolar macrophages. Journal of Leukocyte Biology 62, 885–891. https://doi.org/10.1002/jlb.62.6.885
- Bo, L., Wang, F., Zhu, J., Li, J., Deng, X., 2011. Granulocyte-colony stimulating factor (G-CSF) and granulocyte-macrophage colony stimulating factor (GM-CSF) for sepsis: a meta-analysis. Crit Care 15, R58. https://doi.org/10.1186/cc10031
- Boff, D., Oliveira, V.L.S., Queiroz Junior, C.M., Galvão, I., Batista, N.V., Gouwy, M., Menezes, G.B., Cunha, T.M., Verri Junior, W.A., Proost, P., Teixeira, M.M., Amaral, F.A., 2020. Lipoxin A 4 impairs effective bacterial control and potentiates joint inflammation and damage caused by *Staphylococcus aureus* infection. FASEB j. 34, 11498–11510. https://doi.org/10.1096/fj.201802830RR
- Bonnefoy, F., Gauthier, T., Vallion, R., Martin-Rodriguez, O., Missey, A., Daoui, A., Valmary-Degano, S., Saas, P., Couturier, M., Perruche, S., 2018. Factors Produced by Macrophages Eliminating Apoptotic Cells Demonstrate Pro-Resolutive Properties and Terminate Ongoing Inflammation. Front. Immunol. 9, 2586. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2018.02586
- Boomer, J.S., To, K., Chang, K.C., Takasu, O., Osborne, D.F., Walton, A.H., Bricker, T.L., Jarman, S.D., Kreisel, D., Krupnick, A.S., Srivastava, A., Swanson, P.E., Green, J.M., Hotchkiss, R.S., 2011. Immunosuppression in Patients Who Die of Sepsis and Multiple Organ Failure. JAMA 306, 2594. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2011.1829
- Bosshart, H., Heinzelmann, M., 2016. THP-1 cells as a model for human monocytes. Ann. Transl. Med. 4, 438–438. https://doi.org/10.21037/atm.2016.08.53
- Brennan, E., Kantharidis, P., Cooper, M.E., Godson, C., 2021. Pro-resolving lipid mediators: regulators of inflammation, metabolism and kidney function. Nat Rev Nephrol 17, 725–739. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41581-021-00454-y
- Bronte, V., Brandau, S., Chen, S.-H., Colombo, M.P., Frey, A.B., Greten, T.F., Mandruzzato, S., Murray, P.J., Ochoa, A., Ostrand-Rosenberg, S., Rodriguez, P.C., Sica, A., Umansky, V., Vonderheide, R.H., Gabrilovich, D.I., 2016. Recommendations for myeloid-derived suppressor cell nomenclature and characterization standards. Nat Commun 7, 12150. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms12150
- Brudecki, L., Ferguson, D.A., McCall, C.E., El Gazzar, M., 2012. Myeloid-Derived Suppressor Cells Evolve during Sepsis and Can Enhance or Attenuate the Systemic Inflammatory Response. Infect Immun 80, 2026–2034. https://doi.org/10.1128/IAI.00239-12

- Buchbinder, E.I., Desai, A., 2016. CTLA-4 and PD-1 Pathways: Similarities, Differences, and Implications of Their Inhibition. Am J Clin Oncol 39, 98–106. https://doi.org/10.1097/COC.00000000000239
- Caironi, P., Masson, S., Mauri, T., Bottazzi, B., Leone, R., Magnoli, M., Barlera, S., Mamprin, F., Fedele, A., Mantovani, A., Tognoni, G., Pesenti, A., Gattinoni, L., Latini, R., the ALBIOS Biomarkers Study Investigators, 2017. Pentraxin 3 in patients with severe sepsis or shock: the ALBIOS trial. Eur J Clin Investigation 47, 73–83. https://doi.org/10.1111/eci.12704
- Carballo, E., Lai, W.S., Blackshear, P.J., 1998. Feedback Inhibition of Macrophage Tumor Necrosis Factor-α Production by Tristetraprolin. Science 281, 1001–1005. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.281.5379.1001
- Carrero, J., Unanue, E., 2006. Lymphocyte apoptosis as an immune subversion strategy of microbial pathogens. Trends in Immunology 27, 497–503. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.it.2006.09.005
- Cavaillon, J.-M., Adib-Conquy, M., 2006. Bench-to-bedside review: Endotoxin tolerance as a model of leukocyte reprogramming in sepsis. Crit Care 10, 233. https://doi.org/10.1186/cc5055
- Cavaillon, J.M., Adib-Conquy, M., Cloëz-Tayarani, I., Fitting, C., 2001. Immunodepression in sepsis and SIRS assessed by ex vivo cytokine production is not a generalized phenomenon: a review. J Endotoxin Res 7, 85–93.
- CDC, 2024. Hospital Sepsis Program Core Elements. US Department of Health and Human Services, Atlanta, GA.
- CDC, 2018. Hospital Toolkit for Adult Sepsis Surveillance 32.
- Chan, C., Li, L., McCall, C.E., Yoza, B.K., 2005. Endotoxin Tolerance Disrupts Chromatin Remodeling and NF-κB Transactivation at the IL-1β Promoter. The Journal of Immunology 175, 461–468. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.175.1.461
- Chaplin, D.D., 2010. Overview of the immune response. Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology 125, S3–S23. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaci.2009.12.980
- Cheadle, W.G., 1993. The human leukocyte antigens and their relationship to infection. The American Journal of Surgery 165, 75S-81S. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0002-9610(05)81210-3
- Chen, H., Li, T., Yan, S., Liu, M., Liu, K., Zhang, H., Gao, M., Xiao, X., 2021. Pentraxin-3 Is a Strong Biomarker of Sepsis Severity Identification and Predictor of 90-Day Mortality in Intensive Care Units via Sepsis 3.0 Definitions. Diagnostics (Basel) 11, 1906. https://doi.org/10.3390/diagnostics11101906

- Chen, J., Purvis, G.S.D., Collotta, D., Al Zoubi, S., Sugimoto, M.A., Cacace, A., Martin, L., Colas, R.A., Collino, M., Dalli, J., Thiemermann, C., 2020. RvE1 Attenuates Polymicrobial Sepsis-Induced Cardiac Dysfunction and Enhances Bacterial Clearance. Front. Immunol. 11, 2080. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2020.02080
- Chen, L., Deng, H., Cui, H., Fang, J., Zuo, Z., Deng, J., Li, Y., Wang, X., Zhao, L., 2018. Inflammatory responses and inflammation-associated diseases in organs. Oncotarget 9, 7204–7218. https://doi.org/10.18632/oncotarget.23208
- Chen, Y.-G., Zhang, Y., Deng, L.-Q., Chen, H., Zhang, Y.-J., Zhou, N.-J., Yuan, K., Yu, L.-Z., Xiong, Z.-H., Gui, X.-M., Yu, Y.-R., Wu, X.-M., Min, W.-P., 2016. Control of Methicillin-Resistant Staphylococcus aureus Pneumonia Utilizing TLR2 Agonist Pam3CSK4. PLoS ONE 11, e0149233. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0149233
- Chiang, N., Dalli, J., Colas, R.A., Serhan, C.N., 2015. Identification of resolvin D2 receptor mediating resolution of infections and organ protection. Journal of Experimental Medicine 212, 1203–1217. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem.20150225
- Chiang, N., de la Rosa, X., Libreros, S., Serhan, C.N., 2017. Novel Resolvin D2 Receptor Axis in Infectious Inflammation. J.I. 198, 842–851. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.1601650
- Chiang, N., Fredman, G., Bäckhed, F., Oh, S.F., Vickery, T., Schmidt, B.A., Serhan, C.N., 2012. Infection regulates pro-resolving mediators that lower antibiotic requirements. Nature 484, 524–528. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature11042
- Codagnone, M., Cianci, E., Lamolinara, A., Mari, V.C., Nespoli, A., Isopi, E., Mattoscio, D., Arita, M., Bragonzi, A., Iezzi, M., Romano, M., Recchiuti, A., 2018. Resolvin D1 enhances the resolution of lung inflammation caused by long-term Pseudomonas aeruginosa infection. Mucosal Immunology 11, 35–49. https://doi.org/10.1038/mi.2017.36
- Cowardin, C.A., Buonomo, E.L., Saleh, M.M., Wilson, M.G., Burgess, S.L., Kuehne, S.A., Schwan, C., Eichhoff, A.M., Koch-Nolte, F., Lyras, D., Aktories, K., Minton, N.P., Petri, W.A., 2016. The binary toxin CDT enhances Clostridium difficile virulence by suppressing protective colonic eosinophilia. Nat Microbiol 1, 16108. https://doi.org/10.1038/nmicrobiol.2016.108
- Croasdell, A., Sime, P.J., Phipps, R.P., 2016. Resolvin D2 decreases TLR4 expression to mediate resolution in human monocytes. FASEB j. 30, 3181–3193. https://doi.org/10.1096/fj.201600375R

- Cronan, M.R., Beerman, R.W., Rosenberg, A.F., Saelens, J.W., Johnson, M.G., Oehlers, S.H., Sisk, D.M., Jurcic Smith, K.L., Medvitz, N.A., Miller, S.E., Trinh, L.A., Fraser, S.E., Madden, J.F., Turner, J., Stout, J.E., Lee, S., Tobin, D.M., 2016. Macrophage Epithelial Reprogramming Underlies Mycobacterial Granuloma Formation and Promotes Infection. Immunity 45, 861–876. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.immuni.2016.09.014
- Cuenca, A.G., Delano, M.J., Kelly-Scumpia, K.M., Moreno, C., Scumpia, P.O., LaFace, D.M., Heyworth, P.G., Efron, P.A., Moldawer, L.L., 2011. A Paradoxical Role for Myeloid-Derived Suppressor Cells in Sepsis and Trauma. Mol Med 17, 281–292. https://doi.org/10.2119/molmed.2010.00178
- Dalli, J., Colas, R.A., Quintana, C., Barragan-Bradford, D., Hurwitz, S., Levy, B.D., Choi, A.M., Serhan, C.N., Baron, R.M., 2017. Human Sepsis Eicosanoid and Proresolving Lipid Mediator Temporal Profiles: Correlations With Survival and Clinical Outcomes. Critical Care Medicine 45, 58–68. https://doi.org/10.1097/CCM.00000000002014
- Davoudian, S., Piovani, D., Desai, A., Mapelli, S.N., Leone, R., Sironi, M., Valentino, S., Silva-Gomes, R., Stravalaci, M., Asgari, F., Madera, A., Piccinini, D., Fedeli, C., Comina, D., Bonovas, S., Voza, A., Mantovani, A., Bottazzi, B., 2022. A cytokine/PTX3 prognostic index as a predictor of mortality in sepsis. Front. Immunol. 13, 979232. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2022.979232
- DeForge, L.E., Remick, D.G., 1991. Kinetics of TNF, IL-6, and IL-8 gene expression in LPS-stimulated human whole blood. Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications 174, 18–24. https://doi.org/10.1016/0006-291X(91)90478-P
- Dejager, L., Pinheiro, I., Dejonckheere, E., Libert, C., 2011. Cecal ligation and puncture: the gold standard model for polymicrobial sepsis? Trends in Microbiology 19, 198– 208. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tim.2011.01.001
- Del Fresno, C., García-Rio, F., Gómez-Piña, V., Soares-Schanoski, A., Fernández-Ruíz, I., Jurado, T., Kajiji, T., Shu, C., Marín, E., Gutierrez Del Arroyo, A., Prados, C., Arnalich, F., Fuentes-Prior, P., Biswas, S.K., López-Collazo, E., 2009. Potent Phagocytic Activity with Impaired Antigen Presentation Identifying Lipopolysaccharide-Tolerant Human Monocytes: Demonstration in Isolated Monocytes from Cystic Fibrosis Patients. The Journal of Immunology 182, 6494– 6507. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.0803350

- Delano, M.J., Scumpia, P.O., Weinstein, J.S., Coco, D., Nagaraj, S., Kelly-Scumpia, K.M., O'Malley, K.A., Wynn, J.L., Antonenko, S., Al-Quran, S.Z., Swan, R., Chung, C.-S., Atkinson, M.A., Ramphal, R., Gabrilovich, D.I., Reeves, W.H., Ayala, A., Phillips, J., LaFace, D., Heyworth, P.G., Clare-Salzler, M., Moldawer, L.L., 2007. MyD88-dependent expansion of an immature GR-1+CD11b+ population induces T cell suppression and Th2 polarization in sepsis. The Journal of Experimental Medicine 204, 1463–1474. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem.20062602
- Deng, M., Scott, M.J., Loughran, P., Gibson, G., Sodhi, C., Watkins, S., Hackam, D., Billiar, T.R., 2013. Lipopolysaccharide Clearance, Bacterial Clearance, and Systemic Inflammatory Responses Are Regulated by Cell Type–Specific Functions of TLR4 during Sepsis. J.I. 190, 5152–5160. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.1300496
- DiPiro, J.T., 1990. Pathophysiology and treatment of gram-negative sepsis. Am J Hosp Pharm 47, S6-10.
- Dobrovolskaia, M.A., Vogel, S.N., 2002. Toll receptors, CD14, and macrophage activation and deactivation by LPS. Microbes and Infection 4, 903–914. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1286-4579(02)01613-1
- Döcke, W.-D., Randow, F., Syrbe, U., Krausch, D., Asadullah, K., Reinke, P., Volk, H.-D., Kox, W., 1997. Monocyte deactivation in septic patients: Restoration by IFN-γ treatment. Nat Med 3, 678–681. https://doi.org/10.1038/nm0697-678
- Duque, G.A., Descoteaux, A., 2014. Macrophage Cytokines: Involvement in Immunity and Infectious Diseases. Front. Immunol. 5. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2014.00491
- El Kebir, D., Gjorstrup, P., Filep, J.G., 2012. Resolvin E1 promotes phagocytosis-induced neutrophil apoptosis and accelerates resolution of pulmonary inflammation. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 109, 14983–14988. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1206641109
- Eriksson, E., Wenthe, J., Irenaeus, S., Loskog, A., Ullenhag, G., 2016. Gemcitabine reduces MDSCs, tregs and TGFβ-1 while restoring the teff/treg ratio in patients with pancreatic cancer. J Transl Med 14, 282. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12967-016-1037-z
- Esposito, R., 2021. Tools to study adaptive and innate immune response. URL https://www.enzolifesciences.com/science-center/technotes/2021/may/tools-to-study-adaptive-and-innate-immune-response/
- Foster, S.L., Medzhitov, R., 2009. Gene-specific control of the TLR-induced inflammatory response. Clinical Immunology 130, 7–15. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clim.2008.08.015

- Francois, B., Jeannet, R., Daix, T., Walton, A.H., Shotwell, M.S., Unsinger, J., Monneret, G., Rimmelé, T., Blood, T., Morre, M., Gregoire, A., Mayo, G.A., Blood, J., Durum, S.K., Sherwood, E.R., Hotchkiss, R.S., 2018. Interleukin-7 restores lymphocytes in septic shock: the IRIS-7 randomized clinical trial. JCI Insight 3, e98960. https://doi.org/10.1172/jci.insight.98960
- Fu, X., Wang, Y., 2023. Interferon-γ regulates immunosuppression in septic mice by promoting the Warburg effect through the PI3K/AKT/mTOR pathway. Mol Med 29, 95. https://doi.org/10.1186/s10020-023-00690-x
- Gao, J., Su, Y., Wang, Z., 2023. Lung Inflammation Resolution by RvD1 and RvD2 in a Receptor-Dependent Manner. Pharmaceutics 15, 1527. https://doi.org/10.3390/pharmaceutics15051527
- Gao, W., Wang, Xueying, Zhou, Y., Wang, Xueqian, Yu, Y., 2022. Autophagy, ferroptosis, pyroptosis, and necroptosis in tumor immunotherapy. Sig Transduct Target Ther 7, 196. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41392-022-01046-3
- Gilbert, K., Bernier, J., Bourque-Riel, V., Malick, M., Rousseau, G., 2015. Resolvin D1 Reduces Infarct Size Through a Phosphoinositide 3-Kinase/Protein Kinase B Mechanism: Journal of Cardiovascular Pharmacology 66, 72–79. https://doi.org/10.1097/FJC.00000000000245
- Godson, C., Mitchell, S., Harvey, K., Petasis, N.A., Hogg, N., Brady, H.R., 2000. Cutting Edge: Lipoxins Rapidly Stimulate Nonphlogistic Phagocytosis of Apoptotic Neutrophils by Monocyte-Derived Macrophages. The Journal of Immunology 164, 1663–1667. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.164.4.1663
- Gogos, C.A., Drosou, E., Bassaris, H.P., Skoutelis, A., 2000. Pro- versus Antiinflammatory Cytokine Profile in Patients with Severe Sepsis: A Marker for Prognosis and Future Therapeutic Options. J INFECT DIS 181, 176–180. https://doi.org/10.1086/315214
- Goldmann, O., Beineke, A., Medina, E., 2017. Identification of a Novel Subset of Myeloid-Derived Suppressor Cells During Chronic Staphylococcal Infection That Resembles Immature Eosinophils. The Journal of Infectious Diseases 216, 1444– 1451. https://doi.org/10.1093/infdis/jix494
- Green, D.R., Llambi, F., 2015. Cell Death Signaling. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol 7, a006080. https://doi.org/10.1101/cshperspect.a006080
- Guilliams, M., Mildner, A., Yona, S., 2018. Developmental and Functional Heterogeneity of Monocytes. Immunity 49, 595–613. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.immuni.2018.10.005

- Hamed, S., Behnes, M., Pauly, D., Lepiorz, D., Barre, M., Becher, T., Lang, S., Akin, I., Borggrefe, M., Bertsch, T., Hoffmann, U., 2017. Diagnostic value of Pentraxin-3 in patients with sepsis and septic shock in accordance with latest sepsis-3 definitions. BMC Infect Dis 17, 554. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12879-017-2606-3
- Han, Y., Liu, D., Li, L., 2020. PD-1/PD-L1 pathway: current researches in cancer. Am J Cancer Res 10, 727–742.
- Hollen, M.K., Stortz, J.A., Darden, D., Dirain, M.L., Nacionales, D.C., Hawkins, R.B., Cox, M.C., Lopez, M.-C., Rincon, J.C., Ungaro, R., Wang, Z., Wu, O., Brumback, B., Gauthier, M.-P.L., Kladde, M., Leeuwenburgh, C., Segal, M., Bihorac, A., Brakenridge, S., Moore, F.A., Baker, H.V., Mohr, A.M., Moldawer, L.L., Efron, P.A., 2019. Myeloid-derived suppressor cell function and epigenetic expression time after surgical evolves over sepsis. Crit Care 23, 355. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13054-019-2628-x
- Holmes, C.L., Anderson, M.T., Mobley, H.L.T., Bachman, M.A., 2021. Pathogenesis of Gram-Negative Bacteremia. Clin Microbiol Rev 34, e00234-20. https://doi.org/10.1128/CMR.00234-20
- Hoogendijk, A.J., Garcia-Laorden, M.I., Van Vught, L.A., Wiewel, M.A., Belkasim-Bohoudi, H., Duitman, J., Horn, J., Schultz, M.J., Scicluna, B.P., Van 'T Veer, C., De Vos, A.F., Van Der Poll, T., 2017. Sepsis Patients Display a Reduced Capacity to Activate Nuclear Factor-κB in Multiple Cell Types*. Critical Care Medicine 45, e524–e531. https://doi.org/10.1097/CCM.00000000002294
- Hoppstädter, J., Dembek, A., Linnenberger, R., Dahlem, C., Barghash, A., Fecher-Trost, C., Fuhrmann, G., Koch, M., Kraegeloh, A., Huwer, H., Kiemer, A.K., 2019. Toll-Like Receptor 2 Release by Macrophages: An Anti-inflammatory Program Induced by Glucocorticoids and Lipopolysaccharide. Front. Immunol. 10, 1634. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2019.01634
- Horwitz, D.A., Fahmy, T.M., Piccirillo, C.A., La Cava, A., 2019. Rebalancing Immune Homeostasis to Treat Autoimmune Diseases. Trends in Immunology 40, 888–908. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.it.2019.08.003
- Hotchkiss, R.S., Colston, E., Yende, S., Crouser, E.D., Martin, G.S., Albertson, T., Bartz, R.R., Brakenridge, S.C., Delano, M.J., Park, P.K., Donnino, M.W., Tidswell, M., Mayr, F.B., Angus, D.C., Coopersmith, C.M., Moldawer, L.L., Catlett, I.M., Girgis, I.G., Ye, J., Grasela, D.M., 2019. Immune checkpoint inhibition in sepsis: a Phase 1b randomized study to evaluate the safety, tolerability, pharmacokinetics, and pharmacodynamics of nivolumab. Intensive Care Med 45, 1360–1371. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00134-019-05704-z

- Hotchkiss, R.S., Moldawer, L.L., Opal, S.M., Reinhart, K., Turnbull, I.R., Vincent, J.-L., 2016. Sepsis and septic shock. Nat Rev Dis Primers 2, 16045. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrdp.2016.45
- Hotchkiss, R. S., Monneret, G., Payen, D., 2013. Immunosuppression in sepsis: a novel understanding of the disorder and a new therapeutic approach. The Lancet Infectious Diseases 13, 260–268. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1473-3099(13)70001-X
- Hotchkiss, R. S., Monneret, G., Payen, D., 2013. Sepsis-induced immunosuppression: from cellular dysfunctions to immunotherapy. Nat Rev Immunol 13, 862–874. https://doi.org/10.1038/nri3552
- Hotchkiss, R.S., Swanson, P.E., Knudson, C.M., Chang, K.C., Cobb, J.P., Osborne, D.F., Zollner, K.M., Buchman, T.G., Korsmeyer, S.J., Karl, I.E., 1999. Overexpression of Bcl-2 in Transgenic Mice Decreases Apoptosis and Improves Survival in Sepsis. The Journal of Immunology 162, 4148–4156. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.162.7.4148
- Huang, X., Venet, F., Wang, Y.L., Lepape, A., Yuan, Z., Chen, Y., Swan, R., Kherouf, H., Monneret, G., Chung, C.-S., Ayala, A., 2009. PD-1 expression by macrophages plays a pathologic role in altering microbial clearance and the innate inflammatory response to sepsis. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 106, 6303–6308. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0809422106
- Hug, H., Mohajeri, M., La Fata, G., 2018. Toll-Like Receptors: Regulators of the Immune Response in the Human Gut. Nutrients 10, 203. https://doi.org/10.3390/nu10020203
- Isopi, E., Mattoscio, D., Codagnone, M., Mari, V.C., Lamolinara, A., Patruno, S., D'Aurora, M., Cianci, E., Nespoli, A., Franchi, S., Gatta, V., Dubourdeau, M., Moretti, P., Di Sabatino, M., Iezzi, M., Romano, M., Recchiuti, A., 2020. Resolvin D1 Reduces Lung Infection and Inflammation Activating Resolution in Cystic Fibrosis. Front. Immunol. 11, 581. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2020.00581
- Iyer, S.S., Cheng, G., 2012. Role of Interleukin 10 Transcriptional Regulation in Inflammation and Autoimmune Disease. Crit Rev Immunol 32, 23–63. https://doi.org/10.1615/CritRevImmunol.v32.i1.30
- Janeway, C.J., Travers, P., Walport, M., 2001. Principles of innate and adaptive immunity, in: Immunobiology: The Immune System in Health and Disease. Garland Science, New York.
- Jang, D.-I., Lee, A.-H., Shin, H.-Y., Song, H.-R., Park, J.-H., Kang, T.-B., Lee, S.-R., Yang, S.-H., 2021. The Role of Tumor Necrosis Factor Alpha (TNF-α) in Autoimmune Disease and Current TNF-α Inhibitors in Therapeutics. Int J Mol Sci 22, 2719. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms22052719

- Jendro, M., Goronzy, J.J., Weyand, C.M., 1991. Structural and Functional Characterization of Hla-Dr Molecules Circulating in the Serum. Autoimmunity 8, 289–296. https://doi.org/10.3109/08916939109007636
- Jiang, X., Wang, J., Deng, X., Xiong, F., Ge, J., Xiang, B., Wu, X., Ma, J., Zhou, M., Li, X., Li, Y., Li, G., Xiong, W., Guo, C., Zeng, Z., 2019. Role of the tumor microenvironment in PD-L1/PD-1-mediated tumor immune escape. Mol Cancer 18, 10. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12943-018-0928-4
- Jie, H., Li, Y., Pu, X., Ye, J., 2017. Pentraxin 3, a Predicator for 28-Day Mortality in Patients With Septic Shock. The American Journal of the Medical Sciences 353, 242–246. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amjms.2017.01.003
- Jundi, B., Lee, D.-H., Jeon, H., Duvall, M.G., Nijmeh, J., Abdulnour, R.-E.E., Pinilla-Vera, M., Baron, R.M., Han, J., Voldman, J., Levy, B.D., 2021. Inflammation resolution circuits are uncoupled in acute sepsis and correlate with clinical severity. JCI Insight. https://doi.org/10.1172/jci.insight.148866
- Jundi, K., Greene, C., 2015. Transcription of Interleukin-8: How Altered Regulation Can Affect Cystic Fibrosis Lung Disease. Biomolecules 5, 1386–1398. https://doi.org/10.3390/biom5031386
- Karwacz, K., Bricogne, C., MacDonald, D., Arce, F., Bennett, C.L., Collins, M., Escors, D., 2011. PD-L1 co-stimulation contributes to ligand-induced T cell receptor downmodulation on CD8 ⁺ T cells. EMBO Mol Med 3, 581–592. https://doi.org/10.1002/emmm.201100165
- Kim, E.Y., Ner-Gaon, H., Varon, J., Cullen, A.M., Guo, J., Choi, J., Barragan-Bradford, D., Higuera, A., Pinilla-Vera, M., Short, S.A.P., Arciniegas-Rubio, A., Tamura, T., Leaf, D.E., Baron, R.M., Shay, T., Brenner, M.B., 2020. Post-sepsis immunosuppression depends on NKT cell regulation of mTOR/IFN-γ in NK cells. Journal of Clinical Investigation 130, 3238–3252. https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI128075
- Kim, S.-H., Kim, D.-H., Lavender, P., Seo, J.-H., Kim, Y.-S., Park, J.-S., Kwak, S.-J., Jee, Y.-K., 2009. Repression of TNF-α-induced IL-8 expression by the glucocorticoid receptor-β involves inhibition of histone H4 acetylation. Exp Mol Med 41, 297. https://doi.org/10.3858/emm.2009.41.5.033
- Kourtzelis, I., Hajishengallis, G., Chavakis, T., 2020. Phagocytosis of Apoptotic Cells in Resolution of Inflammation. Front. Immunol. 11, 553. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2020.00553
- Krishnamoorthy, N., Abdulnour, R.-E.E., Walker, K.H., Engstrom, B.D., Levy, B.D., 2018. Specialized Proresolving Mediators in Innate and Adaptive Immune Responses in Airway Diseases. Physiol Rev 98, 1335–1370. https://doi.org/10.1152/physrev.00026.2017

- Lam, R.S., O'Brien-Simpson, N.M., Holden, J.A., Lenzo, J.C., Fong, S.B., Reynolds, E.C., 2016. Unprimed, M1 and M2 Macrophages Differentially Interact with Porphyromonas gingivalis. PLoS ONE 11, e0158629. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0158629
- Landoni, V.I., Martire-Greco, D., Rodriguez-Rodrigues, N., Chiarella, P., Schierloh, P., Isturiz, M.A., Fernández, G.C., 2016. Immature myeloid Gr-1+ CD11b+ cells from lipopolysaccharide-immunosuppressed mice acquire inhibitory activity in the bone marrow and migrate to lymph nodes to exert their suppressive function. Clinical Science 130, 259–271. https://doi.org/10.1042/CS20150653
- Law, A.M.K., Valdes-Mora, F., Gallego-Ortega, D., 2020. Myeloid-Derived Suppressor Cells as a Therapeutic Target for Cancer. Cells 9, 561. https://doi.org/10.3390/cells9030561
- Lee, Y.T., Gong, M., Chau, A., Wong, W.T., Bazoukis, G., Wong, S.H., Lampropoulos, K., Xia, Y., Li, G., Wong, M.C.S., Liu, T., Wu, W.K.K., Tse, G., 2018. Pentraxin-3 as a marker of sepsis severity and predictor of mortality outcomes: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Journal of Infection 76, 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jinf.2017.10.016
- Li, C., Wu, X., Liu, S., Shen, D., Zhu, J., Liu, K., 2020. Role of Resolvins in the Inflammatory Resolution of Neurological Diseases. Front. Pharmacol. 11, 612. https://doi.org/10.3389/fphar.2020.00612
- Lima, C.X., Souza, D.G., Amaral, F.A., Fagundes, C.T., Rodrigues, I.P.S., Alves-Filho, J.C., Kosco-Vilbois, M., Ferlin, W., Shang, L., Elson, G., Teixeira, M.M., 2015. Therapeutic Effects of Treatment with Anti-TLR2 and Anti-TLR4 Monoclonal Antibodies in Polymicrobial Sepsis. PLoS ONE 10, e0132336. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0132336
- Linke, M., Pham, H.T.T., Katholnig, K., Schnöller, T., Miller, A., Demel, F., Schütz, B., Rosner, M., Kovacic, B., Sukhbaatar, N., Niederreiter, B., Blüml, S., Kuess, P., Sexl, V., Müller, M., Mikula, M., Weckwerth, W., Haschemi, A., Susani, M., Hengstschläger, M., Gambello, M.J., Weichhart, T., 2017. Chronic signaling via the metabolic checkpoint kinase mTORC1 induces macrophage granuloma formation and marks sarcoidosis progression. Nat Immunol 18, 293–302. https://doi.org/10.1038/ni.3655
- Liu, D., Huang, S.-Y., Sun, J.-H., Zhang, H.-C., Cai, Q.-L., Gao, C., Li, L., Cao, J., Xu, F., Zhou, Y., Guan, C.-X., Jin, S.-W., Deng, J., Fang, X.-M., Jiang, J.-X., Zeng, L., 2022. Sepsis-induced immunosuppression: mechanisms, diagnosis and current treatment options. Military Med Res 9, 56. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40779-022-00422-y

- Liu, T., Zhang, L., Joo, D., Sun, S.-C., 2017. NF-κB signaling in inflammation. Signal Transduct Target Ther 2, 17023. https://doi.org/10.1038/sigtrans.2017.23
- López-Collazo, E., del Fresno, C., 2013. Pathophysiology of endotoxin tolerance: mechanisms and clinical consequences. Crit Care 17, 242. https://doi.org/10.1186/cc13110
- Lowin, T., Anssar, T.M., Bäuml, M., Classen, T., Schneider, M., Pongratz, G., 2020. Positive and negative cooperativity of TNF and Interferon-γ in regulating synovial fibroblast function and B cell survival in fibroblast/B cell co-cultures. Sci Rep 10, 780. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-020-57772-7
- Luan, Y., Yao, Y., Xiao, X., Sheng, Z., 2015. Insights into the apoptotic death of immune cells in sepsis. J Interferon Cytokine Res 35, 17–22. https://doi.org/10.1089/jir.2014.0069
- Luan, Y.-Y., Dong, N., Xie, M., Xiao, X.-Z., Yao, Y.-M., 2014. The Significance and Regulatory Mechanisms of Innate Immune Cells in the Development of Sepsis. Journal of Interferon & Cytokine Research 34, 2–15. https://doi.org/10.1089/jir.2013.0042
- Maddox, J.F., Serhan, C.N., 1996. Lipoxin A4 and B4 are potent stimuli for human monocyte migration and adhesion: selective inactivation by dehydrogenation and reduction. The Journal of experimental medicine 183, 137–146. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem.183.1.137
- Manukyan, M., Nalbant, P., Luxen, S., Hahn, K.M., Knaus, U.G., 2009. RhoA GTPase Activation by TLR2 and TLR3 Ligands: Connecting via Src to NF-κB. J Immunol 182, 3522–3529. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.0802280
- Marshall, J.C., 2014. Why have clinical trials in sepsis failed? Trends in Molecular Medicine 20, 195–203. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molmed.2014.01.007
- Mathias, B., Delmas, A.L., Ozrazgat-Baslanti, T., Vanzant, E.L., Szpila, B.E., Mohr, A.M., Moore, F.A., Brakenridge, S.C., Brumback, B.A., Moldawer, L.L., Efron, P.A., 2017. Human Myeloid-derived Suppressor Cells are Associated With Chronic Immune Suppression After Severe Sepsis/Septic Shock. Annals of Surgery 265, 827–834. https://doi.org/10.1097/SLA.000000000001783
- Matsuda, N., Teramae, H., Futatsugi, M., Takano, K., Yamamoto, S., Tomita, K., Suzuki, T., Yokoo, H., Koike, K., Hattori, Y., 2010. Up-Regulation of Histamine H 4 Receptors Contributes to Splenic Apoptosis in Septic Mice: Counteraction of the Antiapoptotic Action of Nuclear Factor-κB. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 332, 730–737. https://doi.org/10.1124/jpet.109.163543

- Mayr, F.B., Yende, S., Angus, D.C., 2014. Epidemiology of severe sepsis. Virulence 5, 4–11. https://doi.org/10.4161/viru.27372
- Mazzurana, L., Rao, A., Van Acker, A., Mjösberg, J., 2018. The roles for innate lymphoid cells in the human immune system. Semin Immunopathol 40, 407–419. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00281-018-0688-7
- Mei, H.-X., Ye, Y., Xu, H.-R., Xiang, S.-Y., Yang, Q., Ma, H.-Y., Jin, S.-W., Wang, Q., 2021. LXA4 Inhibits Lipopolysaccharide-Induced Inflammatory Cell Accumulation by Resident Macrophages in Mice. J Inflamm Res 14, 1375–1385. https://doi.org/10.2147/JIR.S301292
- Meng, F., Lowell, C.A., 1997. Lipopolysaccharide (LPS)-induced macrophage activation and signal transduction in the absence of Src-family kinases Hck, Fgr, and Lyn. J Exp Med 185, 1661–1670. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem.185.9.1661
- Mistry, B.A., D'Orsogna, M.R., Chou, T., 2018. The Effects of Statistical Multiplicity of Infection on Virus Quantification and Infectivity Assays. Biophysical Journal 114, 2974–2985. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bpj.2018.05.005
- Muenzer, J.T., Davis, C.G., Chang, K., Schmidt, R.E., Dunne, W.M., Coopersmith, C.M., Hotchkiss, R.S., 2010. Characterization and Modulation of the Immunosuppressive Phase of Sepsis. Infect Immun 78, 1582–1592. https://doi.org/10.1128/IAI.01213-09
- Mukherjee, S., Karmakar, S., Babu, S.P.S., 2016. TLR2 and TLR4 mediated host immune responses in major infectious diseases: a review. The Brazilian Journal of Infectious Diseases 20, 193–204. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bjid.2015.10.011
- Nahrendorf, M., Swirski, F.K., 2016. Abandoning M1/M2 for a Network Model of Macrophage Function. Circulation Research 119, 414–417. https://doi.org/10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.116.309194
- Nedeva, C., 2021. Inflammation and Cell Death of the Innate and Adaptive Immune System during Sepsis. Biomolecules 11, 1011. https://doi.org/10.3390/biom11071011
- Netea, M.G., Sutmuller, R., Hermann, C., Van Der Graaf, C.A.A., Van Der Meer, J.W.M., Van Krieken, J.H., Hartung, T., Adema, G., Kullberg, B.J., 2004. Toll-Like Receptor 2 Suppresses Immunity against *Candida albicans* through Induction of IL-10 and Regulatory T Cells. The Journal of Immunology 172, 3712–3718. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.172.6.3712
- Nguyen, B.N., Chávez-Arroyo, A., Cheng, M.I., Krasilnikov, M., Louie, A., Portnoy, D.A., 2020. TLR2 and endosomal TLR-mediated secretion of IL-10 and immune suppression in response to phagosome-confined Listeria monocytogenes. PLoS Pathog 16, e1008622. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.ppat.1008622

- Nielsen, M.C., Andersen, M.N., Møller, H.J., 2020. Monocyte isolation techniques significantly impact the phenotype of both isolated monocytes and derived macrophages *in vitro*. Immunology 159, 63–74. https://doi.org/10.1111/imm.13125
- O'Hara, A.M., Bhattacharyya, A., Bai, J., Mifflin, R.C., Ernst, P.B., Mitra, S., Crowe, S.E., 2009. Tumor necrosis factor (TNF)-alpha-induced IL-8 expression in gastric epithelial cells: role of reactive oxygen species and AP endonuclease-1/redox factor (Ref)-1. Cytokine 46, 359–369. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cyto.2009.03.010
- Ohira, T., Arita, M., Omori, K., Recchiuti, A., Van Dyke, T.E., Serhan, C.N., 2010. Resolvin E1 Receptor Activation Signals Phosphorylation and Phagocytosis. Journal of Biological Chemistry 285, 3451–3461. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M109.044131
- Oliveira-Nascimento, L., Massari, P., Wetzler, L.M., 2012. The Role of TLR2 in Infection and Immunity. Front. Immun. 3. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2012.00079
- Osawa, Y., Nagaki, M., Banno, Y., Brenner, D.A., Asano, T., Nozawa, Y., Moriwaki, H., Nakashima, S., 2002. Tumor Necrosis Factor Alpha-Induced Interleukin-8 Production via NF-κB and Phosphatidylinositol 3-Kinase/Akt Pathways Inhibits Cell Apoptosis in Human Hepatocytes. Infect Immun 70, 6294–6301. https://doi.org/10.1128/IAI.70.11.6294-6301.2002
- Palmer, C.D., Mancuso, C.J., Weiss, J.P., Serhan, C.N., Guinan, E.C., Levy, O., 2011. 17(R)-Resolvin D1 differentially regulates TLR4-mediated responses of primary human macrophages to purified LPS and live *E. coli*. Journal of Leukocyte Biology 90, 459–470. https://doi.org/10.1189/jlb.0311145
- Pan, G., Zhang, P., Yang, J., Wu, Y., 2022. The regulatory effect of specialized proresolving mediators on immune cells. Biomedicine & Pharmacotherapy 156, 113980. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biopha.2022.113980
- Pardoll, D.M., 2012. The blockade of immune checkpoints in cancer immunotherapy. Nat Rev Cancer 12, 252–264. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrc3239
- Parker, K.H., Sinha, P., Horn, L.A., Clements, V.K., Yang, H., Li, J., Tracey, K.J., Ostrand-Rosenberg, S., 2014. HMGB1 Enhances Immune Suppression by Facilitating the Differentiation and Suppressive Activity of Myeloid-Derived Suppressor Cells. Cancer Research 74, 5723–5733. https://doi.org/10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-13-2347
- Patera, A.C., Drewry, A.M., Chang, K., Beiter, E.R., Osborne, D., Hotchkiss, R.S., 2016. Frontline Science: Defects in immune function in patients with sepsis are associated with PD-1 or PD-L1 expression and can be restored by antibodies targeting PD-1 or PD-L1. Journal of Leukocyte Biology 100, 1239–1254. https://doi.org/10.1189/jlb.4HI0616-255R

- Pena, O.M., Hancock, D.G., Lyle, N.H., Linder, A., Russell, J.A., Xia, J., Fjell, C.D., Boyd, J.H., Hancock, R.E.W., 2014. An Endotoxin Tolerance Signature Predicts Sepsis and Organ Dysfunction at Initial Clinical Presentation. EBioMedicine 1, 64–71. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ebiom.2014.10.003
- Peña-Blanco, A., García-Sáez, A.J., 2018. Bax, Bak and beyond mitochondrial performance in apoptosis. The FEBS Journal 285, 416–431. https://doi.org/10.1111/febs.14186
- Petersone, L., Edner, N.M., Ovcinnikovs, V., Heuts, F., Ross, E.M., Ntavli, E., Wang, C.J., Walker, L.S.K., 2018. T Cell/B Cell Collaboration and Autoimmunity: An Intimate Relationship. Front. Immunol. 9, 1941. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2018.01941
- Plevin, R.E., Knoll, M., McKay, M., Arbabi, S., Cuschieri, J., 2016. The Role of Lipopolysaccharide Structure in Monocyte Activation and Cytokine Secretion. Shock 45, 22–27. https://doi.org/10.1097/SHK.000000000000470
- Pradhan, K., Yi, Z., Geng, S., Li, L., 2021. Development of Exhausted Memory Monocytes and Underlying Mechanisms. Front. Immunol. 12, 778830. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2021.778830
- Prehn, J.L., Fagan, D.L., Jordan, S.C., Adams, J.S., 1992. Potentiation of lipopolysaccharide-induced tumor necrosis factor-alpha expression by 1,25dihydroxyvitamin D3. Blood 80, 2811–2816.
- Prendergast, K.A., Daniels, N.J., Petersen, T.R., Hermans, I.F., Kirman, J.R., 2018. Langerin+ CD8α+ Dendritic Cells Drive Early CD8+ T Cell Activation and IL-12 Production During Systemic Bacterial Infection. Front Immunol 9, 953. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2018.00953
- Prescott, D., McKay, D.M., 2011. Aspirin-triggered lipoxin enhances macrophage phagocytosis of bacteria while inhibiting inflammatory cytokine production. American Journal of Physiology-Gastrointestinal and Liver Physiology 301, G487– G497. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpgi.00042.2011
- Rangel-Frausto, M.S., 1999. THE EPIDEMIOLOGY OF BACTERIAL SEPSIS. Infectious Disease Clinics of North America 13, 299–312. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0891-5520(05)70076-3
- Rathmell, J.C., Thompson, C.B., 2002. Pathways of Apoptosis in Lymphocyte Development, Homeostasis, and Disease. Cell 109, S97–S107. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0092-8674(02)00704-3

- Reba, S.M., Li, Q., Onwuzulike, S., Ding, X., Karim, A.F., Hernandez, Y., Fulton, S.A., Harding, C.V., Lancioni, C.L., Nagy, N., Rodriguez, M.E., Wearsch, P.A., Rojas, R.E., 2014. TLR2 engagement on CD4 ⁺ T cells enhances effector functions and protective responses to *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*. Eur J Immunol 44, 1410– 1421. https://doi.org/10.1002/eji.201344100
- Recchiuti, A., Serhan, C.N., 2012. Pro-Resolving Lipid Mediators (SPMs) and Their Actions in Regulating miRNA in Novel Resolution Circuits in Inflammation. Front Immunol 3, 298. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2012.00298
- Reville, K., Crean, J.K., Vivers, S., Dransfield, I., Godson, C., 2006. Lipoxin A4 Redistributes Myosin IIA and Cdc42 in Macrophages: Implications for Phagocytosis of Apoptotic Leukocytes. The Journal of Immunology 176, 1878– 1888. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.176.3.1878
- Reyes, L., Davidson, M.K., Thomas, L.C., Davis, J.K., 1999. Effects of *Mycoplasma fermentans* incognitus on Differentiation of THP-1 Cells. Infect Immun 67, 3188–3192. https://doi.org/10.1128/IAI.67.7.3188-3192.1999
- Rittirsch, D., Huber-Lang, M.S., Flierl, M.A., Ward, P.A., 2009. Immunodesign of experimental sepsis by cecal ligation and puncture. Nat Protoc 4, 31–36. https://doi.org/10.1038/nprot.2008.214
- Rodríguez, A.R., Spur, B.W., 2004. First total synthesis of 7(S),16(R),17(S)-Resolvin D2, a potent anti-inflammatory lipid mediator. Tetrahedron Letters 45, 8717–8720. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tetlet.2004.09.129
- Rose-John, S., Winthrop, K., Calabrese, L., 2017. The role of IL-6 in host defence against infections: immunobiology and clinical implications. Nat Rev Rheumatol 13, 399– 409. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrrheum.2017.83
- Rőszer, T., 2015. Understanding the Mysterious M2 Macrophage through Activation Markers and Effector Mechanisms. Mediators of Inflammation 2015, 1–16. https://doi.org/10.1155/2015/816460
- Ruan, W.-S., Feng, M.-X., Xu, J., Xu, Y.-G., Song, C.-Y., Lin, L.-Y., Li, L., Lu, Y.-Q., 2020. Early Activation of Myeloid-Derived Suppressor Cells Participate in Sepsis-Induced Immune Suppression via PD-L1/PD-1 Axis. Front. Immunol. 11, 1299. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2020.01299
- Rumpret, M., von Richthofen, H.J., Peperzak, V., Meyaard, L., 2022. Inhibitory pattern recognition receptors. J Exp Med 219, e20211463. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem.20211463

- Saas, P., Chagué, C., Maraux, M., Cherrier, T., 2020. Toward the Characterization of Human Pro-Resolving Macrophages? Front. Immunol. 11, 593300. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2020.593300
- Sander, L.E., Sackett, S.D., Dierssen, U., Beraza, N., Linke, R.P., Müller, M., Blander, J.M., Tacke, F., Trautwein, C., 2010. Hepatic acute-phase proteins control innate immune responses during infection by promoting myeloid-derived suppressor cell function. Journal of Experimental Medicine 207, 1453–1464. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem.20091474
- Sandhaus, S., Swick, A.G., 2021. Specialized PRORESOLVING mediators in infection and lung injury. BioFactors 47, 6–18. https://doi.org/10.1002/biof.1691
- Schreiber, J., Jenner, R.G., Murray, H.L., Gerber, G.K., Gifford, D.K., Young, R.A., 2006. Coordinated binding of NF-kappaB family members in the response of human cells to lipopolysaccharide. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 103, 5899–5904. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0510996103
- Schrijver, I.T., Karakike, E., Théroude, C., Baumgartner, P., Harari, A., Giamarellos-Bourboulis, E.J., Calandra, T., Roger, T., 2022. High levels of monocytic myeloidderived suppressor cells are associated with favorable outcome in patients with pneumonia and sepsis with multi-organ failure. ICMx 10, 5. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40635-022-00431-0
- Seki, H., Fukunaga, K., Arita, M., Arai, H., Nakanishi, H., Taguchi, R., Miyasho, T., Takamiya, R., Asano, K., Ishizaka, A., Takeda, J., Levy, B.D., 2010. The Anti-Inflammatory and Proresolving Mediator Resolvin E1 Protects Mice from Bacterial Pneumonia and Acute Lung Injury. J.I. 184, 836–843. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.0901809
- Serhan, C.N., Clish, C.B., Brannon, J., Colgan, S.P., Chiang, N., Gronert, K., 2000. Novel Functional Sets of Lipid-Derived Mediators with Antiinflammatory Actions Generated from Omega-3 Fatty Acids via Cyclooxygenase 2–Nonsteroidal Antiinflammatory Drugs and Transcellular Processing. Journal of Experimental Medicine 192, 1197–1204. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem.192.8.1197
- Serhan, C.N., Levy, B.D., 2018. Resolvins in inflammation: emergence of the pro-resolving superfamily of mediators. Journal of Clinical Investigation 128, 2657–2669. https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI97943
- Serhan, C.N., Savill, J., 2005. Resolution of inflammation: the beginning programs the end. Nat Immunol 6, 1191–1197. https://doi.org/10.1038/ni1276

- Sham, H.P., Walker, K.H., Abdulnour, R.-E.E., Krishnamoorthy, N., Douda, D.N., Norris, P.C., Barkas, I., Benito-Figueroa, S., Colby, J.K., Serhan, C.N., Levy, B.D., 2018.
 15-epi-Lipoxin A4, Resolvin D2, and Resolvin D3 Induce NF-κB Regulators in Bacterial Pneumonia. J Immunol 200, 2757–2766. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.1602090
- Sharif, O., Bolshakov, V.N., Raines, S., Newham, P., Perkins, N.D., 2007. Transcriptional profiling of the LPS induced NF-kB response in macrophages. BMC Immunol 8, 1. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2172-8-1
- Sharma, P., Allison, J.P., 2015. The future of immune checkpoint therapy. Science 348, 56–61. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aaa8172
- Sheikh Motahar Vahedi, H., Bagheri, A., Jahanshir, A., Seyedhosseini, J., Vahidi, E., 2019. Association of Lymphopenia with Short Term Outcomes of Sepsis Patients; a Brief Report. Arch Acad Emerg Med 7, e14.
- Shen, S., Shao, Y., Li, C., 2023. Different types of cell death and their shift in shaping disease. Cell Death Discov. 9, 284. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41420-023-01581-0
- Sica, A., Mantovani, A., 2012. Macrophage plasticity and polarization: in vivo veritas. J. Clin. Invest. 122, 787–795. https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI59643
- Simões, R.L., Fierro, I.M., 2005. Involvement of the Rho-Kinase/Myosin Light Chain Kinase Pathway on Human Monocyte Chemotaxis Induced by ATL-1, an Aspirin-Triggered Lipoxin A4 Synthetic Analog. The Journal of Immunology 175, 1843– 1850. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.175.3.1843
- Simões, R.L., Niconi-de-Almeida, Y., da-Fé, A.R., Barja-Fidalgo, C., Fierro, I.M., 2010. A synthetic analog of 15-epi-lipoxin A4 inhibits human monocyte apoptosis: Involvement of ERK-2 and PI3-kinase. Prostaglandins & Other Lipid Mediators 91, 10–17. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.prostaglandins.2009.12.001
- Singer, M., Deutschman, C.S., Seymour, C.W., Shankar-Hari, M., Annane, D., Bauer, M., Bellomo, R., Bernard, G.R., Chiche, J.-D., Coopersmith, C.M., Hotchkiss, R.S., Levy, M.M., Marshall, J.C., Martin, G.S., Opal, S.M., Rubenfeld, G.D., van der Poll, T., Vincent, J.-L., Angus, D.C., 2016. The Third International Consensus Definitions for Sepsis and Septic Shock (Sepsis-3). JAMA 315, 801. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2016.0287
- Skinner, N.A., MacIsaac, C.M., Hamilton, J.A., Visvanathan, K., 2005. Regulation of Tolllike receptor (TLR)2 and TLR4 on CD14dimCD16+ monocytes in response to sepsis-related antigens. Clinical and Experimental Immunology 141, 270–278. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2249.2005.02839.x

- Song, S., Yuan, P., Wu, H., Chen, J., Fu, J., Li, P., Lu, J., Wei, W., 2014. Dendritic cells with an increased PD-L1 by TGF-β induce T cell anergy for the cytotoxicity of hepatocellular carcinoma cells. International Immunopharmacology 20, 117–123. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.intimp.2014.02.027
- Spite, M., Norling, L.V., Summers, L., Yang, R., Cooper, D., Petasis, N.A., Flower, R.J., Perretti, M., Serhan, C.N., 2009. Resolvin D2 is a potent regulator of leukocytes and controls microbial sepsis. Nature 461, 1287–1291. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature08541
- Starr, T., Bauler, T.J., Malik-Kale, P., Steele-Mortimer, O., 2018. The phorbol 12-myristate-13-acetate differentiation protocol is critical to the interaction of THP-1 macrophages with Salmonella Typhimurium. PLoS One 13, e0193601. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0193601
- Strizova, Z., Benesova, I., Bartolini, R., Novysedlak, R., Cecrdlova, E., Foley, L.K., Striz, I., 2023. M1/M2 macrophages and their overlaps – myth or reality? Clinical Science 137, 1067–1093. https://doi.org/10.1042/CS20220531
- Sundarasivarao, P.Y.K., Walker, J.M., Rodriguez, A., Spur, B.W., Yin, K., 2022. Resolvin D2 induces anti-microbial mechanisms in a model of infectious peritonitis and secondary lung infection. Front. Immunol. 13, 1011944. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2022.1011944
- Tai, Y., Wang, Q., Korner, H., Zhang, L., Wei, W., 2018. Molecular Mechanisms of T Cells Activation by Dendritic Cells in Autoimmune Diseases. Front. Pharmacol. 9, 642. https://doi.org/10.3389/fphar.2018.00642
- Talmadge, J.E., Gabrilovich, D.I., 2013. History of myeloid-derived suppressor cells. Nat Rev Cancer 13, 739–752. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrc3581
- Tang, D., Kang, R., Berghe, T.V., Vandenabeele, P., Kroemer, G., 2019. The molecular machinery of regulated cell death. Cell Res 29, 347–364. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41422-019-0164-5
- Tang, H., Li, H., Sun, Z., 2021. Targeting myeloid-derived suppressor cells for cancer therapy. Cancer Biol. Med. 18, 0–0. https://doi.org/10.20892/j.issn.2095-3941.2020.0806
- Thornton, J.M., Padovani, C.M., Rodriguez, A., Spur, B.W., Yin, K., 2023. Lipoxin A4 promotes antibiotic and monocyte bacterial killing in established Pseudomonas aeruginosa biofilm formed under hydrodynamic conditions. The FASEB Journal 37, e23098. https://doi.org/10.1096/fj.202300619R

- Thornton, J.M., Walker, J.M., Sundarasivarao, P.Y.K., Spur, B.W., Rodriguez, A., Yin, K., 2021. Lipoxin A4 promotes reduction and antibiotic efficacy against Pseudomonas aeruginosa biofilm. Prostaglandins & Other Lipid Mediators 152, 106505. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.prostaglandins.2020.106505
- Thornton, J.M., Yin, K., 2021. Role of Specialized Pro-Resolving Mediators in Modifying Host Defense and Decreasing Bacterial Virulence. Molecules 26, 6970. https://doi.org/10.3390/molecules26226970
- Tindal, E.W., Armstead, B.E., Monaghan, S.F., Heffernan, D.S., Ayala, A., 2021. Emerging therapeutic targets for sepsis. Expert Opinion on Therapeutic Targets 25, 175–189. https://doi.org/10.1080/14728222.2021.1897107
- Tiron, A., Vasilescu, C., 2008. [Role of the spleen in immunity. Immunologic consequences of splenectomy]. Chirurgia (Bucur) 103, 255–263.
- Tobias, J.W., Bern, M.M., Netland, P.A., Zetter, B.R., 1987. Monocyte adhesion to subendothelial components. Blood 69, 1265–1268.
- Tsujimoto, Y., 1998. Role of Bcl-2 family proteins in apoptosis: apoptosomes or mitochondria?: Role of Bcl-2 family proteins in apoptosis. Genes to Cells 3, 697–707. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2443.1998.00223.x
- Uhel, F., Azzaoui, I., Grégoire, M., Pangault, C., Dulong, J., Tadié, J.-M., Gacouin, A., Camus, C., Cynober, L., Fest, T., Le Tulzo, Y., Roussel, M., Tarte, K., 2017. Early Expansion of Circulating Granulocytic Myeloid-derived Suppressor Cells Predicts Development of Nosocomial Infections in Patients with Sepsis. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 196, 315–327. https://doi.org/10.1164/rccm.201606-1143OC
- van Dalen, F., van Stevendaal, M., Fennemann, F., Verdoes, M., Ilina, O., 2018. Molecular Repolarisation of Tumour-Associated Macrophages. Molecules 24, 9. https://doi.org/10.3390/molecules24010009
- Van Hauwermeiren, F., Van Opdenbosch, N., Van Gorp, H., De Vasconcelos, N., Van Loo, G., Vandenabeele, P., Kanneganti, T.-D., Lamkanfi, M., 2022. *Bacillus anthracis* induces NLRP3 inflammasome activation and caspase-8–mediated apoptosis of macrophages to promote lethal anthrax. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 119, e2116415119. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2116415119
- Vannella, K.M., Wynn, T.A., 2017. Mechanisms of Organ Injury and Repair by Macrophages. Annu. Rev. Physiol. 79, 593–617. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurevphysiol-022516-034356
- Veglia, F., Sanseviero, E., Gabrilovich, D.I., 2021. Myeloid-derived suppressor cells in the era of increasing myeloid cell diversity. Nat Rev Immunol 21, 485–498. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41577-020-00490-y

- Venet, F., Monneret, G., 2018. Advances in the understanding and treatment of sepsisinduced immunosuppression. Nat Rev Nephrol 14, 121–137. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrneph.2017.165
- Villarete, L.H., Remick, D.G., 1996. Transcriptional and post-transcriptional regulation of interleukin-8. Am J Pathol 149, 1685–1693.
- Walker, J., Dichter, E., Lacorte, G., Kerner, D., Spur, B., Rodriguez, A., Yin, K., 2011. Lipoxin A4 Increases Survival by Decreasing Systemic Inflammation and Bacterial Load in Sepsis. Shock 36, 410–416. https://doi.org/10.1097/SHK.0b013e31822798c1
- Walker, J.M., Sundarasivarao, P.Y.K., Thornton, J.M., Sochacki, K., Rodriguez, A., Spur, B.W., Acharya, N.K., Yin, K., 2022. Resolvin D2 promotes host defense in a 2 - hit model of sepsis with secondary lung infection. Prostaglandins & Other Lipid Mediators 159, 106617. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.prostaglandins.2022.106617
- Wang, B., Gong, X., Wan, J., Zhang, L., Zhang, Z., Li, H., Min, S., 2011. Resolvin D1 protects mice from LPS-induced acute lung injury. Pulmonary Pharmacology & Therapeutics 24, 434–441. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pupt.2011.04.001
- Wang, E., Adams, S., Marincola, F.M., Stroncek, D.F., 2007. Human Leukocyte and Granulocyte Antigens and Antibodies: The HLA and HNA Systems, in: Blood Banking and Transfusion Medicine. Elsevier, pp. 129–156. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-443-06981-9.50015-6
- Wang, S.D., Huang, K.J., Lin, Y.S., Lei, H.Y., 1994. Sepsis-induced apoptosis of the thymocytes in mice. The Journal of Immunology 152, 5014–5021. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.152.10.5014
- Wang, Y., Zhang, W., Xu, Y., Wu, D., Gao, Z., Zhou, J., Qian, H., He, B., Wang, G., 2022. Extracellular HMGB1 Impairs Macrophage-Mediated Efferocytosis by Suppressing the Rab43-Controlled Cell Surface Transport of CD91. Front. Immunol. 13, 767630. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2022.767630
- Watanabe, S., Alexander, M., Misharin, A.V., Budinger, G.R.S., 2019. The role of macrophages in the resolution of inflammation. Journal of Clinical Investigation 129, 2619–2628. https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI124615
- Wilson, J.K., Zhao, Y., Singer, M., Spencer, J., Shankar-Hari, M., 2018. Lymphocyte subset expression and serum concentrations of PD-1/PD-L1 in sepsis - pilot study. Crit Care 22, 95. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13054-018-2020-2

- Wilson, R.M., Walker, J.M., Yin, K., 2021. Different Concentrations of Lactobacillus acidophilus Cell Free Filtrate Have Differing Anti-Biofilm and Immunomodulatory Effects. Front. Cell. Infect. Microbiol. 11, 737392. https://doi.org/10.3389/fcimb.2021.737392
- Winkler, J.W., Orr, S.K., Dalli, J., Cheng, C.-Y.C., Sanger, J.M., Chiang, N., Petasis, N.A., Serhan, C.N., 2016. Resolvin D4 stereoassignment and its novel actions in host protection and bacterial clearance. Sci Rep 6, 18972. https://doi.org/10.1038/srep18972
- Wu, B., Capilato, J., Pham, M.P., Walker, J., Spur, B., Rodriguez, A., Perez, L.J., Yin, K., 2016. Lipoxin A 4 augments host defense in sepsis and reduces *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* virulence through quorum sensing inhibition. FASEB j. 30, 2400–2410. https://doi.org/10.1096/fj.201500029R
- Wu, H.-P., Chen, C.-K., Chung, K., Tseng, J.-C., Hua, C.-C., Liu, Y.-C., Chuang, D.-Y., Yang, C.-H., 2009. Serial cytokine levels in patients with severe sepsis. Inflamm. Res. 58, 385–393. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00011-009-0003-0
- Xing, Y., Hogquist, K.A., 2012. T-cell tolerance: central and peripheral. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol 4, a006957. https://doi.org/10.1101/cshperspect.a006957
- Xue, J., Schmidt, S.V., Sander, J., Draffehn, A., Krebs, W., Quester, I., De Nardo, D., Gohel, T.D., Emde, M., Schmidleithner, L., Ganesan, H., Nino-Castro, A., Mallmann, M.R., Labzin, L., Theis, H., Kraut, M., Beyer, M., Latz, E., Freeman, T.C., Ulas, T., Schultze, J.L., 2014. Transcriptome-Based Network Analysis Reveals a Spectrum Model of Human Macrophage Activation. Immunity 40, 274– 288. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.immuni.2014.01.006
- Yang, G., Zhang, Q., Tan, J., Xiong, Y., Liang, Y., Yan, J., Gu, F., Xu, Y., 2023. HMGB1 induces macrophage pyroptosis in chronic endometritis. International Immunopharmacology 123, 110706. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.intimp.2023.110706
- Yang, J., Zhang, L., Yu, C., Yang, X.-F., Wang, H., 2014. Monocyte and macrophage differentiation: circulation inflammatory monocyte as biomarker for inflammatory diseases. Biomark Res 2, 1. https://doi.org/10.1186/2050-7771-2-1
- Yang, L., Gao, Q., Li, Q., Guo, S., 2023. PD-L1 Blockade Improves Survival in Sepsis by Reversing Monocyte Dysfunction and Immune Disorder. Inflammation. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10753-023-01897-0
- Yao, Y., Xu, X.-H., Jin, L., 2019. Macrophage Polarization in Physiological and Pathological Pregnancy. Front. Immunol. 10, 792. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2019.00792

- Yin, K., Hock, C.E., Lai, P.-S., Ross, J.T., Yue, G., 1999. ROLE OF INTERFERON-GAMMA IN LUNG INFLAMMATION FOLLOWING CECAL LIGATION AND PUNCTURE IN RATS: Shock 12, 215–221. https://doi.org/10.1097/00024382-199909000-00008
- Yunna, C., Mengru, H., Lei, W., Weidong, C., 2020. Macrophage M1/M2 polarization. European Journal of Pharmacology 877, 173090. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejphar.2020.173090
- Zhang, L., Qiu, C., Yang, L., Zhang, Z., Zhang, Q., Wang, B., Wang, X., 2019. GPR18 expression on PMNs as biomarker for outcome in patient with sepsis. Life Sciences 217, 49–56. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lfs.2018.11.061
- Zhang, P., Yin, Y., Wang, T., Li, W., Li, C., Zeng, X., Yang, W., Zhang, R., Tang, Y., Shi, L., Li, R., Tao, K., 2020. Maresin 1 mitigates concanavalin A-induced acute liver injury in mice by inhibiting ROS-mediated activation of NF-κB signaling. Free Radical Biology and Medicine 147, 23–36. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2019.11.033
- Zhang, Q., Sioud, M., 2023. Tumor-Associated Macrophage Subsets: Shaping Polarization and Targeting. IJMS 24, 7493. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms24087493
- Zhang, Wanying, Fang, X., Gao, C., Song, C., He, Y., Zhou, T., Yang, X., Shang, Y., Xu, J., 2023. MDSCs in sepsis-induced immunosuppression and its potential therapeutic targets. Cytokine & Growth Factor Reviews 69, 90–103. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cytogfr.2022.07.007
- Zhang, Wendan, Jiang, H., Wu, G., Huang, P., Wang, H., An, H., Liu, S., Zhang, Weidong, 2023. The pathogenesis and potential therapeutic targets in sepsis. MedComm 4, e418. https://doi.org/10.1002/mco2.418
- Zhang, Y., Li, J., Lou, J., Zhou, Y., Bo, L., Zhu, J., Zhu, K., Wan, X., Cai, Z., Deng, X., 2011. Upregulation of programmed death-1 on T cells and programmed death ligand-1 on monocytes in septic shock patients. Crit Care 15, R70. https://doi.org/10.1186/cc10059
- Zhao, M., Zheng, Z., Yin, Z., Zhang, J., Qin, J., Wan, J., Wang, M., 2023. Resolvin D2 and its receptor GPR18 in cardiovascular and metabolic diseases: A promising biomarker and therapeutic target. Pharmacological Research 195, 106832. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.phrs.2023.106832
- Zhou, M., Aziz, M., Yen, H.-T., Ma, G., Murao, A., Wang, P., 2022. Extracellular CIRP dysregulates macrophage bacterial phagocytosis in sepsis. Cell Mol Immunol 20, 80–93. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41423-022-00961-3

- Zhou, X., Zhou, Y., Ding, Q., Jiao, Z., Lu, L., Yang, N., Ma, Y., Chou, K.-Y., 2009. High level expression of B7H1 molecules by keratinocytes suppresses xeno- and alloreactions by inducing type I regulatory T cells. Transplant Immunology 21, 192– 197. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trim.2009.04.007
- Zhuo, Y., Zhang, S., Li, C., Yang, L., Gao, H., Wang, X., 2018. Resolvin D1 Promotes SIRT1 Expression to Counteract the Activation of STAT3 and NF-κB in Mice with Septic-Associated Lung Injury. Inflammation 41, 1762–1771. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10753-018-0819-2
- Zigterman, B.G.R., Dubois, L., 2022. Inflammation and infection: cellular and biochemical processes. NTVT 129, 125–129. https://doi.org/10.5177/ntvt.2022.03.21138

Appendix A

List of Abbreviations

- AA: arachidonic acid
- AML: acute myeloid leukemia
- ANOVA: analysis of variance
- APC(s): antigen presenting cell(s)
- BSA: bovine serum albumin
- CFU(s): colony forming units
- CLP: cecal-ligation and puncture
- CRS: cytokine release syndrome
- CTLA-4: cytotoxic T-lymphocyte-associated protein 4
- CXCL2: chemokine (C-X-C motif) ligand 2
- DAMPs: damage-associated molecular patterns
- DHA: docosahexaenoic acid
- ELISA: enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay
- EPA: eicosapentaenoic acid
- ET: endotoxin tolerance
- FBS: fetal bovine serum
- G-CSF: granulocyte colony-stimulating factor
- GC: glucocorticoids
- GM-CSF: granulocyte macrophage colony-stimulating factor

- HLA(s): human leukocyte antigen(s)
- HMGB1: high mobility group box 1
- IC: immune complexes
- IFN-γ: interferon-gamma
- IKK: IkB kinase
- IL-4: interleukin 4
- IL-6: interleukin 6
- IL-7: interleukin 7
- IL-8: interleukin 8
- IL-10: interleukin 10
- IL-13: interleukin 13
- ILC(s): innate lymphoid cell(s)
- iPRRs: inhibitory pattern recognition receptors
- IV: intravenous
- LIF: leukemia inhibitory factor
- LPS: lipopolysaccharide
- LTx: lethal toxin
- LxA₄: Lipoxin A₄
- M-MDSC(s): monocytic myeloid-derived suppressor cell(s)
- MAPK: Mitogen-Activated Protein Kinase
- MDSC(s): myeloid-derived suppressor cell(s)
- MHC: major histocompatibility complex
- MHC-II: major histocompatibility complex class II

MOI(s): Multiplicity of Infection(s)

- MYD88: myeloid differentiation primary response protein 88
- NF-kB: nuclear factor kappa light chain enhancer of activated B cells
- PA (15): Pseudomonas aeruginosa at MOI 15
- PA (5): Pseudomonas aeruginosa at MOI 5
- PAMP(s): Pathogen-associated molecular pattern(s)
- PBS: phosphate-buffered saline
- PD-1: programmed cell death protein 1
- PD-L1: programmed death ligand 1
- PI3K/Akt: phosphoinositide-3-kinase/Ak strain transforming
- PMA: phorbol-12-myristate-13-acetate
- PMN-MDSC(s): polymorphic myeloid-derived suppressor cell(s)
- PRR(s): pattern recognition receptor(s)
- PTX3: pentraxin 3
- PUFA(s): polyunsaturated fatty acid(s)
- ROS: reactive oxygen species
- RvD1: Resolvin D1
- RvD2: Resolvin D2
- s.c.: subcutaneously
- SIGIRR: single Ig IL-1R-related
- SOFA: sequential organ failure assessment
- SPM(s): Specialized Pro-resolving Mediator(s)
- TCR: T cell receptor

TGF-β: transforming growth factor beta

TIR: Toll-IL-1 receptor

TLR(s): toll-like receptor(s)

TLR2: toll-like receptor 2

TLR4: toll-like receptor 4

TNF-α: tumor necrosis factor alpha

Tregs: Regulatory T cells

TRIF: TIR domain-containing adaptor inducing IFN- β

TSA: tryptic soy agar

TUNEL: transferase-mediated dUTP nick-end labeling

Appendix B

Attributes

Chapter 1: Introduction

- Figure 1. Made with BioRender.com by CMP.
- Figure 2. Made with BioRender.com by CMP.
- Table 1. Made with BioRender.com by CMP.
- Figure 3. Made with BioRender.com by CMP.
- Figure 4. Made with BioRender.com by CMP.
- Figure 5. Made with BioRender.com by CMP.
- *Figure 6*. Made with BioRender.com by CMP.
- Figure 7. Adapted from (Sandhaus and Swick, 2021). Made with BioRender.com by CMP.
- Figure 8. Made with BioRender.com by CMP.
- Figure 9. Made with BioRender.com by CMP.
- *Figure 10.* Made with BioRender.com by CMP.
- Figure 11. Made with BioRender.com by CMP.
- Table 2. Made with BioRender.com by CMP.

Chapter 2: Resolvin D2 (RvD2) Influences Transcription Factor NF-кВ Activity and Monocyte/Macrophage Functions After Lipopolysaccharide (LPS) Stimulation

Figure 12. Data collection, analysis, and figure by CMP and LDA.

Figure 13. Made with BioRender.com by CMP.

Figure 14. Data collection, analysis, and figure by CMP.

Figure 15. Data collection, analysis, and figure by CMP.

Figure 16. Data collection, analysis, and figure by CMP.

Figure 17. Data collection, analysis, and figure by CMP.

Figure 18. Data collection, analysis, and figure by CMP.

Figure 19. Data collection, analysis, and figure by CMP.

Chapter 3: Resolvin D2 (RvD2) Effects on Monocyte/Macrophage Functions After Bacteria Stimulation Are Not Dependent on NF-κB Activity

Figure 20. Made with BioRender.com by CMP.

Figure 21. Data collection, analysis, and figure by CMP.

Figure 22. Data collection, analysis, and figure by CMP.

Figure 23. Data collection, analysis, and figure by CMP.

Figure 24. Data collection, analysis, and figure by CMP.

Figure 25. Data collection, analysis, and figure by CMP.

Figure 26. Data collection, analysis, and figure by CMP.

Chapter 4: Resolvin D2 (RvD2) Acts Through TLR-Mediated Signaling that Leads to Monocyte/Macrophage Reprogramming

Figure 27. Made with BioRender.com by CMP.

Figure 28. Data collection, analysis, and figure by CMP.

Figure 29. Data collection, analysis, and figure by CMP.

Figure 30. Data collection, analysis, and figure by CMP.

Chapter 5: Resolvin D2 (RvD2) Attenuates Sepsis-Mediated Macrophage Exhaustion in vivo

Figure 31. Made with BioRender.com by CMP.

Figure 32. Data collection by CMP, KY, and JMW; analysis and figure by CMP.

Figure 33. Data collection by CMP, KY, and JMW; analysis and figure by CMP.

Figure 34. Data collection, analysis, and figure by CMP and LDA.

Figure 35. Made with BioRender.com by CMP.

Key:

CMP: Cristina M. Padovani LDA: Likhitha Dandu KY: Kingsley Yin JMW: Jean M. Walker

Appendix C

List of Publications

- 1. <u>Padovani, C.M.</u>, Wilson, R.M., Rodriguez, A., Spur, B.W., Yin, K., 2024. Resolvin D2 attenuates LPS -induced macrophage exhaustion. The FASEB Journal. 38:e23569. <u>https://doi.org/10.1096/fj.202302521R</u>
- <u>Padovani C.M.</u>, Yin K., 2024. Immunosuppression in Sepsis: Biomarkers and Specialized Pro-Resolving Mediators. Biomedicines. 12(1):175. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/biomedicines12010175</u>
- Thornton, J.M., <u>Padovani, C.M.</u>, Rodriguez, A, Spur, B.W., Yin, K., 2023. Lipoxin A4 promotes antibiotic and monocyte bacterial killing in established *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* biofilm formed under hydrodynamic conditions. The FASEB Journal. 37:e23098. <u>https://doi:10.1096/fj.202300619R</u>